RESERVOIR QUALITY AND LATERAL VARIABILITY OF BIOTURBATED SHALLOW MARINE SUCCESSIONS

NICOLA S. TONKIN





RESERVOIR QUALITY AND LATERAL VARIABILITY OF BIOTURBATED SHALLOW MARINE SUCCESSIONS

By

O Nicola S. Tonkin

A thesis submitted to the

School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Earth Sciences

Memorial University of Newfoundland

June 2011

St. John's

Newfoundland

Abstract

In bioturbated reservoir facies, ichnology is integral to reservoir characterization. Ichnological analysis of a reservoir facies and subsequent classification into ichnofabrics or ichnofabrics allows for characterization of reservoir properties. Bioturbation can redistribute grains and cause sorting or mixing, this physical modification of the primary sedimentary fabric causes changes to porosity, and permeability in reservoir facies. In highly bioturbated reservoir facies, bioturbation can be the first order control on pertorbysical properties.

Petroleum geologists are primarily concerned with the effect that bioturbation has on the petrophysical properties of a reservoir facies, rather than the details of ichnoaxaonomic distification. The proposed bioturbation style categories do not require in-depth knowledge of ichnology. The categories can easily be applied to facies and core analysis for incorporation into reservoir models. The action of bioturbators can be considered in terms of: 1) sediment mixing; 2) sediment cleaning; 3) sediment packing; and 10 pipe-work building arrategies; 5) combination sediment cleaning and packing; and sediment mixing styles commonly reduce porosity/permeability, while sediment combination bioturbation style enhances porosity/permeability. Pipe-work building and combination bioturbation styles are highly dependent on the lithological contrast between burvow fit, and enclosing substrate. The use of bioturbation style categories, and the classification of trace fassils into these categories may be more user-friendly for reservoir geologists than existing paleocorrinomentalli-orthron including in and combination

While categorization of bioturbation style is a useful tool in reservoir characterization, lateral variations in reservoir quality and heterogeneity of ichnofacies or ichnofheric must be incorporated into geological models in order to predice thuil flow in bioturbated facies at the inter-well scale. Ichnological analysis allows insight into variations in softmentation rate, hydrodynamic energy (crossive currents), substrate consistency, length of colonization window, and community succession (iciting and cross-cutting relationships). This ichnological dataset means that inferences regarding both physical and chemical processes acting at the time of bioturbation can be made.

There is inherent ichnological variability within most bioturbated beds. The lateral variability, or patchiness of the ichnofabrics studied were not found to be related to proximity to the paleo-shoreline in the three wave-dominated depositional systems. Instead, the most critical factor appears to be the sediment accumulation style. Slow continuous deposition was found to produce complex and highly patchy ichnofabrics, whereas rapid, episodic, event bed deposition was found to be associated with the most unform development of ichnofabric.

Autocylic and allocyclic interpretations can be postuliated for biotrubated key stratigraphic surfaces in siliciclastic shallow marine settings. A case study illustrating the need for careful ichnological analysis has been undertaken as part of this thesis, and focusse on *Thalastinoides*, and its validity as an indicator for key stratigraphic surfaces. *Thalastinoides* is easily identified in core and outcrop, has a pipe-work bioturbation style, and colonize as variety of substrates including softground and framground *Glossifungies* ichnofacies) substrates. The *Glossifungites* ichnofacies is commonly found in association with relative sea level change, but alternative autocyclically-generated processes should be considered. With careful ichnological investigation, realistic palaecenviroamential and sequence stratigraphic interpretations can be made by objective consideration of both autocyclic and allocyclic processes.

This research uses bioturbated shallow marine case studies to create a first order understanding of likely reservoir quality, reservoir heterogeneity, and interpretation of candidate key sequence stratigraphic surfaces. These concepts are an integral part of reservoir to basin scale models of hydrocarbon reservoirs. With an improved, integrated, understanding of what bioturbating organisms do to sediment, ichnology can continue to grow as an important component of reservoir characterization studies, and petroleum geology in general.

÷

Acknowledgments

Two children, one husband now a PhD submitted since arriving in Newfoundland to start my PhD in 2006, what a journey! First up, I would like to thank my wonderful husband for his enduring love and support, I love you, and your name should be on this thesis with mine. To my gorgeous boys Eddie and Lachlan, for always making me smile. Mum and Dad, thank you for your constant positivity, optimism, and far-reaching love. Hope, Lome, Shawa, Janis and Cart Hanks for all your love and support.

Thanks to the 6th floor crew; Chris, Liam, James, Pinar, Rich, Jen, Dario, Kuthryn, Lise, Peter and Lina for your friendship, banter, babysitting, and good times. To Karen, Anna, and all my "Mummy" friends for keeping me sane while wrangling the midgets. Amy, Allison, Steve, Angie, Erin, Brian, Vic, Paul, Venessa, and Twyla thanks for your friendship, and always making me feel at home in St John's. Chris (Xtal), thank you for always listening, bitching with me, partying, and making me gourmet delights when I need it most. Thanks to the NZ "girls" for your never-ending, web-assisted support and love. Thank you to Kathy Campbell and Murray Gregory for giving me a solid foundation to build upon. Thank you to everyone, who I have forgotten to mention (my brain capacity has been exceeded today).

Thank you to Rudi Meyer, Elliot Burden, and my committee members Joe Macquaker and Rich Callow for your support. To my supervisor and friend Duncan McIlroy, thank you for your guidance, support, and for putting up with my double maternity leave!

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	.iv
Table of Contents	v
List of Tables	ix
List of Figures	ix
Co-authorship Statement	xi

Chapter 1 - Introduction1-1
1.1. Aim and Scope
1.1.1. Objectives
1.2. Bioturbation
1.3. Paleoenvironmental controls on trace fossil distribution1-4
1.3.1. Hydrodynamic energy and bioturbation1-6
1.3.2. Salinity tolerance of trace-making organisms1-8
1.3.2.1 Saline wedge
1.3.3. Sedimentation rate and the colonization window
1.3.4. Oxygenation
1.3.5. Substrate consistency and bioturbation1-14
1.3.6. Nutrients and feeding mode of trace-maker1-14
1.3.7. Summary of paleoenvironmental controls1-15
1.4. Ichnological analysis
1.4.1. Ichnofabric analysis1-17
1.4.1.1 Bioturbation intensity1-19
1.4.1.2 Recording of ichnotaxa1-20
1.4.1.3 Ichnodiversity1-20
1.4.1.1 Burrow size
1.4.1.1 Burrow fill1-21
1.4.1.1 Cross-cutting relationships1-22
1.4.1.1 Ichnofabric Constituent Diagram
1.4.2. Ichnofacies
1.5. Shallow marine facies models1-25
1.6. Facies analysis1-28
1.7. Laboratory Analyses
1.7.1. Large thin slicing1-29
1.7.2. Thin section anlysis1-32
1.7.3. Probe permeametry1-33
 Reservoir quality prediction in bioturbated successions
1.8.1. Porosity and permeability1-34
1.9. Spatial variability of trace fossils1-35
1.10. Key stratigraphic surfaces and bioturbation1-36
1.11. Thesis structure

	1.11.1. Chapter 2: Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: a case study
	from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore
	Newfoundland, Canada1-38
	1.11.2. Chapter 3: Lateral trends in the ichnological variability of shallow
	marine successions
	1.11.3. Chapter 4: Bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces and their
	autocyclic and allocyclic interpretations1-39
	1.11.2. Chapter 5: Bioturbation as a tool in reservoir characterization1-39
re	nces

Chapter 2 - Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: a case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada 2-1 Abstract 2-1 2.3.1. Thin section analysis 2-9 2.5.1. Host sediment porosity and permeability in Ben Nevis L-55......2-25 2.5.2. Bioturbated sediment porosity and permeability in Ben Nevis 1-55 2.5.2.1 Porosity and permeability of Ophiomorpha-dominated ichnofabrics 2.28 2.5.2.2 Porosity and permeability of Ophiomorpha-Chondrites-Phycosiphon ichnofabrics 2-30 2.5.2.3 Comparison of core-plug and slab porosity and permeability..... 2-31 2.7. Conclusions 2-35 Pafarancas 2-37

Refi

3.2. Methodology	3-7
3.2.1. Ichnological analysis	
3.2.2. Thin section analysis	
3.2.3. Large thin slicing	
3.3. Proximal fan delta succession (Quaternary Conway Flats, NZ)	
3.3.1. Sedimentological variability	
3.3.2. Ichnology	
3.3.3. Discussion	
3.4. Shoreface succession (Neslen Formation, Book Cliffs, Utah, USA)	
3.4.1. Sedimentological variability	
3.4.2. Ichnology	
3.4.3. Discussion	
3.5. Offshore shelf (Pohutu Formation, Raukumara Basin, NZ)	
3.5.1. Sedimentological variability	
3.5.2. Ichnology	
3.5.3. Discussion	
3.6. Onshore-offshore lateral trends in ichnological variability	
3.7. Conclusion	
References	
Chapter 4 – Bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces and their a and allocyclic interpretations	utocyclic
Abstract	
4.1. Introduction	
4.2. Modern analogues for Thalssinoides burrows	
4.3. Thalassinoides in ancient shallow water environments	
4.4. Taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides	
4.4.1. Deposition of mudstone (deposition of burrowed substrate)4-20
4.4.1.1 Infilling of burrows by sandstone deposition	1.01
(mudstone:sandstone)	
4.4.1.2 Infilling of burrows by mudstone deposition	4.21
(mudstone:mudstone)	
4.4.2. Deposition of sandstone (deposition of burrowed substrate)
4.4.1.1 Infilling of burrows by mudstone deposition	4.00
(sandstone:mudstone).	
4.4.1.2 minning of burrows by sandstone deposition	4.33
(sandstone:sandstone)	4-23
(sandstone:sandstone)	4-23
 4.4.1.2 Infiling of barlows by sandstone deposition (sandstone:sandstone) 4.4.3. Summary of tanbonomic expressions of <i>Thalassinoides</i> 	4-23
4.4.1.2 mining or outrows by sandsone deposition (4.4.1.2 mining or outrows by sandsone) 4.4.3. Summary of taphonomic expressions of <i>Thalastinoides</i> 4.5. Examples of the <i>Thalastinoides</i> bearing stratigraphic surfaces	
4/4/1.2 Intring Gr 001/08/19 janassone deposition (sindstore standstore) 4.4.3. Summary of taphonomic expressions of <i>Thalassinoides</i> 4.5. Examples of the <i>Thalassionoide</i> - bearing stratigraphic surfaces 4.5. J. Sandston-Filler <i>Thalassinoide</i> the <i>Unrows</i> in mudotone	4-23 4-23 4-26
 4.4.1.2 Imming to outrows of sanasator exposition (sandstone-sandstone) 4.4.3. Summary of taphonomic expressions of <i>Thalassinoldes</i> 4.5. Examples of the <i>Thalassinoldes</i>-bearing stratigraphic surfaces 4.5.1. Sandstone-filled <i>Thalassinoldes</i> burrows in mudstone ("Global fongietes strates") 	4-23 4-23 4-26 4-26

vii

4.5	5.3. Mudstone-filled Thalassinoides burrows in sandstone	4-29
4.5	5.4. Sandstone-filled Thalassinoides burrows in sandstone	4-31
4.6. Discu	ission	4-31
4.7. Concl	usion	
References	8	4-35

vii

5.1. Effect of bioturbation on reservoir quality	
5.2. Application of bioturbation styles as a tool to predict	reservoir quality 5-2
5.3. Ichnological trends in reservoir heterogeneity	
5.4. Identification of key stratigraphic surfaces in bioturba	ated facies5-8
5.5. Contributions of ichnology to reservoir characterizati	on5-9
References	

List of Tables

Table 1.1	Bioturbation Index (BI).
Table 2.1	Ben Nevis L55 core interval summary.
Table 3.1	Bioturbation style categories in marine sediments (after Tonkin et al., 2010)
Table 4.1	Table of modern analogues of the Thalassinoides tracemaker
Table 4.2	Thalassinoides occurrence in ancient and modern siliciclastic and carbonate environments.
Table 5.1	Bioturbation style categories in marine sediments (modified and update from Tonkin et al., 2010).

d

List of Figures

Figure 1.1	Environmental controls on trace fossil production	
Figure 1.2	Controls and attributes on the formation of an ichnofabric	
Figure 1.3	Ichnofabric Constituent Diagrams (ICD)	
Figure 1.4	Distribution of archetypal ichnofacies in the marine realm	
Figure 1.5	Coastal classification of major clastic coastal depositional environments	
Figure 1.6	Large thin slicing technique	
Figure 1.7	Spot permeability measurements of core slab	
Figure 2.1	Sedimentary basins of the Grand banks, offshore Newfoundland, Canada	
Figure 2.2	Ben Nevis L-55 lithofacies photographs.	
Figure 2.3	Porosity and petrography lithofacies 1 (LF1), Ben Nevis L-55 core	
Pl	Interval.	
Figure 2.4	interval.	
Figure 2.5	Large thin slice and permeability data of samples 1, 2 and 3.	
Figure 2.6	Large thin slice and permeability data of samples 4 and 5.	
Figure 3.1	Quaternary proximal fan delta plain facies, Conway Flats, NZ.	
Figure 3.2	Lateral profile photographs from proximal fan delta plain facies.	
Figure 3.3	Lateral profile of Conway Flats, data summary.	
Figure 3.4	Late Cretaceous shoreface succession, Neslen Formation, Book Cliffs,	
Pl 2.6	Utan. Lataral and file also to make from also files for inc	
Figure 3.5	Lateral profile of Mashar Formation, data automatica	
Figure 3.6	Lateral profile of Neslen Formation, data summary.	
Figure 3./	Late Mildene snellal succession, Ponutu Pormation, Raukumara Peninsula, NZ	
Figure 3.8	Lateral profile photographs from shelf facies.	
Figure 3.9	re 3.9 Lateral profile of Pohutu Formation, data summary.	
Figure 4.1	Summary of environmental parameters and auto/allocyclic controls.	
Figure 4.2	2 Taphonomy of Thalassinoides burrows.	

Figure 4.3	Four taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides inmarine siliciclastic
	shallow marine environments.
Figure 4.4	Schematic interpretation of the creation of sand-filled Thalassinoides in
	mudstone ("Glossifungites surfaces").

Figure 4.5 Examples of *Thalassinoides*-bearing stratigraphic surfaces

Co-authorship Statement

The following chapters are presented in manuscript format. Each chapter/manuscript has already been, or will be, submitted to an international scientific journal. Consequently, these works have involved collaboration with other authors. I shall describe below the work personally done and contributions made by my co-authors. In each case the work is predominantly my own, completed with collaboration, guidance and editorial advice from wy supervisor and countor Diames Mellow, and other junior collaborators.

The first manuscript (Clapater 2, Toskin et al., 2010) is a core-based study. Corelogging was undertaken by me in May 2008 at CNLOPB core storage. Core slabs had been previously collected by my co-authors Rudi Meyer and Allison Turpin. Rudi Meyer trained me in use of the probe permeaneter and provided guidance in this area. Bremeability measurements and visual estimation of poorsity were undertaken by me. Blue-epoxy impregnated thin sections were prepared by Calgary Rock Sales. I am the primary author on the manuscript with my supervisor Daneam McIlroy and co-author Rudi Meyer providing guidance and constructive editorical comments. This work was funded by an NSERC Discovery Grant and an NSERC/PRAC CRD Grant to Danean McIlroy, with supplementary funding from the Pan-Atlantic Petroleum Systems Consortium.

The second caas-study based manuscript (Chapter 3), involved data collected from 3 outcrop localities. Field seasons in Argentian, New Zaaland and Unh were completed in 2006. All data was collected by use (logs and sampling), with rock-saw assistance from Duncan McIfroy. CT scanning was done by Chris Phillips. Preparation of large thin slices was done by Chris Phillips and Leon Normore. Blue-epoxy impregnated thin sections were prepared by Chagins Pack Sales, and standard thin sections provided by the technicians at MUN. Duncan McIfroy provided expert knowledge, guidance, and editorial comments during construction of the manuscript. Funding came from a NSERC Discover Grant Duncan McIfroy.

The third manuscript (Chapter 4) is a conceptual study, with examples from outcrop and core-based study of *Thalassinoides* burrows collected throughout my PhD. Speciences were observed and/or collected by use from offshore NewFoundInd (core slab), New Zealand (slab sample and observation), Argentina (observations), and Utah (observations). All images logs, images were personally acquired. Duncan Mellroy provided guidance and constructive editorial comments. Funding eame from the NSERC Discover Grant to Duncan Mellroy.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Many of the word's siliciclastic reservoirs are doveloped in bioturbated shallow marine facies including Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offibare Newfourdland, Canada; North Seu, UK; Halan Terrane, offibare mid-Neway; Atabasaca Ol Sanda, Canada; and Orinoco Ol Belt, Venezuała (McApline, 1990; Richarda, 1992; Cannora and Gowland, 1996; McHlony, 2004b; Crear and Arnott, 2007; Labourdette et al., 2008). Bioturbation can reflatribute grains and result in either sorting or mixing; this physical modification of the primary sedimentary flabic affects processly and permeability in reservoir facies. Effective production of hydrocarbon reservoirs requires reliable prediction of facies-related reservoir propretis and correlation at the inter-well stack. In bioturbated facies, palecenvironmental analysis and reservoir characterization are heaviby reliant upon the description and interpretation of chanofabrics (e.g., Marin and Polland, 1996; Pemberton *et al.*, 2001; McHlory, 2004b; Penberton and Gingras, 2005; Gingras *et al.*, 2007; Dokin *et al.*, 2001).

In this thesis, outerop and core-based case studies are used to produce a first order understanding of: 1) the effect of biotarbation on reservoir quality; 2) lateral ichnological variability; and 3) the interpretation of "*Giosofinogiles surfaces*" that may be incorporated into paleoenvironmental and reservoir models of siliciclastic shallow marine hydrocarbon reservoirs.

1-1

1.1 Aim and Scope

This research generates a more complete understanding of the impact that bioturbation has on reservoir quality and characterization of shallow marine successions. Bioturbated siliciclastic strata are studied: 1) at the micro-fabric scale; 2) the outcrop scale; and 3) in terms of sequence stratigraphic cycles. The aim at the micro-fabric scale is to understand the role that organisms have in controlling the porosity and nermeability of sandstone reservoir intervals. Alone-strike or lateral trends in sedimentological and ichnological variability are studied at the outcrop scale. This work also considers autocyclic and allocyclic processes inherent to producing the Glossifungites ichnofacies and bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces. Shallow marine case studies from New Zealand, Utah, Argentina, and offshore Newfoundland are used to achieve these aims. Development of a consistent quantitative methodology is required in order to objectively compare sedimentological and ichnological datasets. This research into shallow marine bioturbated reservoir intervals is innovative in its quantitative style (inclusion of porosity and permeability data), identification of multiple autocylic and allocyclic interpretations for "Glossifungites surfaces", documentation of lateral trends in ichnofabric from deltaic facies, and proposal of simple bioturbation style categories that can be used as a tool in reservoir quality prediction.

Samples from reservoir facies were taken along vertical and lateral profiles of bioturbated sandstone successions. This thesis uses detailed ichnological analysis, facies analysis, logging of outcrop, petrography, permeability/porosity measurements, and large thin slicing to produce and refine the reservoir characterization of bioturbated facies.

1.1.1 Objectives

- Describe the physical modifications that trace fossils cause to sediments and sedimentary rocks, compared to the original primary unbioturbated fabric.
 - a. Ichnological and facies analysis of studied outcrop and core, including logging of section/core, and large thin slicing of slab samples.
 - b.Qu antify bioturbation in terms of petrophysical properties (porosity and permeability). Measure permeability of slabs (on cm-scale) and visualty estimate porosity from thin sections.
- 2) Describe the relative heterogeneity of ichnological and sedimentological properties along horizontal (lateral) transects, and consider the implication of this variability for ichnologically based facies modeling.
- Describe the environmental and depositional history of *Thalassinoides*-bearing surfaces recorded in ichnofabrics, considering both autocyclic and allocyclic mechanisms for formation and preservation.
- Erect bioturbation categories that quantify the physical modifications that trace-makers produce in siliciclastic facies, for use in predicting reservoir quality.

1.2 Bioturbation

Trace fossils are biogenic sedimentary structures, tracks, trails and hovings produced by animals on or within the sediment or rest (Hattachel, 1975; Bertling et al., 2006). Trace fossils record fossils bahviour, effectively the response of organisms to the physical, hological, and chemical environments in which they lived (Figure 1.1). Integrating sedimentology and ichnology results in more comprehensive pateenvironmental reconstructions, including physico-chemical parameters, and aids in the identification of key stratigraphic surfaces (see reviews in Taylor et al., 2003; Gingras et al., 2011). Lenhological analysis provides insights into some aspects of ancient environments (e.g., alithiny and relative oxygenation) that cannot be glemed from the study of physical addimentary structures alone (Fiddale and Manon, 1988; Savada and Botjer, 1991). Studying the effects of biotarbation is important in understanding the dynamic processes associated with sedimentation in shallow marine strings.

1.3 Paleoenvironmental controls on trace fossil distribution

The main palecenvironmental controls on bioturbation are: sedimentation rate, salinity, turbidity, oxygenation, substrate consistency, hydrodynamic energy, and event bed deposition (see reviews in Taylor *et al.*, 2003; McHroy 22048; Gingras *et al.*, 2011). Physico-chemical parameters that affect bioturbation include grain size, turbidity, tight, temperature, and sodiment subsylv with biological constraints include



Figure 1.1. Environmental controls on trace fossil production. Note feedbacks exist between the physico-chemical parameters and biological parameters.

salinity tolerance of the tracemaker, food supply and burrow morphology (Figure 1.1). Revorking of sediments at the coastline by physical processes controls the bioturbation intensity, diversity and ichnological distribution in shallow marine settings. The following subsections detail the physical and biological parameters that coertor the distribution, diversity, and abundance of trace fossils in shallow marine environments (Figures 1.1 and 1.2).

1.3.1 Hydrodynamic energy and bioturbation

The distribution of trace fossils is linked to hydrodynamic energy in all depositional settings. The dominant hydrodynamic processes that actively erode, transport, or deposit sediment in shallow marine settings are fluvial currents, hyperpycnal flows, tidal currents, longshore wind-generated currents, wave- and storm-induced gravity flows, and turbidity currents (see review in Nittrouer and Wright, 1994). The shoreface and proximal delta front are high hydrodynamic energy settings with rapid sedimentation rates. Shallow marine facies are typically wellsorted and sand-rich (Reading and Collinson, 1996), and are associated with enhanced porosity and permeability. Consequently, the distribution of reservoir properties with regard to geometry and architecture is of particular interest in hydrocarbon reservoir characterization (e.g. Brandsæter et al., 2005; Howell et al., 2008; Ainsworth et al., 2011). Upper shoreface and proximal delta front facies are typically characterized by low bioturbation intensities and low ichnological diversities. Typical trace fossils that can be found in the high-energy environments such as the upper shoreface, and proximal delta front deposits are vertical burrows including Diplocraterion, Ophiomorpha, Skolithos, and Arenicolites (e.g., Gingras et al., 1998; Mcllroy et al.,



primary sedimentation



2005). As such, the deposits have an ichnological assemblage comparable to the Skolithos ichnofacies (Seilacher, 1964; 1967a; Bromley and Asgaard, 1991; MacEachern et al., 2007c).

Trace fossil divenity and intensity of biotubation generally increase both offshore and laterally away from sources of high sedimentation input such as distributary channel modths. Facies with low sedimentation rates or evert-bed type sedimentation patterns (e.g., lower sheerface, distal delta front to prodelta, and shelf settings) are typically characterized by moderate to high biotubation intensity and frace fossil diversity. Overprinting of icbasceonoses (i.e. palimpeeting) is common where sedimentation rela low.

In the moderate energy facies of the defa front, lower sheefface, and the innershelf, deposits are dominated by a mix of vertical and herizental trace fossils including *Techkinhma*, Autorscomm, Ophiomorpha, Thalausnioidera, and Plamotiter (Woodly equivalent to the Cruziana identification (Singras et al., 1998; Cauming et al., 2006; Buatois et al., 2008). In low to variable energy facies including prodelta, offthere transition none below storm-wave base, and in the outer shelf, deposits typically contain Phycosiphen, Chondriter, Zoophycov, and Scolicia (equivalent to the Cruziana and Zoophycos ichnofacies; Pemberton et al., 2001; Wetzel and Uchman, 2010).

1.3.2 Salinity tolerance of trace-making organisms

The salinity characteristics of marine systems can be broadly grouped into: 1) normal marine, 2) brackish and fresh-water environments. Biological diversity and organism size are thought to co-vary with salinity (Pickerill and Brenchley, 1991; Pembetton et al., 1992; Gingras et al., 2011). Rapid salinity fluctuations are somewhat buffered in prev-water systems due to slow rates of diffusion (nee discussion in Meltroy, 2004a). Inflaunal biomineralized organisms have behavioural adaptations to protect against short term comotic stress caused by rapid salinity change (reviews in Buatois et al., 1997; Meltroy, 2004a; Gingras et al., 2011). Ichnological assemblages of fresh-water environments are unalaty devoid of complex feeding burrows (ac, Merrula ichnofacier; Mingrano and Buatosia, 2004). Brackih water or marginal marine assemblages are characterized by simple barizontal and vertical burrows including Planoliter, Diplecturizing, Sheithor, Fladorophyson, Lockin, and Thalarationalex (Buatois et al., 2005). In these ichnological assemblages, salimity is seldom demonstrably the first order control on ecology (temperature, selfimentation rate, substrate consistency and turbidity are generally all involved; Mellroy et al., 2004b; Buatois et al., 2005).

Flavial, brackish, and marine assemblages have distinct intrological assemblages. Some ichotexa are seemingly ubiquitors such as *Planolite* which is considered to have been made by euryhaline organisms (Mingano and Buatois, 2004). Low diversity assemblages interpreted as being made by euryhaline organisms are commonly considered to be indicative of brackish ware settings (Mingano and Buatois, 2004). An integrated approach incorporating careful sedimentary facles and ichnological analysis is required. Persistently brackish paleoterwironments are only really expected in distributary channels, near-channel paleoterwironments and potentially in restricted seas, lagoens, estuaries and foods (cf. Martinius et al., 2001; Micharow et al., 2005 buryende, 2010.

1.3.2.1 Saline Wedge

Less dense freils-water site above saline water in some estuarite systems (Dalymphe et al., 1992). The density contrast between essentially freils-water in distributary channels—with varying proportions of suspected settiment load—relative to the saline waters of the marine basin controls the mode of sediment dispersal processes at the river mouth (Wright, 1977). The sali-water wedge, and the associated fine-grained suspended sediment to the tarbidly maximum zone can extend landward into the delta plain, trapping sills and elays in the nearshore zone until fluvial discharge is high enough to path the sediment-laden wedge seaward, and into the receiving marine basin (review in Dalymphe and Choi, 2007). As a consequence of this salinly wedge, marine inhumce from the receiving basin can extend into the marginal marine realm of intere estuary, distributary channels and delta plain facies (Dalymphe, 2010).

The salinity wedge is critically important in ichnological analysis of tidedominated ancient deltaia and estuarine successions, as it can create significant alongstrike and u-pidy variability of chronichter (e.g., Cingura *et al.*, 1999; Manguo and Bataois, 2004; McHroy, 2004b; McHroy *et al.*, 2005; Fielding, 2010). Fluvial influence can also extend seaward of the distributary meath as hyperycenal, homepycenal *et physically et al.*, 2016; 1977; Brette *et al.*, 2004; Blattacharya and MacEnderne. 2009; Macanaker *et al.*, 2010b).

1.3.3 Sedimentation rate and the colonization window

The deceleration of fluvial or marine currents can cause rapid deposition of the suspended sediment load, as can flocculation in the mixing zone of estuaries (Pryor, 1975; McHarp, 2004b; Boyd et al., 2006). Sedimentation rate is variable, from instantaneous and permanent deposition to erosion and redistribution by waves and disc, sometimes in a multi-sycile fabilito (Emisted et al., 1991). Rates of sedimendeposition and reworking are to a large degree controlled by: 1) depositional setting (particularly water depth); 2) hydrodynamics of the receiving basin (Oton and Reading, 1995); and 3) destruction/generation of accommodation space by both antocyclic and allocyclic processors (CM as Moner et al., 1985; Eimele et al., 1991).

In noder to assess the paleoenvironmental significance of a highly biourbated bed or bedset, it is important to be able to compare the intensely biourbated unit with its "normal" counterpart (Figure 1.2). Its hallow matrix successions, some facies are persistently highly biourbated indicating persistently low rates of sedimentation relative to the rate of biourbation (Chapter 3.). Preservation of physical sedimentary structures within a bed is a function of sedimentation rate, biourbation rate, and bed thickness (Wheatcordt, 1990; Bertley and Sherrent, 2003). This window of opportunity on the seafloor for biourbation of the substrate (and potential obscuring or destruction of primary sedimentary fabric) is known as the colonization window (Vallard et al., 1993; Figure 1.2). Environmental stability can be reflected in the length of time that the colonization window soper (Tsylor et al. 2003).

Shallow marine facies have highly variable sedimentation rates (Waller and James, 1992). Successions characterized by rapid continuous sedimentation are commonly devoid of trace fossilis or are sparsely biotarbated, by low divensity ichnological assemblages, with optimal preservation of primary sedimentary librics (e.g. lower shoreface Neslen Formation, Chapter 3). In areas of slow continuous sedimentation, biotarbation intensity and ichnolvensity are commonly high (e.g.

1-11

shaffal Pehuta Formation, Chapter 3). This is due to the colonization window being open long enough for biogenic reworking of sediments. Facies with such low net accumulation rates, and repeated overprinting may be characterized by intense bioturbation, which obscuers/detroys most primary sedimentary structures (Taylor and Goldring, 1993).

Fibrial input to the marine basis, and generation of sediment gravity flows can be seasonily variable. The inter-bedding of fair-weather and event-bed deposits, may produce "tam-scram" faircies of alternating low ("tam" or laminated to big big ("care") or scrambied) intensities of biotrabation (Howard, 1972). The thickness of an event bed is an important limiting factor on benthic ecology, as it may smother existing infanal communities, effectively causing macrofinand defauantion (if the radobenthos are unable to escape to the new sediment-water interface (Pollard *et al.*, 1993; Whatserful and Davids, 2003). If colonization from below is no prossible, pour depositional re-colonization by juveniles or adult organisms is possible (McItroy, 2004a), though the new sedimex-substrate may not be initially entirely hospitable to depositional mercipations due to a lack of deposited organic matter (see discussion in Herringshav *et al.*, 2010).

1.3.4 Oxygenation

The oxygenation of intensitial pore-waters at the sediment-water interface is a relatively common (fmt order control on trace fosall distribution in subsupeous environments (Savrda and Bettjer, 1991). Well-oxygenated seafloors will typically exhibit high degrees of biotarbation, and burrowing to depth below the ancient seafloor. The maximum depth of burrowing and infamal eclonization of shallwor mids, and deep-tiers (i.e., the vertical partitioning of substrate; Berger et al., 1979; Ausich and Bottjer, 1982) or mixed and transition layers (Goldring, 1995; Bromley, 1996) can be used as an indicator of well-oxygenated bottom waters and pore-waters (Hornbey and Eddale, 1984; Bromley, 1996; Figure 1.2).

Some marginal matrix and delta plain environments my be rich in sedimentary organic matter (e.g., swamps, tidal flats, marshes, lagoon and bay filts; Reading and Collingon, 1996). Increased accumulation of organic catron-bearing sediment at or near the sediment-water interface can result in higher microbial productivity using free oxygen which can lead to locally oxygen-poor, pro-water environments. (Jægensen and Postgate, 1982; Koshuaser and Girgars, 2007). Endodenthia existivity in wake organic-frei kedlments his whole and Girgars, 2007). Endodenthia existivity in wake organic-frei kedlments his with the nara-harrow environment (Gust and Harrison, 1981; Herringshaw *et al.*, 2010) or simply by maintaining a connection to the sedlment-water interface while feeding on sediments below the redox boundary (see discussion of subplar mining in echindentres hyper hyperindicative of a periodically oxygen streased paleomylroment where prev-water oxygenetion fructuate hough the dial cycle (withwahas and Lartmann, 1994).

Shorefnee, deltaic and shelf facies are areas of dynamic coastal processes and are characterized by strong bottom currents (Reading and Collinson, 1980). These currents are commonly a combination of fluvial, wave and lidal processes, which keep the water column mixed, and the bottom water oxygenated, making it suitable for endobenthic/trace-making organisms. Consequently, bottom-water oxygenation in

1-13

shallow marine settings is not generally a controlling factor in the occurrence and distribution of shallow marine trace fossils. This is particularly true of the shallow marine facies focussed upon in this thesis.

1.3.5 Substrate consistency and bioturbation

Shallow marine substrates are commonly found to be softgrounds, with occasional soupproard, firmground and weedground substrates (Seillacher, 1976; Ekdalt, 1985; Golding, 1995; Figure 1.2). Bioturbated softground substrates are typically departitional settings with commons deposition, or hintures (see Chapter 4 for discussion). Bioturbated firmground substrates can also be interpreted as a hintal surfaces (e.g., "*Closalifungitas marfaces*", Gingma *et al.*, 1999, 2007). Firmground surfaces in shallow marine settings may typically be colonized by *Thalazainoides* and have antecyclic (e.g., change in sediment delivery) or allocyclic (e.g., contait exleved fluctuation) canaative mechanism. Souppounds are generally found in association with rapid deposition, especially where rapid flocculation in the mixing zone, or remobilization of partly settled mud by waves and tidal currents produces hyperprenal flows, and fluid mud deposition (Bertley and Nittroure, 2003). Bhatschary and MacEichern, 2007. Menader *et al.*, 2004.

1.3.6 Nutrients and feeding mode of the tracemaker

Organie nutrients are not typically a limiting resource in shallow marine depositional environments. This is evident in the presence of particulate organic matter in most shallow marine sandstones and mudstones (Macquaker et al., 2010b). Organic matter availability in not considered to be a limiting factor in the coolog of most benthic marine systems. Organic particulates from terrestrial and marginal materive equitation are commonly rich in treators organic comparisol. (Goody *ai*, 1990). Many shallow marine trace fossils (e.g. *Arenicolites*) are thought to culture micro-organisms on buried derital organic matter, processing the microbial biomass for food (see Bleomley, 1996; Herringshaw *et al.*, 2010). Bioavailable organic matter is commonly present both in asspersion and buried in sediments. The trace fossil assemblages found in shallow marine facies are likewise inferred to respectent an mixture of suspension, gardening, scavenging and deposit feeding behaviours (Nickeil and Adismon, 1995; Melliny, 2004b; MacEachern *et al.*, 2007b; Herringshaw *et al.*, 2010).

While trace fossil morphology does reflect behaviour of the trace-maker, the feeding strategy of the tracemaker is commonly more complex. Recent research has demonstrated that number of modern benthic burrowing organisms display significant behavioural plasticity, with a single burrow serving multiple purposes (e.g., thalassind shrimps, Suchanek, 1985; Nickell and Alkinson, 1995; Herringshaw et al., 2010.

1.3.7 Summary of paleoenvironmental controls on ichnology

Shallow marine settings are generally sites of abundant food supply, welloxygenated water columns and pore-waters for benthic organisms. The idmological assemblages of shallow marine systems are typically optimal for marine organisms, and as a consequence ichnological assemblages are commonly diverse. The major maleowinonmetal controls on trans forsib handmare and diversity in shallow marine systems are considered to be hydrodynamic energy/sedimentation rate, salinity, and to a lesser extent substrate consistency.

Fluctuations in hydrodynamic energy, sallishy, and sedimentation rate exist in shallow marine systems, particularly in proximity to fluvial systems in the shoreparticle direction. Functionary, and the shoreparticle direction. Functionary, and the shoresensated for the distributary months to the outer sheft. The benthic ecosystems of the offshore sheft are typically independent of hydrodynamically related stress (e.g., salinity wedge and wave action). The most common controls on the distribution of trace fossils and bioturbation intensity in distal settings are lared settling and interspecies interactions (e.g. predation and competition). Bioturbation intensity and clehodivership typically increase systematically in an offshore direction, from the shoreface to the lart.

In nearhore settings, the combination of fluvial, tidal and wave processes produces distinct environments for benthic organisms. The resultant sedimentary facies therefore have distinctive ichnological signatures (see Chapter 3). No single trace fossil is diagnostic of a shallow marine facies, rather the trace fossil assemblage in an ichnofabric or ichnofacies, when considered in their sedimentological context, may be used in placetwironmental interpretation.

1.4 Ichnological Analysis

Ichnological analysis of sedimentary rocks is a powerful tool in facies characterization. Infaunal and epifaunal trace-producing organisms adjust their behaviour to suit changes in environmental parameters (Figures 1.1 and 1.2). Sedimentological and ichnological data are combined and assessed using the concepts of ichnolabric analysis and application of the ichnolacies paradigm (following McIlroy, 2008).

1.4.1 Ichnofabric Analysis

Ichendebric is defined as "all aspects of the texture and internal structure of sediment that result from bioturbation at all scales" (Bronkey, 1990; p. 269). Ichendebric aussigns is a description of the (Incolosgy, Aversity, Kontrabine level and colonization order of bioturbated beds (see review in Taylor *et al.*, 2003; McIlitoy, 2004s for detailed methodology). Bioturbated sedimentary fabrics are studied on a bed-by-bed basis, and involve quartification of bioturbation intensity, documentation of diversity and creasic conting relationships (Figure 12 and Table 1.1).

The ichnofabric analysis approach uses the ichnofabric constituent diagram (ICD, Figure 1.3) and the Bioturbation Index (BI, Table 1.1) to provide a normalised visual means of octaribing and comparing ichnofabrics in sedimentary recks (Tapler and Goldring, 1993). The ichnofabric analysis method is used to: identify key stratigraphic surfaces (Taylor and Gawtherge, 1993; Goldring, 1995; Dotter *et al.*, 2002); and formalate depositional models (Droster and Bettjer, 1996; Bottjer and Dooser, 1991; Edada and Brennley, 1991; Pollated *et al.*, 1995; Martin and Pollate, 1996; Gowland, 1996; McHroy, 2004a, b), and create fully integrated reservoir characterizations (Bockelle, 1991; Taylor and Gawtherge, 1993; McHroy, 2007; Towkin *et al.*, 2010).

% Bioturbated	Classification
0	No bioturbation
1-4%	Sparse bioturbation: bedding distinct, few discrete traces and/or escape structures
5-30%	Low bioturbation: bedding distinct, low trace density, escape structures often common
31-60%	Moderate bioturbation: bedding boundaries sharp, traces discrete, overlap rare
61-90%	High bioturbation: bedding boundaries indistinct, high trace density with overlap common
91-99%	Intense bioturbation: bedding completely disturbed, limited reworking, later burrows discrete
100%	Complete bioturbation: sediment reworking due to repeated overprinting
	% Bioturbated 0 1-4% 5-30% 31-60% 61-90% 91-99% 100%

Table 1.1. The Bioturbation Index (redrawn from Taylor and Goldring, 1993) indicates the percentage of bioturbation within the substrate. Grade or degree of bioturbation ranges from 0 to 6 (also expressed as a percentage); a zero grade represents no bioturbation while grade six represents complete bioturbation.



Figure 1.3. Ichnofabric Constituent Diagram (ICD; after Taylor and Goldring, 1993). The ICD is a visual representation of one or more ichnofabrics. The diagram neatily illustrates ichnotasan identification, barrow size and extent (% urea of bioturbation), colonization order and tiering, sedimentary structures, and key stratal surfaces. The ICD figure is reversed from the original so that it is consistent with the principle of supersolution (Mellow, 2004a). Ichnological analysis when integrated with detailed sedimentological studies is readily applicable to siliciclastic sedimentation, and highlights ichnological response to changes in environmental conditions (Types and Golding, 1993). Kelltony, 2004; 2008; Figure 1.2). This method allows direct comparison of different ichnolabics from different geographic er stratigraphic successions. The focus on cross-catting relationships can provide insights into community development and tiering to determine indincocoss (Figure 1.2).

1.4.1.1 Bioturbation Intensity

Intensity of bioturbation and kitmological diversity in shallow marine settings are useful first-order tools in recognition of facies, facies association and the dominant process that influenced the assemblage of trace fossiti that the receks hour. Bioturbation intensity, known as the bioturbation index (B), Table 1.1) is based on the amount of reworking with respect to the original a edimentary fabric (Taylor and Goldring, 1993). The bioturbation index mages from B1 0 which represents an unbioturbated lithology and extends up to 16, 100% which is complete biological reworking of the primary sedimentary fabric (Table 1.1). This index is different from the kinnohhric indices (II) of Droser and Bottjer (1986), as they do not allow recognition of the relationship of traces to background sedimentation or event straingraphy. Highly bioturbated accessions are commonly well-oxygenated, and have abundant food supply, providing optimal conditions for creation of humors, tracks and trails on the ancient seafloor. Such intensely bioturbated facies an occur in a range of shallow marine facies, with the pre-requisite being rate of bioturbation which is grazer than the rate of estimetation.

1.4.1.2 Recording of ichnotaxa

In this thesis, ichnotaxonomic identification was typically made at the ichnogeneric rather than ichnotaxonomic identification was typically made at the ichnotaxobases are not evident in ichnofabric studies from cut alabs. Parameters such as burrow size, burrow-fill, morphology, cross-catting relationships, for level, abandance, and depth below event bed are documented for each identified ichnoforail in the ichnofabric studies presented herein (see Chapter 3). Documentation of other ichnological textures such as burrow motiling (Skrvta and Itotiger, 1989; Gingras et al., 2004), and exprobioturbuilon (Pembetton et al., 2008) are equally important for findes modelling, and reservoir characterization.

1.4.1.3 Ichnodiversity

Preserved ichnodivensity is influenced by: 1) taphonomy (e.g. loss of preservation through physical and diagenetic processes); 2) sediment textural and mineralogical maturity; 3) colonization history; 4) intensity of biotarbation (e.g. overprinting er rapid deposition); and 5) the taxonomic philosophy of the investigance (e.g. sedimentologist versus specialist ichnologist). Divensity of a trace fossil assemblage should not be directly linked to species diversity or abundance on the ancient seafloor, because organisms have the ability to create multiple burrow morphologies (behavioural planticity), and to create extensive burrow networks (e.g. *Thalastinoido*) but may obscure or enhance diversity: The presence of monotacies assemblages in a stratigraphic succession is usually taken to be indicative of a "stress" in paleoenvironments of high energy, high rates of sedimentation and lowered salinity.

There is a strong preservational bias towards mid- to deep- tier trace fossils (the shallow mixed layer for example may be removed by ensoint or overprinted during sediment accumulation by the transition layer, Figures 1.2 and 1.3). Ichnodivenity cannot be used as a direct indicator of biological species diversity, but can be used (with care) do document fields change.

1.4.1.4 Burrow size

The maximum burrow diameter of each ichnotaxon was measured in all case studies presented herein. Variations in burrow size can indicate organism response to change in environmental conditions including oxygenation and salinity (IXdabe and Bromley, 1991; Savada and Bettjer, 1991; MacEachern et al., 2007a; Gingras et al., 2011).

1.4.1.5 Burrow fill

Recognition of the lithology and internal structure of burrow fill is important when examining depositional history of a bed or surface, in particular the relationship of the causative open burrow to a particular stratigraphic horizon. The tupbenomic expressions of trace fossils and the relationship of the hurrow fill to the host sediment, (suble lithological contrast or distinct lithological contrast) can be used to recognize a key stratigraphic surface, and accompanying depositional history (see Chapter 4).
1.4.1.6 Cross-cutting relationships

The basic geological principle of cross-cutting relationships applies to trace fossils. In ichnofabrics these relationships represent the colonization order of ichnotaxa (Figure 1.3). In addition, sedimentation rates and recognition of condensed beds can be determined through identifying cross-cutting relationships between different ichnotaxa and overprinting of ichnofabrics (Taylor *et al.*, 2003; Figures 1.2 and 1.3).

1.4.1.7 Ichnofabric Constituent Diagram (ICD)

The ichnofabric contiluent diagram (ICD, Figure 1.3) is a visual representation of one or more ichnofabrics. The diagram displays components of the ichnofabric including, ichnotaxon identification, ibioturbation intensity (01), burrow size and abundance, colonitation order and tiering, softmentary strutters, and key stratigraphic surfaces. Together these features of the ICD graphically represent the characteristics of an ichnofabric and its development through time in response to changing paloeenvironmental conditions (Taylor and Goldring, 1993; McIlroy, 2004a). This diagram provides detailed information for high-resolution paloeenvironment and paloeenvilopit constructions.

1.4.2 Ichnofacies

Bioturbated rocks can also be categorized using Seilacherian ichnofacies (see MacEachern et al., 2007e for detailed methodology). The archetypal ichnofacies concept (Seilacher, 1964, 1967a, b) is widely used to describe trace fossil associations and facies successions in terretratial and matrine environments (Figure 1.4.) Originally, ichnofacies were considered to be bathymetrically controlled (e.g. Seillacher, 1964). The current definition of an ichnofacies is a recurring ichnological assemblage that has paloenvironmental implications (Rennley and Asgard, 1991). Ichnofacies are not restricted to specified salinity or bathymetric conditions and can occur in a range of marine and non-marine environments (Frey *et al.*, 1990; Bromley and Asgard, 1991). This broadening of ichnofacies concept, defines ichnofacies as being paloenvironmentally controlled, rather than a simple paloebathymetric proxy (Frey *et al.*, 1990).

Each ichonofacies is named after a opical trace fousil, but the particular trace need not appear in the ichnological assemblage (Figure 1.4). In this study, ichnofacies were identified for each comparable ichnofache (Cahpers 2 and 3). There archetypal ichnofacies have been identified from siliciclastic shallow marine settings; *Skolihou, Cractiana, and Classifungitas.* General definitions of these three ichnofacies are summarised from Frey et al. (1990); Bromby and Asgaard (1991); and Bromley (1990):

 Skolithos ichnofacies – a suite of softground trace fossils, generally with low diversity, typically associated with high energy conditions in clean, well sorted shifting substrates.

2) Crucionu ichnofacies – characterised by a high preservation potential of shallow to mid lier traces in relatively low energy conditions. Ichnodiversity is high and benthic communities consist of a mixture of deposit feeders and suspension feeders.





3) Glossifungites ichnofacies - a suite of firmground burrows and/or borings, generally with low diversity. It occurs locally, intercalated with softground horizons, or can be exhumed by localised erosion and/or event deposition.

Ichnological analysis of selfimentary rocks is a powerful tool in facies analysis and reservoir characterization (Gingras et al., 1999; Pembetton et al., 2001; Buatois et al., 2002; McHroy, 2004; 2008; Pembetron and Gingras, 2005; Gingras et al., 2007, 2010). The objective of chroficaies and ichnolabrie analysis is the same, to determine ancient paleconvironments. Both methodologies do this successfully and generally come to comparable coerclusions (McHroy, 2006). A neutral ichnological analysis approach has been proposed, and abandonment of the conflicting terms of ichnolacies and ichnolabrie thas musquested (McHroy, 2006).

1.5 Shallow Marine Facies Models

Contilies are dynamic settings where fluvial and marine processes interact to produce a diverse array of depositional environments (see reviews in Reading and Collinon, 1966; Noumetrie and Walker, 2006). Finvial, talkand and vase processes produce distinctive coastal morphologies, as well as having diagnostic lateral and stratiggraphic facies: trends (0)qof *al.*, 1992; Figure 1.5). Combinations of these parameters are evident in the resultant softmentology and ichrology. Suffmentological analysis is used as the primary tool to define shallow marine settings and their facies. Ichnological variability in response to the same hydrodynamic parameters provides an excellent additional tool in recognition of marginal marine to shelfalf facies. Internation of sedimentology and ichnology reability us to the same hydrodynamic



Figure 1.5. Coastal classification of major clastic constal depositional environments. Based on shoreline progradation or transgression, and power of waves, tidal currents and river currents (from Boyd, 2010; after Boyd etal., 1992). more comprehensive reservoir, facies, and paleoenvironmental models (Pemberton et al., 2001; McIlroy, 2004a, b, 2008; MacEachern et al., 2010).

Deltaic coastlines are sites of net sediment deposition where a rive enters a body of water (Gallowy, 1975). Debas are progradiantal fastures that form discrete shoreline produberances where the allovial-flovial system delivers sediment more rapidly thun can be redistributed away from the distributary mouth by waves and idea (Onton and Reading, 1993). Essancines are associated with net shoreline transgression with high—unsually exatalcally driven—rates of accommodation space generation relative to rates of sediment supply (Bogd et al., 1992). Non-deltaic constillens drive their sediment from the adjacent coastline and abelf, and are not fed directly by a river sediment supply. These coastal areas include baaches, strand-plain, barrier-indus systems, lacoon, extraines and idall fances and Dairyng, 2010).

Detaic and non-delaic coatilines and the associated depositional systems are part of a continuum linked to shoreline regression and transgression, and are influenced by wave, tidal, and fluvial currents (Figure 1.5; Boyd *et al.*, 1992). Characterization of assisted telata is somewhat challenging. The delata morphology (e.g., elongate versus lobate; Bhattacharya, 2006) is difficult to characterize in ancient deposits. For example, ancient wave-dominated river delata develop shoreface facies and may be difficult to distinguish from non-delatic shorelines, nuless the large-scale apatial context is well delineated by seismic data, good outcrop exposures or closely seased, reliably contextd occers or well-bog data (Iranson and Howell, 2003).

1.6 Facies Analysis

A facies is a body of rock with specific lithological, physical and biogenic characteristics (see reviews in Walker, 1992; Reading, 1996; James and Dalrymple, 2010). The body of rock termed a facies may be a single bed or a group of beds. The facies name may be purely descriptive (e.g. bioturbated sandy mudstone), or interpretive (e.g. shoreface facies). When facies are used in a descriptive manner it allows for objective and transparent environmental interpretations. Groups of facies that are genetically or environmentally linked to one another are termed facies associations, and are deposited under specific environmental conditions (Collinson, 1996). Facies and facies associations are distilled into a facies model that characterizes the depositional system: this model is drawn from both ancient and modern examples (Walker, 1992). An integral principle in construction of a facies model is 'Walther's Law' or the 'Law of Correlation of Facies' (Middleton, 1973). Walther's Law states that a vertical succession of conformable facies accumulated in laterally adjacent depositional environments. In this research project the facies analysis approach is used to interpret depositional environments (Figure 1.5). Ichnological analysis can be incorporated into a facies model as an additional building block in the interpretation of the depositional environment (McIlroy, 2008).

1.7 Laboratory Analyses

Sedimentary tock specimens were sampled from each outcrop locality for each case study. The aim of sample analysis was to determine: 1) petrology (slab sample and thin section analysis); and 2) petrophysical properties (perosity and permeability). Hend specimers were described in detail including color, texture, composition, sedimentary structures, and trace fossil and fossil content. Slab faces of samples were sliked for preparation of large thin slice (Figure 1.6), and thin section analysis. The remainder of the samples underwent spet permeability measurement on the slab surface (using a probe permementer, Figure 1.7).

1.7.1 Large Thin Slicing

The technique of large thin slicing is used to study the sedimentary and biogenic fabrics in standatore and madatone lithologies in transmitted light (Garton and McIltry, 2006). A large thin slice is ear from the hard specimen using a rock way was onto a large glass slide (28 x 20 cm). The mounted slice is further reduced in thickness by lapping on a rotating lipidary wheel until translucent (Figure 1.6). The thickness required varies between samples from between 0.3 to 1.0 mm, dependent on the grain size of the sample. The large that listes were photographed with a mounted camera in transmitted light using a 500 W halogen light with a parabolic reflector. Large thin slicing is particularly useful where wathering or diagenetic processes (e.g. centers) may mask sedimentary, or biogenic features, or in very fing graden facies (Garton and McHiroy, 2006). The resultant images when viewed in transmitted light



Figure 1.6. Large thin slicing technique (see Garton and McIlroy, 2006). Slice cut from core slab, then adhered to a glass slide. When viewed in transmitted light samples display sedimentary structures, and detailed ichnology not otherwise visible.





show sedimentary structures and detailed ichnology that is not otherwise visible in polished hand specimen or field samples (Figure 1.6).

1.7.2 Thin Section Analysis

Thin sections (4.5 x 2.7 cm) were cut from each sample. Detailed petrographical analysis of each thin section was undertaken, including description of texture, grains, matrix, compaction, comentation, porosily, classification and photography. Petrography provides micro-fabric detail which aids in accurate sectimentological classification, mineralogical composition, and enables identification of mineralogical burrow-grain relationships.

Thin sections were impregnated with blue epoxy reain, in order to highlight prore spaces when viewed under the microscope. Visual estimates of grain sorting were measured using comparison charts (Jerram, 2001). Digital image analysis software (Simple PCH8) is used to calculate the relative proportison of 'blue' pore space in a given are of interest, and this 2D visual measurement is taken as a proxy for the corresponding porosity. Porosity is a measure of the proportion of void spaces in a material, and is commonly quantified as a percentage. Porosity was determined in bioturbated samples to: 1) assess the influence of biogenie reworking on perosity; 21 document variability in porosity relative to bioturbation intensity; and to be able to directive rules bioturbation to reservice audity.

1.7.3 Probe Permeametry

A probe-permeaneter (TEMCO Inc. MP-401) was used to measure permeability (k) in the collected samples. Permeability is the measure of the ability a material to transmit fluids (expressed as the millidarcy (mD)). The equipment measures the flow rate and injection pressure of nitrogen gas into a rock. The probepermeaneter injects compressed nitrogen gas into the took using a probe-tip of 3.18-6.35 mm inner-outer diameter, and measures the flow rate and injection pressure in a rock volume of approximately ten?. In each of the slab samples, a ten-grid was drawn on the surface, and spot horizontal permeability measurements were taken in the certer of each square (CD Proy et al., 1906; Figure 1.7).

Data acquisition and analysis was calculated uting the SmartPernTM software to measure the effective permeability. In each slab samples a 4cm by 10cm grid was drawn on the slab face. This pacing between columnia and rows is 1cm. Permeability in millidarcies (mD) was calculated using the appropriate form of Darcy's equation modified by the hulf-space solution of a geometrical factor G₀ as a function of probetip scal thickness (Goggin et al., 1983). Four measurements were taken of the same point on the grid to obtain an average and at least 40 grid pointservents in were obtained from each sample (Figure 1.7). The permeability data was overhian and compared to sedimentological (large thin slice image and thin section) and infordured and the Camber 2).

1.8 Reservoir quality prediction in bioturbated successions

Effective production of provlem from bioturbated reservoirs requires reliable prediction of facles-related reservoir properties. In such bioturbated settings, facles analysis and reservoir characterization are scentially ichnological analysis (McHuty, 2008). Bioturbation can redistribute grains and canse sorting analysis (McHuty, 2008). Bioturbation can redistribute grains and canse sorting analysis (McHuty, 2008). Bioturbation can redistribute grains and canse sorting the strong of mixing (see Chapter 2), this physical modification of the primary selfmentary fabric effects porosily and permembility in reservoir facies. Some identicata produce zones by removing the inter-particle clay-grade between smal grains (e.g., hurtow matrix/halu, Tonkin et al., 2010; Bednarz and McHuy, 2009; see discussion in Chapter 2). Bioturbation of reservoir facies can either enhance or reduce prossily and permeability, and is important when calculating reserves (Pembetton and Gingras, 2005; Meyer and Kmus, 2006). Tonkin ed., 2010).

1.8.1 Porosity and Permeability

The majority of studies discussing the relationship of bioturbation to providy and permeability in carbonate and allicidatic reservoir have focused on burrowenhanced porosity/germeability trends (Gingras *et al.*, 1999, 2002, 2004; Smith *et al.*, 2003; Pemberton and Gingras 2005; Spila *et al.*, 2007; Florea *et al.*, 2009; Cunningham *et al.*, 2009). The literature on the effects of biotarbation on perroleum reservoirs is biased towards permeability-enhancing trace fossils of *Ophismorpha*, *Phycosiphon, Macaronichum*, *Thalassinoides,Za opprox*, and *Ginstifungines* surfaces (Gingras *et al.*, 2002, 2002, 2002; 2002; 2001; Cunninghum *et al.*, 2007; Barra 2009; Gordon et al., 2010; Torkin et al., 2010; Chapter 2 herein). This thesis documents the effect of bioturbation on petrophysical properties and focuses on the more common but subtle heterogeneities in shallow marine sandstone reservoirs (Chapter 2).

1.9 Spatial variability of trace fossils

Lateral variability is of relevance to understanding trends in palaoecology through time, flow in persons media, and determines the productivity of some bioturbated petroleam reservoirs (Premberton and Gingmas, 2005). Knowledger of the lateral variability of bioturbation and application of a more quantitative ichnological methodology is required to make reliable predictions of reservoir properties (ice discussion in Chapter 3). Most studies of bioturbation have been simed at understanding changes in vertical stratigraphic profiles (Pemberton and Gingmas, 2005; Gingmas *et al.*, 2007). Lateral variability is significantly understudied bot of relevance to understanding flow in precos media, and can determine the productivity of some bioturbated performemercives.

Studies in lateral variability of time fosils are beginning to give an impression of *in situ* spatial variability of icknohlikov, 2007), with the additional insight into variations in sedimentation rate, hydrodynamic energy (orovie currents), substrate consistency, length of colonization window, community structure and succession (tiering and cross-catting relationships). Ichnstübtric analyses along a highly bioturbated lateral profile (55 m), demonstrate there is considered alongstratic ecological auchiness in offshore shelf settings, given the expected hydrodynamic homogeneity at this scale (Mellroy, 2007). This thesis uses onhore to offlihore case studies to create a first order understanding of likely lateral ichnological variability in a number of depositional environments that may be incorporated into reservoir to basin scale models of shallow marine hydrocarbon reservoirs and paloecological models (Chapter 3).

1.10 Key stratigraphic surfaces and bioturbation

Key stratigraphic surfaces (ension, non-deposition or condensation) in bioturbated successions are clearly identifiable where there is a distinct facies change, variation in bioturbation intensity, increding for fossil consecuting relationships, and lithological contrast in burrow fill relative to the host sediment. Trace fossils observed at key stratigraphic surfaces include *Tradicastroidae*, *Planolitae*, and *Ophiomarpha* (Pembetton *et al.*, 1992; Taylor and Ganwherpe, 1999; Gorollard, 1996; Gingmas *et al.*, 2002, 2008; Taylor *et al.*, 2003; McHroy, 2004b; McElachern and Gingras, 2008; see Chapter 4). These surfaces can huse allostratigraphic, antocyclic, or ecologic significance and can be fundamental in identification of sequence stratigraphic surfaces (Eimele *et al.*, 1991; Canneanu *et al.*, 2009).

The fill of *Thalaxsinoidas*, *Planolites*, and *Ophiomorpha* are commonly found to correspond to that of the lithology of the overlying colonization surface. This is generally taken to indicate that the burrow was keep open with burrowerborerinduced water currents (Sheehan and Schlefelbein, 1984), or that the burrow was constructed in a firm substrate not proce to collapse. Modem Indusingit drivinge

1-35

construct burrows that resemble Ophiomorpha and Thalacationidar with vertical shufts connected to horizontal to oblique galleries at depths of up to 1 metre below the sediment-water interface (Pyor, 1975; Sheehan and Schliefelbein, 1984; Swinbauks and Luternauer, 1987; Phillips *et al.*, 2010). Analogous foosil burrow yotsem thou have the potential to produce enhanced permeability fabrics within sedimentary successions (e.g., Cunningham *et al.*, 2009; Pemberton and Gingras, 2005; Torkin *et al.*, 2010). Sand-filled *Thalacasinoles may* potentially produce vertical and horizontal macropore networks with the potential to act as flow conduits in hydrocarbon reservoirs (Gingma *et al.*, 1999; Torkika *et al.*, 2010).

Taphnomic expressions of biourbated stratal surfaces and the relationship to the enclosing sediment allows recognition of biourbated stratigraphic surfaces and their relationship to the enclosing sediment allows assessment of the sequence stratigraphic significance, depositional history, and patheorivonmental change associated with that surface. This thesis usos *Thalaxsinoides* as a tool in identification of key stratigraphic surfaces because of the: 1) abundance of *Thalaxsinoides* in the geological record; 2) distribution of *Thalaxsinoides* in a wide range of depositional and geographical environments; 3) ease of identification in core and outcrep; and 4) ability of the *Thalaxsinoides* trace maker to colonize a variety of substrate types includue softeneous and firmeromotic (Longer 4).

1.11 Thesis Structure

A variety of case studies of onshore to offshore shallow marine facies are used in this thesis, including: 1) Quaternary fan deltaic succession, Conway Flat, New Zealant; 2) Early Cretaceous shoreface succession, offshore Newfoundland, Canaki; 3) Late Cretaceous shoreface succession, Book Cliffs, Utah, USA; 4) Middle Jarassic tide-influenced deltatic succession, Newapeth Basin, Argentinia; and 5) Noogene shelf succession, East Cape, Rankumara Basin, New Zealand. This thesis is submitted in manuscript stybe. Teoflowing foor dupters are summarized below.

1.11.1

Chapter 2: Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: A case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Are Basin, Offshore Newfoundland, Canada.

This manuscript investigates the role bioturbation has in controlling the petrophysical properties of analytone reservoir intervals. Quantitative permeability and porosity is presented while ichnotaxa are discussed and categorized with respect to their sediment modification behaviour, and enhancement or reduction of permeability. The burrowing activity of marine organisms is grouped into five cateories with pedicable effects on possiti and permeability.

1.11.2

Chapter 3: Lateral trends in the ichnological variability of shallow marine successions

This manuscript discusses the lateral variability of ichnological and sedimentological properties of three along-strike horizontal transects. Three datasets are analyzed: 1) a Quaternary proximal fan della succession (New Zealand); 2) a Cretaceous shortface succession (Utah); and 3) a Micenee offshore sheft succession (New Zealand). These case studies are used to produce a first order understanding of likely lateral technological variability in a number of depositional environments. Lateral trends in ichnological variability may be incorporated into reservoir: to basisselar models of shallow marine lydrocarbon reservoirs and pubeoecological models.

1.11.3

Chapter 4: Bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces and their autocyclic and allocyclic implications

This manuscript examines the complexity and significance of *Thalassinoides*bearing surfaces (erosion, non-deposition or condensation). Autocyclic and allocyclic interpretations are debated using examples from ancient shallow marine facies.

1.11.4

Chapter 5: Bioturbation as a tool in reservoir characterization

A summary chapter of how bioterbatics necession. A new, non-taxonomic reservoir quality in shallow marine silicitasti successions. A new, non-taxonomic bioturbation classification is proposed, that directly reflects the physical modifications trace-makers produce in silicicating fields.

References

- Ainsworth, R.B., B.K. Vakarelov, and R.A. Nanson, 2011, Dynamic spatial and temporal prediction of changes in depositional processes on classis shorelines: Toward improved subsurface uncertainty reduction and management: AAPG Bulletin, v. 5p. 207-297.
- Ausich, W. I., and D. J. Bottjer. 1982, Tiering in suspension feeding communities on soft substrata throughout the Phanerozoic: Science, v. 216, p. 173-174.
- Bednarz, M., and D. Mellroy, 2009, Three-dimensional reconstruction of "phycosiphoniform" burrows: implications for identification of trace fossils in core: Palacontologica Electronica, v. 12, 15p; <u>http://palacoelectronica.org/2009_31055/ndcs.html</u>.
- Bentley, S. J., and C.A. Nittrouer, 2003, Emplacement, modification, and preservation of event strata on a flood-dominated continental shelf: Eel shelf, Northerm California: Continental Shelf Research, v. 23, p. 1465–1493.
- Bentley, S.J., and A. Sheremet, 2003, New model for the emplacement, bioturbation, and preservation of fine-scaled sedimentary strata: Geology, v. 31, p. 725-728.
- Berger, W. H., A.A. Ekdale and P.P. Bryant, 1979, Selective preservation of burrows in deep-sea carbonates: Marine Geology, v. 32, p. 205-230.
- Bertling, M., S.J. Braddy, R.G. Bromley, G.R. Demathieu, J. Genise, R. Mikulas, J.K. Nielsen, A.K. Rindsberg, M. Schliff, and A. Uchman, 2006, Names for trace fossils: a uniform approach: Lethaia, v. 39, p. 265-286.
- Bhattacharya, J.P., 2006, Deltas, in H.W. Posamentier, and R.G. Walker, eds., Facies Models Revisited: SEPM Special Publication 84, p. 237–292.

- Bhattacharya, J.P. and J.A. MacEachern, 2009, Hyperpycnal rivers and prodeltaic shelves in the Cretaceous Seaway of North America: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 79, p.184-209.
- Bockelie, J.F., 1991, Ichnofabric mapping and interpretation of Jurassic reservoir rocks of the Norwegian North Sea: Palaios, v. 6, p. 206-215.
- Bottjer, D.J. and M.L. Droser, 1991, Ichnofabric and basin analysis, Palaios, v. 6, p. 199-205.
- Boyd, R., 2010, Transgressive wave-dominated coasts, in N.P. James, and R.W. Dalrymple, eds., Facies Models 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 265-294.
- Boyd, R., R.W. Dalrymple, and B.A. Zaitlin, 1992, Classification of coastal sedimentary environments: Sedimentary Geology, v. 80, p. 139–150.
- Boyd, R., R.W. Dalrymple, and B.A. Zaitlin, 2006, Estuarine and incised-valley facies models, in H.W. Posamentier and R.G. Walker, eds., Facies models revisited: SEPM Special Publication 84, p. 171-235.
- Brandsæter, L, D. McIlroy, O. Lia, P. Ringrose and A. Næss, 2005, Reservoir modelling and simulation of Lajas Formation outcrops (Argentina) to constrain tidal reservoirs of the Haltern Terrace (Norway): Petroleum Geoscience, v. 11, p. 37-46.
- Brettle, M.J., D. Mellroy, T. Elliot, S.J. Davies and C.N. Waters, 2002, Identifying cryptic tidal influences within deltaic successions: an example from the Marsdenian (Namarian) interval of the Pennine Basin, UK: Journal of the Geological Society, London, v. 159, p. 379–391.

1-41

- Bromley, R.G., 1990, Trace fossils: biology and taphonomy: London, Unwin Hyman, 280 pp.
- Bromley, R.G., 1996. Trace fossils: biology, taphonomy and applications: London, Chapman and Hall, 361 pp.
- Bromley, R.G., and A.A. Ekdale, 1984, *Chondrites*: a trace fossil indicator of anoxia in sediments: Science, v, 224, p. 872-874.
- Bromley, R.G. and U. Asgaard, 1991, Ichnofacies; a mixture of taphofacies and biofacies: Lethaia, v. 24, p. 153-163.
- Buatois, L.A., M.G. Marguno, C.G. Maples, W.P. Lanier, 1997, The paradox of nonmarine ichonfauras in tidal rhythmites: integrating sedimentologic and ichonologic data from the Late Carboniferous of Eastern Kansan, USA: Palaios, v. 12, p. 467–481.
- Buatois, L.A., M.K., Gingras, J.A. MacEachern, M.G. Mangano, J.P. Zorneveld, S.G. Pemberton, R.G. Neto, and A. Martin, 2005, Colonization of brackish-water systems through time: evidence from the trace-fossil record: Palaios, v. 20, p. 321–347.
- Buatois, L.A., M.G. Mángano, A. Alissa and T.R. Carr, 2002, Sequence strutigraphic and sedimentologic significance of biogenic structures from a late Paleozoic marginal- to open-marine reservoir, Morrow Sandstone, subsurface of southwest Krausa, USA: Sedimetary Geology, v1, 126, 09-132.
- Buatois, L.A., N. Santiago, K. Parra, R. Steel, 2008, Animal–substrate interactions in an Early Miscene wave-dominated tropical delta: delineating environmental stresses and depositional dynamics (Takata Field, Eastern Venezuela): Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 78, p. 438–479.

- Cannon, S.J.C., and S. Gowland, 1996, Facies controls on reservoir quality in the Late Jurnosis Fahmar Formation, Quadrant 21, UKCS, in A. Huart, H.D. Johnson, S. D. Burley, A.C. Canham, and D.S. Mackerich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Gradeen and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Societal Publication 114, p. 215-233.
- Catureann, O., V. Abreu, J.P. Bhattacharya, M.D. Blaurs, R.W. Dalympile, P.G. Eriksson, C.R. Fielding, W.L. Fisher, W.E. Galloway, M.R. Gibling, K.A. Giles, J.M. Holbreck, R. Jorkan, C.G.S.C. Kendall, B. Macarda, O.J. Martínsen, A.D. Mail, J.E. Neal, D. Nammedal, L. Ponza, H.W. Ponamertiler, B.R. Prant, J.F. Sarg, K.W. Shanley, R.J. Steel, 2009, Towards the standardization of sequence stratigraphy: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 92, p. 1–33.
- Collinson, J.D., 1996, Alluvial sediments, in H.G. Reading, ed., Sedimentary Environments and Facies: Oxford, Blackwell Science, p. 37–82.
- Crerar, E.E., and R.W.C. Arnott, 2007, Facies distribution and stratigraphic architecture of the Lower Cretaceous McMurray Formation, Lewis Property, northeastern Alberta: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 55, p. 99-124.
- Cummings, D.L., R.W.C. Arnott, and B.S. Hart, 2006, Tidal signatures in a shelfmargin delta: Geology, v. 34, p. 249-252.
- Cunningham, K.J., M.C. Sukop, H. Huang, P.F. Alvaree, H.A. Curran, R.A. Renken, and J.F. Dison, 2009, Preminence of lehnologically influenced macroproxity in the lasest Biocayne Aquifer: stratiform "super-K" zones: Geological Society of America Bulletin, vi. 212, no. 164-180.

- Dalrymple, R.W., 2010, Tidal depositional systems, in N.P James, and R.W. Dalrymple, eds., Facies Medels 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 201-231.
- Dairymple, R.W., and K. Choi, 2007, Morphologic and facies trends through the fluvial-matrixe transition in tide-dominated depositional systems; a schematic framework for environmental and sequence stratigraphic interpretation: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 81, p. 13-174.
- Dalrymple, R.W., B.A. Zaitlin, and R. Boyd, 1992, Estuarine facies models: conceptual basis and stratigraphic implications: Journal of Sedimentary Petrology, v. 62, p. 1130-1146.
- Dreyer, T.; A. Scheie, and O. Walderhaug, 1990, Minipermeameter-based study of permeability trends in channel sand bodies: AAPG Bulletin, v. 74, p. 359-374.
- Droser, M.L., and D.J. Bottjer, 1986, A semiquantitive field classification of ichnofabric: Journal of Sedimentary Petrology, v. 56, p. 558-559.
- Droser, M.L., and D.J. Bottjer, 1989, Ichnofabric of sandstones deposited in highenergy nearshore environments; measurement and utilization: Palaios, v. 4, p. 598-604.
- Droser, M.L., S. Jensen, J.G. Gehling, P.M. Myrow, and G.M. Narbonne, 2002, Lowermost Cambrian ichnofabrics from the Chapel Island Formation, Newfoundland: implications for Cambrian substrates: Palaios, v. 17, p. 3-15.
- Ekdale, A.A., 1985, Paleoecology of the marine endobenthos: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeocology, v. 50, p. 63-81.

- Ekdale, A.A., and R.G. Bromley, 1991, Analysis of composite ichnofabrics; an example in Uppermost Cretaceous chalk of Denmark: Palaios, v. 6, p. 232-249.
- Ekdale, A.A., and T.R. Mason, 1988, Characteristic trace-fossil associations in oxygen-poor sedimentary environments: Geology, v. 16, p. 720-723.
- Einsele, G., W. Ricken, and A. Seilacher, 1991, Cycles and events in stratigraphy: Berlin, Springer-Verlag, 955 pp.
- Fielding, C.R., 2010, Planform and facies variability in asymmetric deltas: facies analysis and depositional architecture of the Turonian Ferron Sandstone in the Western Henry Mountains, south-central Ulah, U.S.A. Journal of Sedimentary Research 80, p. 455–479.
- Florea, L.J., K.J. Cunningham, and S.A. Altobelli, 2009, NMR imaging of fluid exchange between macropores and matrix in eogenetic karst: Ground Water, v. 47, p. 382-390.
- Frey, R.W., S.G. Pemberton, and T.D.A. Saunders, 1990, Ichnofacies and bathymetry; a passive relationship: Journal of Paleontology, v. 64, p. 155-158.
- Galloway, W.E., 1975, Process framework for describing the morphologic and stratigraphic evolution of deltais depositional systems, *in* N.L. Broussard, ed., Deltas, models for exploration: Houston, Houston Geological Society, p. 87– 98.
- Garton, M., and D. Mellroy, 2006, Large thin slicing: a new method for the study of fabries in lithified sediments: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 76, p. 1252-1256.

- Gingras, M.K., S.E. Dashtgard, J.A. MacEachern, and S.G. Pemberton, 2008, Biology of shallow marine ichnology: a modern perspective: Aquatic Biology, v. 2, p. 255-268.
- Gingras, M.K., J.A. MacEachern, and S.G. Pemberton, 1998, A comparative analysis of the ichnology of wave- and river-dominated allomembers of the Upper Cretaceous Durvegan Formation: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 46, p. 51-73.
- Gingras, M.K., B. Macmillan, B.J. Balcom, T. Saunders, and S.G. Pemberton, 2002, Using magnetic resonance imaging and petrographic techniques to understand the textural attributes and porosity distribution in *Macaromichnue-barrowed* sandstone: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 72, p. 552-558.
- Gingras, M.K., C.A. Mendoza, and S.G. Pemberton, 2004, Fossilized worm burrows influence the resource quality of porous media: AAPG Bulletin, v. 88, p. 875-883.
- Gingras, M.K., S.G. Pemberton, C.A. Mendoza, and F. Henk, 1999, Assessing the anisotropic permeability of *Glossfungites* surfaces: Petroleum Geoscience, v. 5, p. 349-357.
- Gingras, M.K., G.S. Pemberton, F. Henk, J.A. MucEachern, C.A. Mendoza, B. Rostron, R. O'Hare, and N.V. Spila, 2007, Applications of lebrology to fluid and gas production in hydrocarbon reservoirs, in J.A. MacEachern, K.L. Bann, M.K. Gingras, and G.S. Pemberton, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPM Short Course Notes 52, p. 131-145.

- Gingras, M.K., J.P. Zonneveld, and J.A. MacEachern, 2010, A historical perspective on applied ichnology in Western Canada: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 58, p. 97-99.
- Gingras, M.K., J.A. MacEachern, and S.E. Dashtgard, 2011, Process ichnology and the elucidation of physico-chemical stress: Sedimentary Geology, v. 237, p. 115-134.
- Goggin, D.J., R.L. Thrasher, and L.W. Lake, 1988. A theoretical and experimental analysis of minipermeameter response including gas slippage and high velocity flow effects: In Situ, v. 12, p. 79–116.
- Goldring, R., 1995, Organisms and substrate: response and effect, in D. W. J. Bosence and P.A. Allison, eds., Marine Paleoenvironmental Analysis from Fossils: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 83, p. 151-180.
- Gooday, A.J., C.M. Turley and J.A. Allen, 1990, Responses by benthic organisms to inputs of organic material to the ocean floor: a review: Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society, v. 331, p. 119-138.
- Gordon, J.B., S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K.O. Konhauser, 2010, Biogenically enhanced permeability: a petrographic analysis of *Maccronichmus argergatus* in the lower Cretacous Bluesky Formation, Alberta, Canada: AAPB Bieller, 94, p. 179–1795.
- Gowland, S., 1996, Facies characteristics and depositional models of highly bioturbated shallow marine silicitastic strata; an example from the Fulmar Formation (Late Jurassic), UK Central Grahen, in Hurst, A., H.D. Johnson, S.D. Burley, A.C. Caraham, and D.S. Maskiertici, eds., Geology of the Humber

Group; Central Graben and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 114, p. 185-214.

- Gust, G., and J.T. Harrison, 1981, Biological pumps at the sediment-water interface: mechanistic evaluation of the alpheid shrimp *Alpheus mackayi* and its irrigation pattern: Marine Biology, v. 64, p. 71-78.
- Hampton, G.J., and J.A. Howell, 2005, Sedimentologic and geomorphic characterization of nacient wave-dominated shorelines: examples from the Late Cretaceous Blackhawk Formation, Book Cliffs, Utah, in J.P. Bhattacharya, and L. Giosan, eds., River Deltas; concepts, models, and examples: SEPM Special Publication 83, p.133–154.
- Hantzschel, W., 1975, Trace fossils and problematica, in C. Teichert, ed., Treatise on Invertebrate Paleontology, part W. Miscellanea: Boulder, Colorado, and Lawrence, Kansas, Geological Society of America and University of Kansas Press, 209 pp.
- Herringshaw, L.G., O. Sherwood, and D. McIlroy, 2010, Ecosystem engineering by bioturbating polychaetes in event bed microcosms: Palaios, v. 25, p. 46-58.
- Howard, J.D., 1972, Trace foosilis as criteria for recognizing shorelines in stratigraphic record, Recognition of ancient sedimentary environments, *in* W.K. Hamblin, ed., Recognition of Ancient Sedimentary Environments: SEPM Special Publication 16, p. 215-225.
- Howell, J.A., A. Skorstad, A. MacDonald, A. Fordham, S. Flint, B. Fjellvoll, and T. Manzocchi, 2008, Sedimentological parameterization of shallow-marine reservoirs: Petroleum Geoscience, v. 14, p. 17-34.

- James, N.P., and R.W. Dahymple, 2010, Facies Models 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, 586 pp.
- Jerram, D.A., 2001, Visual comparators for degree of grain-size sorting in two and three-dimensions: Computers and Geoscience, v. 27, p. 485-492.
- Jørgensen, B.B. and J.R. Postgate, 1982, Ecology of the bacteria of the sulfur cycle with special reference to anoxic-oxic interface environments: Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, v. 298, p. 543-561.
- Knaust, D., 2009, Ichnology as a tool in carbonate reservoir characterization; a case study from the Permian-Triassic Khuff Formation in the Middle East: GeoArabia, v. 14, p. 17-38.
- Konhauser, K.O., and M.K. Gingras, 2007, Linking geomicrobiology with ichnology in marine sediments: Palaios, v, 22, p. 339-342.
- Labourdette, R., J. Casas, and P. Imbert, 3D Sedimentary modelleing of Miocene deltaic reservoir unit, Sincor Field, Venezuela: a new approach: Petroleum Geology, v. 31, p. 135-152.
- MaeEachern, J.A., and M.K. Gingras, 2008, Recognition of brackish-water trace fossil suites in the Cretacous Western Interior Seaway of Alberta, Canada, Ar R.G. Bromley, L.A. Buatois, M.G. Mangano, J.F. Genise, and R.N. Mechor, eds., Sediment – Organism interactions: A multifaceted ichnology: SEPM Special Publication 89, p. 169–194.
- MacEachem, J.A., S.C. Pemberton, K. Bann, and M.K. Gingran, 2007a, Departures from the archetypal ichnofacies: effective recognition of environmental stress in the rock record, in J.A. MacEachem, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingran, and K. Bann, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPM Core Workshop 52, p. 65–95.

- MacEachem, J.A., M.K. Gingras, K. Bann, S.G. Pemberton, and L.T. Reich, 2007b, Applications of ichnology to high-resolution genetic stratigrophic paradigms, *in*: J.A. MacEachern, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K. Bann, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPM Core: Workshop 52, p. 95-131.
- MacEachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, K. Barm, and S.G. Pemberton, 2007c. The ichnofacies paradigm: high-resolution paleoenvironmental interpretation of the reck record, in J.A. MacEachern, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K. Barn, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPIM Core Workshop 52, p. 27–65.
- MacEachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, S.G. Pemberton, and K. Bann, 2010, Ichnology and Facies Models, *in* N.P James, and R.W. Dalrymple, eds., Facies Models 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 19-58.
- Macquaker, J.H.S., S.J. Bentley, and K.M. Bohaes, 2010a, Wave-enhanced sedimentgravity flows and mud dispersal accoss continental shelves: reappraising sediment transport processes operating in ancient mudstone succession: Geology, v. 38, p. 947-950.
- Macquaker, J.H.S., M. Keller, and S.J. Davies, 2010b, Algal blooms and "marine snow": mechanisms that enhance preservation of organic carbon in ancient fine-grained sediments: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 80, p. 934-942.
- Mangano, M.G., and L.A. Bautois, 2004, lchnology of Carboniferous tide-influenced environments and tidal flat variability in the North American Malcontinent, in D. Mellroy, ed., The Application of lchnology to Palaesenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 157-178.

- Martin, M. A., and J. E. Pollard, 1996, The role of trace fossil (ichnofabric) analysis in the development of depositional models for the Upper Junusic Fuhnar Formation of the Klitivake Field (Quadrant 21 UKCS), in A. Harst, H.D. Johnson, S.D. Burley, A.C. Canham, and D.S. Mackertich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Grahem and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (Condrol) Special Publication 114, p. 163-183.
- Martiniu, A.W., I. Kaus, A. Ness, G. Helgesen, J.M. Kjærerfjord, and D.A. Keith, 2001, Sedimetrology of the heterotikhie and tide-dominated Tille Formation (Early Jurassis, Halten Terrace, offshore nid-Norway), in O.J. Martinnen, T. Dreyer, eds., Sedimentary Environments Offshore Norway - Paleozoeic to Recent: Norwegian Petroloum Foundation Special Publication 10, p. 101–144.
- McAlpine, K.D., 1990, Mesozoic stratigraphy, sedimentary evolution, and petroleum potential of the Jeanne d'Arc Basin, Grand Banks of Newfoundland: Geological Survey of Canada, v. 89, p. 17-50.
- McIlroy, D. 2004a, A review of ichnological concepts, methodologies, applications and freeziers, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palaecervironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, n 3-27.
- McIlrey, D. 2004b, Ichmofabrics and sedimentary facies of a tide-dominated delta; Junasis: Ite Formation or Kristin Field, Hattenbarken, offikore mid-Norway, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palaecemvireomental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 237-272.

- McIlroy, D. 2004c, The Application of Ichnology to Palacoenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, 479 pp.
- McIlroy, D., 2007, Lateral variability in shallow marine ichnofabrics: implications for the ichnofabric analysis method: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 164, p. 359-369.
- McIlroy, D., 2008, Ichnological analysis: The common ground between ichnofacies workers and ichnofabric analysts: Palaeogeography, Palaeoelimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 270, p. 332-338.
- Mullroy, D., S. Flint, J.A. Howell, and N. Timms, 2005, Sedimentology of the tidedominated Jarassic Lajas Formation, Nonquin Basin, Argentina, in G.D. Veiga, L.A. Spalletti, J.A. Howell, and E. Schwarz, eds., The Nonquien Basin, Argentina; a case study in sequence stratigraphy and basin dynamics: Geological Sciency (Landon Species) (Labolication 222, p. 83–107.
- Meyer, R., and F.F. Krause, 2006, Permoshility aniiotropy and heterogeneity of a sandatone reservoir analogue: an estuarine to shoreface depositional system in the Virgelie Member, Mik River Formation, Writing-on-Stone Provincial Park, southern Alberta: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 54, p. 301-318.
- Middleton, G.V., 1973, Johannes Walther's law of the correlation of facies: GSA Bulletin, v. 84, p. 979-988.
- Nittrouer, C.A., and L.D. Wright, 1994, Transport of particles across continental shelves: Review of Geophysics, v. 32, p. 85–113.

- Nickell, L.A., and R.J.A. Atkinson, 1995, Functional morphology of burrows and trophic modes of three thalassinidean shring species, and a new approach to the classification of thalassinidean burrow morphology: Marine Ecology Process Section, v. 128, n 181-197.
- Orton, G.J., and H.G. Reading, 1993, Variability of deltaic processes in terms of sediment supply, with particular emphasis on grain size: Sedimentology, v. 40, p. 475–512.
- Pemberton, S.G., and M.K. Gingras, 2005, Classification and characterizations of biogenically enhanced permeability: AAPG Bulletin, v. 89, p. 1493-1517.
- Pemberton, S.G., M. Spila, A.J. Pulham, T. Saunders, J.A. MacEachern, D. Robbins, and I.K. Sinclair, 2001, Ichnology and sedimentology of shallow to marginal marine systems: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, 343 pp.
- Pemberton, S.G., R.W. Frey, M.J. Ranger, and J.A. MacEachern, 1992, The conceptual framework of ichnology; Applications of ichnology to petroleum exploration; a core workshop: SEPM Core Workshop Notes 17, p. 1-32.
- Pemberton, S.G., J.A. MacEachern, M.K. Gingras, and T.D.A. Saunders. 2008, Biogenic class: crytobioterbation and the work of sedimentologically friendly organisms: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeocology, v. 270, p. 273-279.
- Phillips, C., D. Mellroy, and T. Elliot, 2011, Ichnological characterization of Eccene/Oligocene turbidites from the Grie & Annot Basin, French Alps, SE France: Palacogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 300, p. 67-83.
 Pianka, E.R., 1970, On rand & speedcom. American Naturality, 104 p. 592-597.

- Pittman, E.D., 1979, Porosity, diagenesis and productive capability of sandstone reservoirs, *in* P.A. Scholle, and P.R. Schluger, eds., Aspects of Diagenesis: SEPM Special Publication 26, p. 159-173.
- Pickerill,R.K., and P.J. Brenchley, 1991, Benthic macrofossils as paleoenvironmental indicators in marine siliciclastic facies: Geoscience Canada, v. 18, p. 119-138.
- Pollard, L.E., R. Goldring, and S.G. Buck, 1993, Ichnofabrics containing Ophiomorpha: significance in shallow-water facies interpretation: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 150, p. 149–164.
- Posamentier, H.W., and R.G. Walker, 2006, Facies Models Revisited: Tulsa, SEPM Special Publication 84, 532 pp.
- Pryor, W.A., 1975, Biogenic sedimentation and alteration of argillaceous sediments in shallow marine environments: GSA Bulletin, v. 86, p. 1244-1254.
- Reading, H.G., 1996, Sedimentary Environments and Facies: Oxford, Blackwell Science, 688 pp.
- Reading, H.G., and J.D. Collinson, 1996, Clastic coasts. in H.G. Reading, ed., Sedimentary Environments and Facies: Oxford, Blackwell Science, p. 154– 231.
- Richards, P.C., 1992, An introduction to the Brent Group: a literature review, in A.C. Morton, R.S. Haszeldine, M.R. Giles, and S. Brown, eds., Geology of the Brent Group: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 61, p. 15-26.
- Savrda, C.E., and D.J. Bottjer, 1989, Trace-fossil model for reconstructing oxygenation histories of ancient marine bottom waters; application to Upper Cretaceous Nioberra Fermation, Colorado: Palaeogeography, Palaeocilimatology, Palaeocoology, v. 74, p. 49-74.

- Savrda, C.E., and D.J. Botjer, 1991, Oxgener-telated biofacies in marine strata: an overview and update, in R.V. Tyson, and T.H. Pearson, eds., Modern and ancient continental shelf anoxia: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 8s. 201–219.
- Seilacher, A., 1964, Sedimentological classification and nomenclature of trace fossils: Sedimentology, v.3, p. 253-256.

Seilacher, A., 1967a, Bathymetry of trace fossils: Marine Geology, v. 5, p. 413-428.

Seilacher, A., 1967b, Fossil behaviour: Scientific American, v. 217, p. 72-80.

- Seilacher, A., 1978, Use of trace fossil assemblages for recognizing depositional environments, *in* P.B. Basan, ed., Trace Fossil Concepts: SEPM Short Course Notes 5, p. 175-201.
- Sheehan, P.M., and D.R.J. Schiefelbein, 1984, The trace fossil *Thalassinoides* from the Upper Ordovician of the eastern Great Basin: deep burrowing in the early Paleozoic: Journal of Paleontology, v. 58, p. 440-447.
- Smith, L.B., G.P. Eberli, J.L. Masaferro, and S. Al-Dhahab, 2003, Discrimination of effective from ineffective porosity in heterogeneous Cretaceous carbonates, Al Ghubar Field, Oman: AAPG Bulletin, v. 87, p. 1509-1529.
- Spila, M.V., S.G. Pemberton, B. Rostron, and M.K. Gingras, 2007, Biogenic textural heterogeneity, fluid How and hydrosarbon production: bioturbated facies Ben Nevis Formation, Hibernia Field, Offshore NewFoundland, in J.A. MacEachern, K.L. Barn, M.K. Gingras, and G.S. Pemberton, eds. Applied Ichnology: SIPM Soft Course NewS 22, p. 163-380.

- Suchanek, T., 1985, Thalassinid shrimp burrows: ecological significance of speciesspecific architecture: Proceedings of the 5th International Coral Reef Congress, Tahiti, v. 5, p. 205-210.
- Swinbanks, D.D., and J.L. Luternauer, 1987, Burrow distribution of Thalassinidean shrimp on a Fraser Delta tidal flat, British Columbia: Journal of Paleontology, v. 61, p. 315-332.
- Taylor, A.M., and R.L. Gasthorpe, 1993, Application of sequence stratigraphy and trace fossils analysis to reservoir description; examples from the luransis of the North Sea, in J.R. Parker, ed., Petroleum geology of Northwest Europe: Proceedings of the 4th conference: The Geological Society of London, p. 317-335.
- Taylor, A.M., and R., Goldring, 1993, Description and analysis of bioturbation and ichnofabric: Journal of the Geological Society, London, v. 150, p. 141-148.
- Taylor, A.M., and R. Goldring, and S. Gowland, 2003, Analysis and application of ichnofabrics: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 60, p. 227-259.
- Tonkin, N.S., D. McIltoy, R. Meyer, and A. Moore-Turpin, 2010, Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: a case study from the Cretacoous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arts Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada: AAPG Bulletin, v, 94, p. 1059-1078.
- Van Wagoner, J.C., H.W. Posumentier, R.M. Mitchum, P.R. Vail, J.F. Sarg, T.S. Loutit, and J. Handenbol. 1988, An overview of sequence stratigraphy and key definitions. *in.,* C.K. Wilgan, B.S. Hattings, C.G.St.C. Kendall, H.W. Posumentier, C.A. Ross, and J.C. Van Wagoner, eds., Sea Level Charges—An Intergrated Approxics SEPM Specific Publication 42, p. 39–45.

- Walker, R.G., 1992, Facies, facies models and modern stratigraphic concepts, in R.G. Walker, and N.P. James, eds., Facies models: response to sea level change: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 1-14.
- Walker R.G., and N.P. James, 1992, Facies models: response to sea level change: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, 454pp.
- Wetzel, A., and A. Uchman, 2001, Sequential colonization of muddy turbidites in the Eccene Beloveza Formation, Carpanthians, Poland: Palaeogeography, Palaeoeclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 168, p. 171-186.
- Wheatcroft, R.A. 1990, Preservation potential of sedimentary event layers. Geology, v. 18, p. 843-845.
- Wheatcroft, R.A., and D.E. Drake, 2003, Post-depositional alteration and preservation of sedimentary event layers on continental margins; the role of episodic sedimentation: Marine Geology, v. 199, p. 123-137.
- Wright, L.D., 1977, Sediment transport and deposition at river mouths: a synthesis: Geological Society of America Bulletin, v. 88, p. 857–868.
Chapter 2: Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: A case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada

Abstract

The delineation well Ben Nevis L-55, located in the Hebron-Ben Nevis Field, ofBshore Newfoundland, targeted the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation in the petroleumrich Jeanne d'Arc Basin. This case study focuses on the bioturbated net-pay horizons, and assesses the importance of animal-sediment interactions in controlling the perosity and permeability of sandstone reservoir intervals. In this study bioturbation can either reduce permeability and porosity by as much as approximately 33% or enhance by up to 60% dependent on burrow type and behaviour of the trace-making organism.

The met-pay interval in the cored interval of Ben Nevis L-55 is characterized by Ophicomphedominated ichnofabrics. The action of bioturbaters can be classified in terms of sediment mixing, sediment classing, sediment packing and pipe-work building targicises. Bioturbation has the potential to: 1) increase isotropy or uniformity of grainsize by destroying sedimentary laminae through burrow homogenization; or 2) decrease isotropy by selectively sorting grains into burrow liming and fill by grain size, and through creation of open burrow systems filled with later sediments of differing character to the obs sediment. The percloybacid admateriation for homotwater enservoir facises are highly dependent on lithology, trace fossil morphology, presence or absence of burrow linings, nature of burrow fills, burrow size and bioturbation intensity. Mudatone-rich facies and ichnofabries containing mudatone-filled and/or lined burrows (e.g., *Ophomorpha* and clusters of *Chondrites*) have the net-effect of permeability reduction. In contrast, permeability enhancement is documented from muddy sandstone facies with clean sandfilled burrows (e.g., *Thalausinoides*), and clean sandstones with burrow-mottled or diffuse to massive textures.

2.1 Introduction

Many of the world's most productive siliciciantic petroleum reservoirs are strongly biotrabated, including the Early Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Ave Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada; Late Jurassic Fulmar Formation and Middle Jurassic Brent Group, North Sea, UK; Middle Jurassic IIe Formation, Halten Terrace, Othbore mid-Norowy; and Early Cretaceous McMurray Formation, Alberta, Canada (McAlpine, 1990; Richards, 1992; Cannon and Gowland, 1996; McBroy, 2004; Crear and Arnott, 2007). Effective production of hydrocarbon reservoirs requires reliable prediction of facies-related reservoir properties and correlation at the inter-well scale. Hence, specifically in biotrabated settings, facies analysis and reservoir characterization are reliant upon description and interpretation of bioturbation and ichnolabrics from covencionia core (Marin and Pollari, 1990). Ichnofabric analysis is an approach used to describe the sedimentology and ichnology of a horizon in terms of diversity, bioturbation intensity and colonization history (Bromley and Ekdale, 1986; Taylor and Goldring, 1993; Taylor *et al.*, 2003). An integrated approach to the prediction of reservoir quality in bioturbated reservoir intervals involves study of ichnofabric in core and further laboratory-based analysis. The same principles have also been used to improve the productivity of aquifers (Cunningham *et al.*, 2009).

This research is aimed at generating a more complete understanding of the role that organisms have in controlling the porosity and permeability of sandsone reservoirs at the reservoir scale. The studied core (BN L-55) was taken from Ben Nevi's Field, in which the primary neurorist target is the Ben Nevis's Field, in which the primary neuronic transmission. This sandsomedominated reservoir is variably intensely bioturbated, with intensity of bioturbation being strongly facies controlled. *Ophiomorpha* are the most conspicuous element of the ichnofauna throughout the well, and are characteristic of several net-pay intervals. This study is focused on reservoir quality changes directly associated with *Ophiomorpha* ichnofabrics.

In order to determine the influence that bioturbation has on petrophysical properties, 129 meters of core were studied ichnologically and sedimentologically. Core descriptions are supplemented by ichnofabric analysis, and detailed petrophysical analysis of net-pay horizons. Biotarbated reservoir zones from the Ben Nevis L-55 core were studied using the following techniques: 1) core logging from both a sedimentological and ichnological (ichnofabric assignment) perspective, including visual estimation of biotarbatin intensity; 2) evention of haze thin siles (*coreum Caron and McHroy*, 2006);

2-3

 probe-permeametry; and, 4) porosity estimated using dye-impregnated petrographic thin sections and digital imaging software.

2.2 Regional setting

The Jeanne d'Are Basin, offthore Nervfoundland contains several petroleum reservoirs in three presently producing fields (Ilbernia, Terra Nova and Whiterose), with the Hebron-Ben Nevis Field slated to come on-stream next. The basin is located approximately 330 km southeast of St. John's, Newfoundland, on the northeast Grand Basis (Figure 2.1). The Jeanne d'Are Basis developed in response to three rifting episodes that took place during the late Triassic to early Cretaceous (Hubbard *et al.*, 1985; Tankard and Welsink, 1987; Sinclair, 1988). The Ben Nevis Formation was deposited during the last documented episode of rifting (Sinclair, 1993). The base of the Ben Nevis Formation is marked by the mid-Aptian Unconformity, which has been related to upliff and erosion during continental break-up (Tankard and Welsink, 1987; Tankard *et al.*, 1990).

The Ben Nevis Field is part of the Hebron-Ben Nevis complex of fault blocks, ofbhore Newfoundland, Canada (Figure 2.1). The field was discovered in July 1980 and currently has two wells drilled to date. The discovery well, Mobil *et al.* Ben Nevis I-45 (1980) drilled multiple targets from the Ben Nevis to the Hibernia Formation, while the delineation well Chevron *et al.* Ben Nevis L-55 (1999) targeted the Ben Nevis Formation one. Ben Nevis L-55 was drilled to a vertical sub-sea depth of 2650 m, from which 129



Figure 2.1. Sedimentary basins of the Grand Banks, offshore New foundland, Canada; including the Ben Nevis Field within the perfordum-rich Jeanne d'Arc Basin. The rift basins are separated from the Section and Labrador shelves by the Newfoundland and Charlie Gibbs fracture zones respectively (modified after Tankard & Weithins, 1987). m of core were recovered from the upper Ben Nevis Formation between 2320 m and 2452 m vertical sub-sea depth. The base of the Ben Nevis Formation was not drilled at the L-55 location. The cored interval includes 82 m of net perous sandstone with a net-to-gross failed of 29%, based on a petrophysical cut-off of 15%. Most of the net-perous subdivine occurs in bioturbated intervals, and concentrated in the lower half of the core (Table 2.1). The Ben Nevis Field is estimated to contain resources of 429 kef of gas and 114 mbbs oil within 3 petroleam reservoirs: 1) the Ben Nevis Formation; 2) the Eastern Sheals Formation; and y the Hohmin Formation (C-NLOPB, 2008).

The Kimmeridgian Egret Formation is recognized as the primary source rock in the Jeanne d'Arc basin reservoirs, an organic-rich shale deposited in euxinic conditions (wond er Dicki, 1989). The terrestrial organic-rich Gambo Member forms the base of the Ben Nevis Formation, and it is suggested that this is the source of carbonaceous debris within the upper part of the formation (Sinclair, 1993). The fining-upward shallow marine succession is overlain by the transgreasive marine Nautilus Shale (McApine, 1990), which acts as a reservoir scal. A back barrier-shoreface depositional setting for the Ben Nevis Formation was first proposed by Sinclair (1988, 1993).

Bioturbation is recognized in the Ben Nevis Formation (Tankard and Welsink, 1987; Sinclair, 1988; 1993; McApine, 1990; Driscoll et al., 1995; Hesse and Abid, 1998; Pemberton et al., 2001; Spila et al., 2007), but has not previously been directly linked with improved reservoir quality. Highly bioturbated standstones and siltstones of the Ben Nevis Formation of the Hibernia Field have been interpreted as shoreface standstores and dial inter channels in a barrier island system (Tankard and Welsink, 1987; Sincinia i 1993). Table 2.1. Ben Nevis L55 core interval summary of lithofacies, ichnofabric, bioturbation intensity, and an idealized graphic log*



*Core-plug data porosity and permeability measurements (mean, number of samples, range) (Core Laboratories Canada Lid, 1999), with comparable core-slab sample probe-permeater measurements (TEMCO Inc. MP-401) and perosity measurements from Digital Analysis (Simple PCI).

Detailed ichnological and sedimentological study of the Avalen and Ben Nevis formations, based on nine wells in the Jeanne d'Are Basin, allowed recognition of a number of depositional settings including fluvis-deltake, itali flats, salt marsh, barrie faind to lagoon, and shoreface to othorkee environments (Pemberton *et al.*, 2001). Ichnofacies recognized from the shoreface and embayment settings in the upper Ben Nevis Formation fall within the *Skolithus and Cruzium* lehnofacies, and include recognition of several "*Glossifungites* surfaces" (Pemberton *et al.*, 2001). To date three has been no published sedimentological or ichnological study undertaken on the Ben Nevis L-55 orc.

2.3 Methods

Three methods were used to describe the influence of bioturbation on porosity and permeability on five centre-cui core slab samples taken from the net pay zone in the Ben Nevis L-55 core interval: large thin slicing; conventional thin sections; and probepermeametry. Two slices, 3-5 mm thick were removed from the core slab face of each sample; one for preparation of a large thin slice to study lithological contrasts between burrows and host matrix (Garton and McIroy; 2006), and another slice to make blue epoxy-impregnated thin sections to visually estimate porosity and sorting. The core slab surface was divided into a grid (Dreyer *et al.*, 1990) and spot permeability data were obtained using a steady-state probe-permeameter (TEMCO Inc. MP-401). Providy reservoir confining stresses), and permeabilities are unstressed horizontal air permeabilities.

2.3.1 Thin Section Analysis

Thin sections (2.5 cm by 4.5 cm) were cut from a slice of the core slab face. The sample was then impregnated with blue epoxy resin, in order to highlight pore spaces when viewed under the microscope (Figures 2.2 and 2.3). Visual estimates of sorting were measured using comparison charts (Jerram, 2001). Digital image analysis software (Simple PCHW) is used to calculate the relative proportions of "blue" pore space in a given area of interest, and this 2D visual measurement is taken as a proxy for the corresponding providy.

2.3.2 Large Thin Slicing

The technique of large thin slicing is used to study the sedimentary and biogenic fabrics is anadatone and mutatone lithologies in transmitted light (farion and McIlroy, 2006). When viewed in transmitted light, the large thin slices display sedimentary structures and detailed ichnology not otherwise visible in polished hand specimen or field samples (Figures 24 and 2.5).



Figure 2.3. Providy and perturgative details of samples 1, 2 and 3 from biomated analysis of the first 15 eV or 15 eV or 16 eV o



hotomicrographs thin section samples were taken and dashed blac perfrontratelyis defaults of sumples 4 and 5 from bioterchated mud-rich samdetones lithefacies 4 (LF4) taken from Ben Nevis L-55 core slab interv (B-D, F-H) are immeented with blue epoxy, grey color shows pure-space, off-white colors are quartz grains and dark colors are organ m) with low bioturbation (5-30%), vertically oriented Ophis (D) Inter-particle porosity (grey) and pore-fi Condition burrows and laminae. (F) Mudstone-filled Chondrites burrows in mud-rich, diffusely laminated very fine sandstone. auticle perosity (grey) and pore-filling clay minerals in Choudrites burrow. Sample perosity is 16.8% Dashed black rectangles (A. E) defineate where plane-polarized success (B. C. F. G) delineate where nhotomicronrachs were taken. (A) Core slab sample 4 (2357) (C) Close-up of clay-rich burrow lining. 14.9% (B) Diffuse laminae and indistinct burrow. cments occluding available pore space. atter, clay minerals and pyrite. Figure 2.3. Porosity and 357m 2356m. minac.

Figure 24, Large thin silices and premeability data of sample 1, 2 and 3 from bisumteral fine sandsnee (LF1), assigned an Ophiomorpha-dominated identifields from Box Nexis L-55 cere interval, 2074 no S288... Crees this local, D, and G) and Large final local maps (D) and D) with specemenability measurements overlain (C, F and D). (A) Core sidu sample 1 (2475m). (B) Ophiomorphic (Oph) margins and occentrations of clay-filled pore of burrow metidis andmone. (C) Permeability data points range from 8.44 m20 to 394.88 m0. (D). Core sidu sample 2 (2460m) of bisocharden first sandsnees with helfu points range from 1.54 m2 to 55.20 m2. (G) Core sidu sample 3 (2384m). (D) Pandominishi (Thail) burrow hale, mad-petidi linel Ophiomorphic and specinits horizon Copie. (D) Permeability data points range from 1.54 m2 to 66 m2.





Figure 3.5. Large this sizes and permeability data of sample 4 and 5 fmm bioutherd moderid very five studies (144), assigned an Ophiomycell Conductor-Physicapoint includies from the Section 1.5. Section (144), 2357 tm 12.536. Inc. 1357 tm 12.536. Constant, Physicapoint includies from the Section 1.5. Section (144), 2357 tm 12.536. (15) Section 2.5, 2017 the Section 2.5,

2.3.3 Probe-Permeametry Data

The probe-permeanneed (TEMCO Inc. MI-401) injects compressed nitrogen gas into the rock and, using a tip of 31.18-6.35 mm inner-outer diameter, measures the flow rate and injection pressure in a rock volume of approximately 1 cm². Permeability in modified by the half-space solution of a geometrical factor G_0 as a function of probe-tip seal thickness (Goggin *et al.*, 1985). In each of the five center-cut core slab samples, a 1 emergify as drawn on the surface, and apot permeability measurements were taken in the center of each square. Four measurements were taken for each of 40 points on the grid to obtain an average (Figures 24.C, 24.R, 24.R, 25.C and 2.5P).

2.4 Sedimentology and Ichnology of Ben Nevis L-55

2.4.1 Sedimentology of Ben Nevis L-55

The Ben Nexis Formation in the L-55 well displays a net upward-fining trend, with mudstone content increasing upward. The cored interval is dominated by bioturbated fine-grained sandstones with shell lags and mudstone beds, grafing into mudrich very fine sandstone at the top of the cored interval (Table 2.1). Madstone laminae, low-angle stratification, dispersed shell fragments (decreasing upwards), bioclastic beds and carbonaceous material are common throughout, along with rare mudstone rip-up class and siderificate (LJ) and the first finder of the three throughout, along with rare first field herein: LF1) bioturbated andustone with shell material; LF2) low-angle cross-stratified sandstone; LF3) bioturbated mud-rich sandstones (Table 2.1 and Figure 2.6). Lithofacies 1 and 5 are intensely bioturbated, and contain disseminated carbonacous matter and shell debris. Bioturbation intensity in LF1 and LF3 varies between 60 and 100%, but is typically about 75%. Lithofacies 2, 3, and 4 are sparsely to moderately bioturbated (1%+60%). Intensely bioturbated facies LF1 and LF3 are interpreted as fairweather back. Less intensely bioturbated sandstone and mudstone units are interpreted to be event beds deposited during periods of intense hydrodynumic activity in which bioturbation is exclusively post-depositional (cf. Aigner, 1985).

The dominant facies in the cored interval is LFJ, highly bioturbated anditones which contain dispersed shelly debris. The presence of coarse shelly lags (LFJ) and pebble horizons at the base of bioturbated units suggests event bed deposition followed by bioturbation during protracted periods of low hydredynamic energy. LF2 consists of fine-grained, low-angle, cross-laminated sandstones that are either unbioturbated or contain low to moderate levels of bioturbation (5-60% bioturbation). The cross laminas are considered to be either storm-induced hummocky cross-stratification (Damas and Arnott, 2006) or suspension settling in mouth-bar settings (cf. Brettle *et al.*, 2004), Sections of the cross-laminated sandstone (LF4) show diffuse zones that may have formed biogenically by meiofunanal cryptobioturbation (Howard and Frey, 1975), or by small-scale physically-induced dewatering or laquefaction (Figure 2.6C; Owen, 1996; Hildebrand and Egenhoff, 2007). The author considers it to be nearly impossible to ubinatuits between these cossibilities for lask of objective reconstituer circtirs.

2-16



bioclastic beds of LF3 comprise abundant broken, current-sorted bivalves (especially ovsters), along with gastronods and semulid worm tube segments (Figure 2.6D). The shell beds of LF3, are also commonly interbedded with LF1, either as erosively-based shell lags below sandstone beds or as up to 20 cm thick bioclastic beds with low sand content. The laminated sandstone and mudstone beds of LF2 are planar- or wavy-bedded. or diffusely laminated with partings defined by mud drapes. A basal mudstone-pebble lae locally with oblate often sideritized, mudstone clasts and/or shell debris may be present. Alternations of planar laminae, diffuse laminae and structureless intervals in LF4 are interpreted as periods of variable sedimentation rates. Laminated mudstone beds (LF4) are commonly found to directly overlie cross-stratified sandstone (LF2) in the upper section of core interval. These mudstone beds are interpreted to represent rapid nost-event bed deposition in paleoenvironments with low hydrodynamic energy. The mud-rich siltstone (LF5) contains the most intense and diverse levels of bioturbation within the cored interval. This highly bioturbated facies (LF5) is often intercalated with laminated horizons (LF4) and can be referred to as a "lam-scram" style of deposition (Howard, 1972). Laminated beds are deposited under high flow regime conditions, for example during storm events, followed by "scrambling" of the sediment by bioturbation during low energy post-event periods (Ekdale et al., 1984). Coalified and pyritized wood clasts are common in all facies and may indicate proximity to a distributary system and/or transgressive reworking and erosion of the plant-rich Gambo Member (Sinclair, 1993).

The heterolithic nature of that portion of the Ben Nevis Formation cored at L55 is consistent with event bed deposition in an offshore setting. Event beds are thought to be storm induced with evidence for fluvial influence on the system in the form of fluid mud deposits and plant-debris. Towards the top of the Ben Nevis succession in the L-55 core, the mudstone-rich facies (LF5) becomes dominant and this is taken to reflect an increase in relative sea level. In aummary, deposition of the facies represented in the cored interval of Ben Nevis L-55 is thought to have occurred en a wave-dominated coatline with some fluvial influence. No back-harrier or lagoonal facies were identified. The depositional setting is perhaps best compared to that of a wave-dominated delta.

2.4.2 Ichnology of Ben Nevis L-55

A diverse assemblage of deposit- and suspension-feeding marine trace fossils are found in the cored interval. Ethotaxa include (by first occurrence at base of core); Ophiomorpha, Phycostphan, Thalaximiadas, Planolites, Chandrites, Diplocraterion, Techtichmus, Palacophycus and Attersoom (Figure 2-6). Indistinct burrow-motiling is also present throughbout the core. Bioturbation intensity is extremely variable and is found to be facies-dependent (Table 2-1). Measurement of the common trace fossils shows that burrow diameters of Ophiomorpha, Thalaximiades and Asterosoma remain constant throughbout the succession. This suggests that they were created by adult organisms, probably in an equable palaceorvironmental setting. Rare escape traces exist and are associated with event bed; they are likely a result of organism entrainment during events bed from and transport (Carliniand Grimm, 1990).

Ophiomorpha (5-50 mm diameter) is the most abundant and conspicuous trace fossil in the succession, visually dominates most of the described ichnofabrics in the lower part of the L-55 core, and is an accessory component of ichnofabrics in many of the mudstone-rich beds at the top of the Ben Nevis Formation. Ophiomorpha are lined with circular to oval mudstone or organic-detritus-rich pellets. In several cases the pellets are only present on the roof of the burrow. Burrow fill is lithologically variable, and may comprise either a massive sandstone infill or a concentrically-laminated mudstone fill (Figures 2.2B-D, 2.3E 2.6A, 2.6B, 2.6F). The three-dimensional morphology of Ophiomorpha galleries are known to include boxworks, networks and mazes (Frey et al., 1978). Many modern species of burrowing (Ophiomorpha and Thalassinoidesproducing) crustaceans produce inter-connected burrow networks (Pryor, 1975). Analogous fossil burrow systems thus have the potential to produce enhanced permeability fabrics within sedimentary successions (Figures 2.4 and 2.5), though burrows with similar cross-sectional expressions may comprise isolated shafts and tunnels (e.g., Miller and Curran, 2001). This uncertainty regarding the degree to which the fossil burrows Thalassinoides and Ophiomorpha are in horizontal communication, and the macro-pore networks that they form, remains a problematic issue in some hydrocarbon reservoirs (Gingras et al., 2007).

Unlined Thalaxsinoides (10-21 mm diameter) are common in Ben Novis L-55, but are only clearly visible in mudstone-rich laminated beds (LF4) and mud-rich siltstone (LF5) (Figure 2.6F). Large thin slices created using the method of Garton and Mellony (2006) reveal that Thalaxsinoides is actually present in all facies throughout the core (compare Figures 2.4G and 2.4I). The fill of Thalaxsinoides is commonly found to correspond to that of the lithology of the overlying colonization surface (Figure 2.6F). Its is generally take to indicate that the burrow was created as an open burrow, and kept open with self-induced vatter currents (Sheehan and Schliefelbein, 1984). Modern thalassini darimps construct hurrows that resemble *Thalassinoides* trace fossilis with vertical shafts and horizontal to oblique galleries at depths of up to 1 m (Sheehan and Schliefelbein, 1984; Swithanka and Lutemaner, 1987). Sandstone-filled *Thalassinoides* create vertical and horizontal macropore networks in Ben Nevis L-55 with the potential to act as now conduits in hydroxerbor reservoirs, but—act is the case with *Ophismurpha* isolated burrows may require mechanical fracturing in the horizontal plane to create reservoir flow units.

Mudstone-filled burrows of *Phycosiphon* (<1 mm diameter; Wetzel and Bromley, 1994) and *Chondrives* (1 to 2 mm diameter; Bromley and Ekdale, 1984) are common throughout the core interval (Figures 2.6F, 2.6G, 3) with the exception of the bioclastic herizons (J.F.3). Clusters of the trace fossils are generally horizontal or oblique and may overprint other traces such as *Ophiomorpha*. When present in clusters, these trace fossils may create localized low porosity patches in the host staffurnt.

Burrow-mottling is persistent throughout Ben Nevis L-55 core (Figures 2.6 and 2.5) and is often cross-cut by discrete burrows. These undeterminable biogenic structures are associated with repeated overprinting in horizons with intense biotarbation (>90%). This burrow-mottled texture is interpreted to reflect burrow homogenization of the primary sedimentary fabric, and may create zones of permeability enhancement relative to the host sediment (Mover and Krunz 2006).

2.4.3 Bioturbation and Ichnofabric in Ben Nevis L-55

Event bed preservation (e.g., LF2, 3, 4) is a function of safelimentation rate, biogenic mixing rate, and event bed thickness (Wheatcorth, 1990; Bentley and Sheremet, 2003). In this study, event beds with low-angle cross-stratification, greater than around 10 cm in thickness, are found to greatly suppress bioturbation. Densely packed bioclastic beds are also generally found to be un-bioturbated (Figure 2.1).

Tiering of traces within the Ben Nevis Formation event beds includes rarely preserved shallow tier trace fossilis such as *Diphoeraterion*, perhaps by instantaneous casting (cf. Einsele and Seilacher, 1991; Figure 2.681). In facies that are interpreted to represent slow continuous deposition (eg., LF1 and 5), evidence for repeated overprinting can be recognized. Colonization order of trace-makers is difficult to determine as very few cross-cutting relationships are recognized. Nonetheless, *Diplocraterion* is seen cutting *Ophiomorpha*, *Phycosiphon* traces are overprinting *Ophiomorpha*, and all burrows cross-cut indistinct burrow-mettled ichnofabric. Shallow tier burrows are poorly preserved, and the ichnofabrics are dominated by mid to deep tier trace fossils (e.g., *Ophiomorpha*, *Thalassinoides*, *Phycosiphon* and *Chondriter*; cf. Borolley, 1990).

Nine discrete ichnofabrics (Table 2.1) have been recognized in Ben Nevis L-55, and have been categorized into either intensely bioturbated "fair-weather" or "vevent bed related" ichnofabric associations *sensu* McIltoy (2007). Ichnofabrics characterizing the fair-weather ichnofabric association (associated with bioturbated sandstone and siltstone, PL and LF3) are rejoined (2004) comprised on the interventing ichnofabrics include the: Ophiomorpha-Phycoxiphon; Ophiomorpha-diterosoma; Teichichnus-Phycoxiphon and burrow-motified ichnofibries. The event bed related ichnofabrics are Ophiomorpha-Chondrice-Phycoxiphon (associated with laminated sandstone, LF4 and the low-angle cross-stratified LF2); spreiten-burrow ichnofabric, associated with the bioclastic (LF3); Thalaximoides-Planolities; and the Phycoxiphon-dominated ichnofabric of the laminated modulous facis (LF4).

Core slab samples 1, 2 and 3 are of the *Ophiomorpha*-dominated fair-weather ichnofibric in the bioturbated sandstone facies (LF1; Figures 22 and 2.4). Samples 4 and 5 come from the laminated sandstone facies (LF4; Figures 2.3 and 2.5), and contain the *Ophiomorpha-Chondrites-Phycosiphan* event bed ichnofabric. On the basis of the data presented these two ichnofabrics are associated with improved reservoir quality in Ben Nevis well L-55. Detailed assessment of the host sediment has been undertaken in order to fully understand the impact of bioturbation on reservoir quality.

2.5 Porosity and Permeability in Ben Nevis L-55

The main controls on spot permeability contrasts are lithology and cementation, a simple and expected relationship between higher permeability studence and lower permeability mudatone, sillstone, muddy studence or cemented zones. Processes which affect the distribution of grain size fractions are the development of physical and biogenic structures. In the Ben Nevis L-55 core, mudatone-rich facies (L/H) and ichnolibrics containing mudatone-filled and/or linear burrows (e.g., *Ophiomorphia* and clusters of Chondrites) have the net-effect of permeability reduction. In contrast, standstore-rich facies (LF1 and LF2) with standstone-filled burrows (e.g., *Thalassinoidei*) and ichnofabrics with burrow-motiled or diffuse to massive textures have the net-effect of permeability enhancement.

The main pore type is inter-granular porosity, which has been reduced by porfilling detrifal clay, bioclasts, calcie cernets and sedimentary linkolasts. Thin section analysis reveals grain size sorting associated with sedimentary structures (e.g., laminae) and biogenic structures (trace fossils). Concentration of the clay to silt grade material ito lamine, burrow linings and fIII (e.g., *Ophiomorpha* and *Chandrics*; Figures 2.3 and 2.5) within sandstone decreases sorting of grains and therefore reduces provise). This biogenic process can be described as sediment packing. Conversely, some mud lined burrows (e.g., *Thalassinoides*) create zones of biologically-cleaned sandstone, as mud and organic matter is preferentially removed from host sediment (23.4% and 31.28 mD; Figures 2.21.4 and 2.41). Sorting and concomitant increased porosity is created by the process of sediment cleaning in these burrows. Burrow-motiled fabrics or diffuse to massive horizons reformed by the biogenet process in sediment mixing.

Anomalous permeability data points on large thin slice images that do not appear to be directly associated with any addimentary or biogenic features on the slabbed surface, are suggested to be influenced by high permeability domains (e.g., burrows and dissolution voidsi) or low permeability zones (shells and pyrite) in the core that do not cut the two-dimensional surface (Figures 2.4C, 2.4D and 2.5F). In this regard it is important to remember that the probe-permeameter measurements reflect a three-dimensional sample volume which is only partially represented by slabbed surfaces.

2.5.1 Host Sediment Porosity and Permeability in Ben Nevis L55

All samples are predominantly fine to mud-rich very fine-grained sandstones. Sandstone composition is dominated by quartz grains, with lesser amounts of feldspar, calcite grains, lithic clasts, clay and organic detritus. Good inter-particle (primary) protoxily in present between moderate to well-sorted, sub-sangular to sub-rounded loosely packed grains (Figures 2.2 and 2.3). Porosity measured from blue-epoxy impregnated thin sections is between 4.9 and 27,2%. It is suggested the inter-granular pore space was preserved due to early calcite commention, followed by subsequent dissolution of porefilling cements (Hesse and Abid, 1998). The source of the early calcite cementation in the Ben Nexis Formation is through dissolution of blockstire material from within the reservoir interval (Hesse and Abid, 1998). Secondary porosity can be recognized in the form of oversized pores, correded grains, floating grains and grain-shaped voids in the sandstone (Figures 2.2D, 2.211 and 2.21). This suggests that the secondary porosity is generated from dissolution of shelf flagments, calcite cement, lithic clasts, elay minerals, and feldspar grains.

Physical sedimentary structures are absent in samples 1, 2 and 3 from the bioturbated fine sandstone facies (LF1) as a result of the intense bioturbation. High permeability values in Sample 1 are found in clean, mud-deficient sandstone-rich areas (Figures 2.4C, 2.4F and 2.41). Lower permeability regions of Samples 2 and 3 correspond to mud-rich bioturbated sandstone with shell fragments (Figures 2.5C and 2.57). Samples within this facies preserve no physical sedimentary structures, only

2-25

burrow-mottling with few discrete burrows visible. Samples 4 and 5 of the laminated sandstone facies (LF4) generally have well developed very fine (<1 mm-3 mm) planar and parallel mudstone laminae within very fine sandstone. The porosity and permeability of the host sediment is low due to well developed closely spaced mudstone laminae. The higher permeability data points of Sample 5 are a result of lower mud content in the laminated sandstone, and greater proportions of diffusely laminated to massive texture (Figure 2.5F).

2.5.2 Bioturbated Sediment Porosity and Permeability in Ben Nevis L-55

Burrowing organisms can secrete mucus as they move through the sediment; use mucus to trap organic matter or fine grains; or incorporate derivats (mud or snd) to create a burrow wall or lining (Bromley, 1990; Herringshaw *et al.*, 2010). Consequently burrows can aller the geochemistry of a substrate, acting as fical points where colonization of microbes and mineralization, which may consequently drive early diagenetic processes (Bromley, 1990; Pemberton and Gingras, 2005). This biogeochemical reaction may promote burrow-induced diagenesis, with pyrite (Figure 2.5E), siderite and calcite growth centered on the burrow (Pemberton and Gingras, 2005; Gingras *et al.*, 2007).

In highly bioturbated ichnofabrics from Lithofacies 1 (Figures 2.2 and 2.4), discrete traces are generally not preserved as a result of repeated overprinting. Samples 1, 2 and 3 of this facies preserve no original sedimentary fabric and are categorized as a traven-moticel. Protosity and permeability within the burrow-moticel standstone are

2-26

enhanced relative to un-bioturbated sandstone by one or both of two snimal-sediment interactions: 1) "sediment packing" the removal of sile-lay grade material from the host sediment, and re-depositing it in burrow limitgs and fills; 2) "sediment cleaning", the moval of sile-lay grade material from the sedimentary environment (i.e. back to the sediment-water interface). Incorporation of sile-lay grade material from the host sediment into burrow fills and/or limitgs creates only localized, discontinuous areas of reduced provisity and permeability (Figure 2.4), due to the sile-lay size fraction filling pore space. The removal of sile-lay grade material from the host sediment by deposit feeding organisms that defecate at the overlying sediment-water interface, can create areas of biologically enhanced porosity and permeability whinh burrows. Both of these biological processes generally improve the porosity and permeability characteristics of the sediment. The results are consistent with Meyr and Krause (2006) who documented higher and relatively isotropic directional permeabilities in bioturbated middle shoreface studencer.

Our petrographic analyses demonstrate that the *Ophiomorpha*-producing organism(s) create localized zones of porosity reduction (along burrow walls), and the *Thalassinoides* tracemaker creates porosity enhancement, relative to the host sediment within the reservoir (Figures 2.21-L). Corresponding spot-permeability measurements also displays similar trads (Figures 2.4G-L).

2.5.2.1 Porosity and Permeability of Ophiomorpha-dominated Ichnofabric

This is chorofibric is dominated by complexeous Ophiomorpha within burrowmottled fine sandstones from the bioturbated fine sandstone facies (LFI). Samples 1, 2 and 3 are representative of the Ophiomorphu-dominated ichnofabric. The providy estimate for Sample 1 is 203%, that of sample 2 is 27.2% and Sample 3 is 27.4% (Figure 2.3). Permeability ranges recorded from this facies range from 126 mD to 394.80 mD. The highest permeability values are from Sample 1 averaging 79.56 mD (Figure 2.4C), with Sample 2 and 3 averages of 9.32 mD and 18.33 mD, respectively (Figures 2.4F and 2.40). Bioturbation level ranges from 66-100%, with discrete burrows including petterlined Ophiomorpha and the unlined tublarb hurrows of Thubatainohdes. In addition, some undetermined sandstone-filled burrows and an inclined specient burrow are only visible in large thin alless (Figures 2.4G-H). Sandstone-rich zones are characterized by higher permeability zones (e.g., 8.84-394.40 mD; Figures 2.4C, 2.4F and 2.41), than the undistone-rich burrowstonetide zones (e.g. 1, 26.666 and D; Figures 2.4F and 2.41).

Ophiomorphic burrow fills, margins and linings have clay-rich pores, relative to the surrounding clean high-provisity standatone. Permeability data support this observation, with spot permeability data points within Ophiomorphic and at the burrow amgins being low (e.g., 13-41-57.1 mD), relative to the surrounding higher-permeability (e.g., 5.38-66.86 mD) sandatone (Figures 2.41). In one of the studied specimens, oversized pores are present within Ophiomorphic burrow margins (Figures 2.2A-D). These are inferred to have formed by dissolution of burrow lining dargenetic scondary poorsity development (Hese and Abid). 1985. Figure 2.4C). This vector samples were impregnated with blue epoxy prior to prepration to prevent chy disaggregation. Ophiomorpha were created by sediment-packing during deposit feeding activity, in which the trace making organism concentrates mud and organic-rich paricles into borrow linings. The effect of this to creduce porsolizy and premnability in the nearburrow environment relative to the biologically cleaned host sediment. The Ophiomorpha fill is a passive fill unrelated to the host sediment, which can locally even include ripple cross-lamination. In our insterial the burrow fill is typically of low premeability, though we acknowledge that this need not always be the case (Figures 2.41 and 2.5F).

Thalaxsinoides studied by us from L-55 are distinguishable as very thin mudstonelined burrows, with fill similar to, or cleaner than, the enclosing matrix (figures 2.2K and 2.2L). A halo of high-porosity, clean, well-sorted standstone is present around a small number of *Thalaxsinoidas*. For example, in sample 3 the *Thalaxsinoidae* is 31.28 mD, the adjacent Ophiomorpha is 1.54-15.71 mD, and the mean permeability for the sample is 18.33 mD (Figures 2.4G-1). This burrow halo exhibits higher porosity and permeability than the matrix (Figure 2.4D), and may be the result of the trace-maker generations of modern *Neutrypace californicasis* by McIlroy). At least in the Ben Nevis Formation core of well 1.55, *Thalaxsinoidas* is consistent susceiment. 2.5.2.2 Porosity and Permeability of Ophiomorpha-Chondrites-Phycosiphon Ichnofabric

This ichnofabric is spikally incompletely bioturbated (5-60% bioturbation). The sedimentary fabric is composed of bioturbated madstone-rich laminae in a very finegrained sandstone matrix (LF4). Pellet-lined Ophiomorpha and undetermined sandstone and mudstone-filled traces are common. Samples 4 and 5 are representative of the Ophiomorpha-Comdrites-Phycoxiphon ichnofabric. The porosity of sample 4 is estimated at 4.9% and that of sample 5 is 16.8% (Figure 2.3). This is significantly lower than the porosities of 20.3%, 27.2% and 23.4% from the sandstone-rich samples 1-3 (LF1; Figure 2.2). The permeability of samples in lithofacies 4 (LF4) range from 2.01 mD to 65.64 mD. Sample 4 has a mean permeability of 11.06 mD and Sample 5 a mean of 57.1 mD (Figures 2.5 cand 2.5.F).

Ophiomorpha and Chondrites within this ichnofabric are associated with zones of localized porosity and permeability reduction in their mudstone-rich hurrow fills and linings (Figures 2.3 and 2.5). Pellet-lined and filled Ophiomorpha significantly reduce permeability (e.g., 20.1-8.96 mD; Figure 2.5C) relative to the host sediment (7.99-1.29 mD; Figure 2.5C). Large opaque zones associated with Ophiomorpha are pritized organic-rich mudstone with low permeability values (e.g., 804-21.48 mD, Figure 2.5F) relative to the host sediment (e.g., 19.76-65.64 mD; Figure 2.5F). Widely spaced mudstone-filled Chondriter (1-2 mm diameter) do not affect permeability relative to host sediment (Figure 2.5F). At the microscopic-scale Chondrites significantly reduce porosity relative to the host sediment as silv-clay grade material is packed into pore space (Figures 2.5H). Lamina-sets with sharp mud-rich drapes alternate with intervals showing diffuse lamination, interpreted to be formed by cryptobioturbation or liquefaction (Figure 2.5). Laminae adjacent to barrows are deflected by the vertical movements of bioturbating organisms (Figure 2.5B). Diffusely laminated lamina-sets are characterized by permeabilities between 5.89 mD and 33.60 mD, whereas inter-laminated mastive andstoen intervals have permeabilities of 7.99-12.59 mD (Figure 2.58 and 2.5C).

2.5.2.3 Comparison of core plug and slab porosity and permeability

Core plug poosity values obtained for the sampled facies (LFI and LF4) of the cored interval of Ben Nevis L-55 range from 92% to 22.7%, with an average value of 15.9% (Table 2.1, Core Laboratories Lid, 1999). Visual providy estimates of the 5 samples using the SimpleTCI software on a blue epoxy impregnated thin section range from 4.9% to 27.2%, with an average value of 18.5% (Table 2.1). Micro-porosity is not measured in the 5 amples and is recorded as minor in the core plug analysis report (Core Laboratories Lid, 1999). Core plug porosity data of given facies are thus in general agreement with provisity truck several in thin section and measurements.

Permeability values obtained for Ben Nevis L-55 core interval ficies (LF1 and LF4) from the core plug data range from -1 mD to 376 mD with an average value of 44.9 mD (Table 2.1; Core Laboratories L.d., 1999). Permeability data of the 5 samples using the probe-permeaneter range from 1.5 mD to 394 mD, with an average value of 32 mD (Table 2.1). Spot-permeability data of hioturbated core slab samples reveals that dat the md-cith *Qubicomplu* can locally reduce permeability by as much as approximately 33%, through incorporation and concentration of silt-tay grade material in burrow fill and lining (Figures 2.4 and 2.5). Conversely, sund-filled burrows such as *Thalassimolet* can enhance permeability by as much as 600%, through removal of silt-tay grade material from pore spaces (Figure 2.4). Although probe permeameter values correlate well with the corresponding core plug data, the collection of probe data at 1 cm intervals enables a more comprehensive understanding of the heterogeneous nature of the Ben Nevsi L-55 core interval.

2.6 Porosity and permeability trends associated with bioturbation

Porosity and permeability in the Ben Nevis Formation of well L-55 are found to be controlled by a combination of sedimentary, biogenic and diagencife processes. Clay and silk-rich laminae are associated with porosity and permeability reduction (Table 2.1). Bioturbation can either enhance or reduce permeability, depend on the burrow type and the behaviour of the trace-making organism in the Ben Nevis L-55 core interval.

Based upon our studies of bioturbation in the Ben Nevis Formation, we consider that the burrowing activity of animals can be grouped broadly into 5 categories with predictable effects on porosity and permeability:

 "Sediment mixers" – cause indiscriminate mixing of sediment grains, decrease the isotropy or uniformity of the sediment by un-sorting any grainsize trends, and through mechanical destruction of laminae. Sediment mixers burrow in the sediment without sorting the sediment into distinct

2-32

burrow linings or fills. Clearly, the negative effect of diminished small-scale sorting is more than compensated for by the elimination of fine-grained laminae that act as baffles. For example burrow-mottled (Figure 2.4) and diffuse to massive textures (Figure 2.5) create intense to complete levels of bioturbation (~90%) with the net-effect of permeability enhancement (e.g., diffuse laminae, 5.89-33.60 mD and inter-laminated sandstone, 7.99-12.59 mD, Figure 2.78 and 2.5C).

- 2) "Sediment cleaners" increase isotropy of the sediment by selectively removing fine-grained material (e.g., porefilling clay-sill and organic matter) from the sediment by ingestion and subsequent defication of fines into the water column or creating a current within the near-barrow environment. Burrows consisting of well-sorted clean sandstone fill, relative to enclosing host sediment, are considered to be preduced by sediment cleaning organisms with the net-effect of permeability enhancement (e.g., *Thalassinnides* burrow margin is 31.28 mD, the adjacent *Ophiomorpha* burrow fill is 1.54-15.71 mD, and the mean permeability for the sample is 18.33 mD, Figure 24.19. *Thalassinoides* traces with clean sandstone halos could be categorical as sediment cleaner (Figure 22.14. and 2.4.0-1).
- 3) "Sediment packers" incorporate finer grained material (e.g., clay and fine organic matter) from the bost sediment into burrow fills and/or linings decreases isotropy of the sediment. Packing of the clay-silt size fraction into pore space by organismis locally reduces permeabilities (e.g., Ophiomorpha burrow permeability is 1.54-15.71 mD, relative to 53.86.86 mD of the second permeability is 1.54-15.71 mD, relative to 53.86.86 mD of the

surrounding higher-permeability sandstone; Figure 2.41). Burrows of Ophiomorpha, Chondrites, Phycosiphon, Asterosoma and Teichichmus can be categorized as "sediment packers" (Figures 2.3E-H; 2.4E, 2.4I; 2.5, and 2.6).

- 4) Combination "Sediment cleaners and packers" overall decrease isotropy of the sediment. These organisms pack mud into a mud-filled core and clean adjacent sediment creating a coarser grained halo. *Phycosiphon burrows are* an excellent example of this combined behaviour (Figure 2.67).
- 5) "Pipe-work builden"—open semi-permanent burrows in sediment perforate pre-existing physical sedimentary fabrics. Such burrows are horizontal galleries connected at depth by vertical pipes to the sediment-water interface. Upon burrow abandomnent, the burrow generally remains open and is passively filled with the overlying sediment at the sediment-water interface.
 - a. If the "pipe-work" is filled with sand grade material, high-proteity biogenic macro-pore networks can result. If such burrows are of sufficiently high density, effective permeability at the bed-scale can be greatly improved. Biourbation-enhanced porosity and permeability has been documented in a number of settings associated with andstanon-filled burrows into mudstene horizons including *Glossfinguises* inhenfacies (Weber, 1982; Gingras et al., 1999). This study includes camples of enhanced permeability in sociation with

Thalassinoides from sandstone reservoir of the Ben Nevis Formation (Figures 2.4G-I).

b. If the "pipe network is filled with mudstone, the effect is generally a decrease in net-to-gross sandstone ratio, but without serious deleterious effect on host sediment reservoir properties.

2.7 Conclusions

The burrowing activity of marine organisms produces a variety of burrows, tracks and traits, reworking lithic clasts, mineral grains and organic matter to modify primary physical sedimentary fabrics. The action of bioturbators can be classified as sediment mixing, sediment cleaning, sediment packing and pipe-work building strategies. Bioturbation has the potential to either increase isotropy by un-sorting hydrodynamicallysorted grains or decrease isotropy by sorting grains, and through creation of open burrow systems.

In this sandstore-dominated reservoir, Ophiomorpha are the most complexeus element of the ichnofauna throughout the well, and are characteristic of several net-pay intervals. Although our research demonstrates the complexeus Ophiomorpha reduce porosity and permeability, the satelle sand-filled burrows of Thalaxinoides are recognized as enhancing pertophysical performits in the net-pay intervals.

Ophiomorpha in the Ben Nevis Formation of well L-55 display "sediment packing" behaviour in which clay-silt grade material is removed from the sediment, and incorporated into burrow linings and fill, thereby markedly reducing porosity and permeability (e.g., 33%). *Thalaxistonides*, the other key trace fossil is classified as a "sediment cleaner" and "pipe-work builder" increases isotropy and is related to enhanced porosity and permeability (up to 60%) greater than the host sediment). Burrow-motiling, diffuse lamine and massive intervals un-sort the primary sedimentary fabrics formed during deposition. In intensely bioturbated lithologies bioturbation has the net-effect of permetbility enhancement.

The implication of animal-sediment interactions, for example the porosity and permeability reducing sediment packing activity within the *Ophonomybac*-dominated ichnofabric, and porosity and permeability enhancing sediment cleaning activity within the *Ophonomybac-Dondrites-Phycosiphon* ichnofabrics are easily identified in core, and are hence of predictive value. Assignment of the aforementioned 5 categories of burrowing activity can be applied to other core analyses and used as a tool to predict effects on porosity and permeability.
References

- Aigner, T., 1985, Storm depositional systems; dynamic stratigraphy in modern and ancient shallow-marine sequences: Berlin, Springer-Verlag, 174pp.
- Bentley, S. J., and A. Sheremet, 2003, New model for the emplacement, bioturbation, and preservation of fine-scaled sedimentary strata: Geology, v. 31, p. 725-728.
- Brettle, M. J., D. Mellroy, T. Elliott, S.J. Davies, and C.N. Waters, 2002, Identifying cryptic tidal influences within deltaic successions; an example from the Marsdenian (Namurian) interval of the Pennine Basin, UK: Journal of the Geological Society of London, vol. pp. 379-391.
- Bromley, R.G., and A.A. Ekdale, 1984, *Chondrites*: a trace fossil indicator of anoxia in sediments: Science, v. 224, p. 872-874.
- Bromley, R.G., and A.A. Ekdale, 1986, Composite ichnofabrics and tiering of burrows: Geological Magazine, v. 123, p. 59-65.
- Bromley, R.G., and G.K. Pedersen, 2008. Ophismorphic irregulative, Mesozoic trace fossil that is either well understood but rare in outcryo or poorly understood but common in core: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 270, p. 295-298.
- Bromley, R.G., 1990, Trace fossils: biology and taphonomy: London, Unwin Hyman, 280 pp.
- Canada-Newfoundland and Labrador Offshore Petroleum Board, 2008, Annual Report 2007/2008, 52 pp.

- Cannon, S.J.C., and S. Gowland, 1996, Facies controls on reservoir quality in the Late Jurassic Fulmar Formation, Quadrant 21, UKCS, in A. Hurst, H.D. Johnson, S.D. Burley, A.C. Canham, and D.S. Mackertich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Grahem and Morzy Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 114, p. 215-233.
- Core Laboratories Canada Ltd., 1999, Core analysis report for Jeanne d'Arc Basin operations: Chevron et al Ben Nevis L-55, Ben Nevis, Newfoundland, No. 52143-99-9031, 28 pp.
- Crerar, E.E., and R.W.C. Arnott, 2007, Facies distribution and stratigraphic architecture of the Lower Cretaceous McMurray Formation, Lewis Property, northeastern Alberta: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 55, p. 99-124.
- Cunningham, K. J., M. C. Sukop, H. Huang, P. F. Aburez, H. A. Curran, R. A. Renken, and J. F. Dixon, 2009, Prominence of lehnologically influenced macroperosity in the karst Bisazyne Aquifer: stratiform "super-K" zones: Geological Society of America Bulletin, v12.12, n164-180.
- von der Dick, H., 1989, Environment of petroleum source rock deposition in the Jeanne d'Are Basin off NewBoundland, in A. J. Tankard and H. R. Balkwill, eds., Extensional tectonics and stratgraphy of the North Atlantic margins: AAPG Memoir 46, p. 295-303.
- Dreyer, T., A. Scheie, and O. Walderhaug, 1990, Minipermeameter-based study of permeability trends in channel sand bodies: AAPG Bulletin, v. 74, p. 359-374.
- Driscoll, N.W., J.R. Hogg, N. Christie-Blick, and G.D. Karner, 1995, Extensional tectonics in the Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore Newfoundland: implications for the

2-38

timing of break-up between Grand Banks and Iberia, in R.A. Scrutton, M.S. Stoker, G.B. Shimmield, and A.W. Tudhope, eds., The tectonics, sedimentation and palaeoceanography of the North Atlantic region: Geological Society (London) Social Publication 90, p. 1-28.

- Dumas, S. and R.W.C. Arnott, 2006, Origin of hummocky and swaley cross-stratification: the controlling influence of unidirectional current strength and aggradation rate: Geology, v. 34, p. 1073-1076.
- Einsele, G., and A. Seilacher, 1991, Distribution of tempestites and turbidites, in G. Einsele, W. Ricken, and A. Seilacher, eds., Cycles and events in stratigraphy: Berlin, Springer-Verlag, p. 377-382.
- Ekdale, A.A., R.G. Bromley, and S.G. Pemberton, 1984, Ichnology: the use of trace fossils in sedimentology and stratigraphy: SEPM Short Course Notes 15, 317 p.
- Follmi, K.B., and K.A. Grimm, 1990, Doomed pioneers: Gravity-flow deposition and bioturbation in oxygen-deficient environments: Geology, v. 18, p. 1069-1072.
- Frey, R.W., J.D. Howard, and W.A. Pryor, 1978, *Ophiomorpha*: its morphologic, taxonomic, and environmental significance: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v, 23, p. 199-229.
- Garton, M., and D. McIlroy, 2006, Large thin slicing: a new method for the study of fabrics in lithified sediments: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 76, p. 1252-1256.
- Gingras, M.K., S.G. Pemberton, C.A. Mendoza, and F. Henk, 1999, Assessing the anisotropic permeability of *Glossifungites* surfaces: Petroleum Geoscience, v. 5, p. 349-357.

- Gingras, M.K., G.S. Pemberton, F. Henk, J.A. Maeläachern, C.A. Mendoza, B. Rostron, R. O'Hare, and M.V. Spila, 2007. Applications of ichnology to thuid and gas production in hydroarbion reservoirs. *in J.A.* Maeläachern, K.L., Bann, M.K. Gingras, and G.S. Pemberton, eds., Applied Jehnology: SEPM Short Course Notes 52, p. 131-145.
- Goggin, D.J., R.L. Thrasher, and L.W. Lake, 1988. A theoretical and experimental analysis of minipermeameter response including gas slippage and high velocity flow effects: In Situ, v. 12, p. 79–116.
- Herringshaw, L.G., O. Sherwood, and D. McIlroy, 2010, Ecosystem engineering by bioturbating polychaetes in event bed microcosms: Palaios, v. 25, p. 46-58.
- Hesse, R., and LA. Abid, 1998, Carbonate cementation: the key to reservoir properties of four standstone levels (Cretaceous) in the Hibertia Olifield, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, NewFoundland, Canada, in S. Morad, ed., Curbonate cementation in standstones: distribution patterns and geochemical evolutions: Special Publication of the International Association of Sedimentologists 26, p. 363-393.
- Hildebrandt, C., and S. Egenhoff, 2007, Shallow-marine massive sandstone sheets as indicators of palaeoseismic liquefaction; an example from the Ordovician shelf of central Bolivia: Sedimentary Geology, v. 202, p. 581-595.
- Howard, J.D., 1972, Trace fossils as criteria for recognizing shorelines in stratigraphic record, Recognition of nancient sedimentary environments, *in* W.K. Hamblin, ed., Recognition of Ancient Sedimentary Envoironments: SEPM Special Publication 16, p. 215-2253.Howard, J.D., and R.W. Frey, 1975, Regional animal-sediment characteristics of Georgia Tstatance: Senekorbergiam Maritimu, v7, p. 33-103.

- Hubbard, R.J., J. Pape, and D.G. Roberts. 1985, Depositional sequence mapping as a technique to establish tectonic and stratigraphic framework and evaluate hydrocarbon potential on a passive continental margin, *in* O.R. Berg, and D.G. Weolverton, eds., Seismic stratigraphy II: an integrated approach to hydrocarbon exploration: AAPO Memor 39, p. 79-91.
- Jerram, D.A., 2001, Visual comparators for degree of grain-size sorting in two and threedimensions: Computers & Geoscience, v.27, p. 485-492.
- Martin, M.A., and J.E. Pollard, 1996, The role of trace fossil (ichnofabric) analysis in the development of depositional models for the Upper Jurassic Fulnar Formation of the Kittiwake Field (Quadrant 21 UKCS), *in*. A. Hurst, H.D. Johnson, S.D. Burley, A. C. Canham, and D. S. Mackertich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Graben and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 114, p. 163-183.
- McAlpine, K.D., 1990, Mesozoic stratigraphy, sedimentary evolution, and petroleum potential of the Jeanne d'Are Basin, Grand Banks of Newfoundland: Geological Survey of Canada, v. 89-17, p. 50.
- McIlroy, D., 2004, Ichnofabrics and sedimentary facies of a tide-dominated delta; Jurassic IIe Formation of Kristin Field, Haltenbacken, offshorer mid-Norway, in D. McIlroy, ed., The application of ichnology to palaecenvironmental and stratigraphic analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 237-272.

- McIlroy, D., 2007, Lateral variability in shallow marine ichnofabrics: implications for the ichnofabric analysis method: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 164, p. 359-369.
- Meyer, R., and F.F. Krusse, 2006, Permeability anisotropy and heterogeneity of a sandstone reservoir analogue: An estuarite to shoreface depositional system in the Virgelle Member, Milk River Formation, Writing-on-Stone Provincial Park, southern Altern Buffelin of Claudian Ferrolema (Codey, v, 54, p. 30)-318.
- Miller, M.F., and H.A. Curran, 2001, Behavioral plasticity of modern and Cenozoic burrowing thalassinidean shrimp: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 166, p. 219-236.
- Owen, G., 1996, Experimental soft-sediment deformation; structures formed by the liquefaction of unconsolidated sands and some ancient examples; Sedimentology, v, 43, p. 279-293.
- Pemberton, S.G., M. Spila, A.J. Pulham, T. Saunders, J.A. MaeEachern, D. Robbins, and I.K. Sinclair, 2001, Ichnology and sedimentology of shallow to marginal marine systems: Ben Nevis and Avalon reservoirs, Jeanne d'Arc Basin: Geological Association of Canada, Short Course Notes 15, 343 pp.
- Pemberton, S.G., and M.K. Gingras, 2005, Classification and characterizations of biogenically enhanced permeability: AAPG Bulletin, v. 89, p. 1493-1517.
- Pryor, W.A., 1975, Biogenic sedimentation and alteration of argillaceous sediments in shallow marine environments: Geological Society of America Bulletin, v. 86, p. 1244-1254.

- Richards, P.C., 1992, An introduction to the Brent Group: a literature review, in A. C. Morton, R.S. Haszeldine, M.R. Giles, and S. Brown, eds., Geology of the Brent Group: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 61, p. 15-26.
- Sheehan, P.M., and D.R.J. Schiefelbein, 1984, The trace fossil *Thalassinoides* from the Upper Ordovician of the eastern Great Basin: deep burrowing in the early Paleozoic: Journal of Paleontology, v. 58, p. 440–447.
- Sinclair, I.K., 1988, Evolution of Mesozoic-Cenozoic sedimentary basins in the Grand Banks area of Newfoundland and comparison with Falvey's (1974) rift model: Bulletin of Canadian Petroleum Geology, v. 36, p. 255-273.
- Sinclair, I.K., 1993, Tectonism: the dominant factor in mid-Cretaceous deposition in the Jeanne d'Arc Basin, Grand Banks: Marine and Petroleum Geology, v. 10, p. 530-549.
- Spila, M.V., S.G. Pemberton, B. Rostron and M.K. Gingras, 2007, Biogenic textural heterogeneity, fluid low and hydrocarbon production: bioturbated facies Ben Nevis Formation, Hibernia Field, Offshore Newfoundland, In J.A. MacEachern, K.L. Bann, M.K. Gingras, and G.S. Pemberton, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPM Short Course Notes 52, p. 163–380.
- Swinbanks, D.D., and J.L. Luternauer, 1987, Burrow distribution of thalassinidean shrimp on a Fraser Delta tidal flat, British Columbia: Journal of Paleontology, v. 61, p. 315-332.
- Tankard, A.J., and H.J. Welsink, 1987, Extensional tectonics and stratigraphy of Hibernia oil field, Grand Banks, Newfoundland: AAPG Bulletin, v. 71, p. 1210-1232.

- Tankard, A.J., H.J. Weisink and W.A.M. Jenkims, 1989, Structural styles and stratigraphy of the Jeanne d'Arc Basin, Grand Banks of Newfoundland, *in A.J.* Tankard, and H.R. Balkwill, eds., Extensional tectonics and stratigraphy of the North Atlantic margins: AAPO Memoir 46, p. 175-195.
- Taylor, A.M., and R. Goldring, 1993, Description and analysis of bioturbation and ichnofabric: Journal of the Geological Society, London, v. 150, p. 141-148.
- Taylor, A.M., R. Goldring, and S. Gowland, 2003, Analysis and application of ichnofabrics: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 60, p. 227-259.
- Weber, K.J., 1982, Influence of common sedimentary structures on fluid flow in reservoir models: Journal of Petroleum Technology, v. 34, p. 665-672.
- Wetzel, A., and R.G. Bromley, 1994, Phycosiphon incertum revisited: Anconichnus horizontalis is its junior subjective synonym: Journal of Paleontology, v. 68, p. 1396-1402.
- Wheatcroft, R.A., 1990, Preservation potential of sedimentary event layers: Geology, v. 18, p. 843-845.

Chapter 3: Lateral trends in the ichnological variability of shallow marine successions

Abstract

High resolution paleoenvironmental reconstruction in marine systems can be constrained by understanding variability, and trends in the distribution of benthic organisms. Spatial distribution of trace fossils is complex, and involves both biological physico-chemical parameters. Superimposed upon these ecological/paleoenvironmental signatures, are the effects of burrow preservation (taphonomy). Ichnofabric and ichnofacies seldom preserve trace fossils relating to a single benthic community, or colonization surface. On biological timescales ichnological assemblages are commonly the product of several time-averaged communities, or a condensed representation of an unknown number of communities with hiatuses. Three siliciclastic shallow marine along-strike profiles were studied from the Quaternary Conway Flat, New Zealand; Late Cretaceous Neslen Formation, Utah, USA; and Neogene Pohutu Formation, East Cape. Maximum ichnological variability was found in the shelfal deposits of the Pohutu Formation, characterized by slow continuous deposition in association with event bed deposition. Neslen Formation shoreface and Conway lower delta plain studies were characterized by relative little lateral change in ichnofabric. Along-strike variability, or patchiness, was found to be un-related to proximity to the paleo-shoreline in the three wave-dominated depositional systems. Instead, the most critical factor appears to be the sediment accumulation style. Slow continuous deposition is found to produce complex, and highly patchy ichnofabrics, whereas rapid, episodic, event bed deposition was found to be associated with the most uniform development of ichnofabric. There is lateral ichnological variability within most beds but modes of feeding/bioturbation are commonly more uniform than ichnogeneric distributions. Where feeding strategies/bioturbation styles are the same, the net effect on reservoir quality is sent to be less variable than would first appear.

3.1 Introduction

Some of the world's most productive perroleum reservoirs are highly bioturbated, with biogenic structures being integral to facies analysis, and controlling reservoir quality (e.g., Martin and Pollard, 1960). Effective production of hydrocarbon reservoir requires reliable prediction of facies-related reservoir properties, and correlation at the inter-well scale. It is also becoming clear that reservoir quality, can be significantly impacted by bioturbation (Gingras *et al.*, 1990). 2002, 2004; Pembetton and Gingras, 2005; Tostini *et al.*, 2010). Studies of bioturbation are correntionally aimed at understanding stratigraphic changes in ichinology to determine facies trends at the bedset scale, usually which prograduational packages (parsequences and parsequence sets, Van Wagnor *et al.*, 1990). In effect, such studies provide information about down-depositional-dip ichinological trends (by application of Wahlter's Law, Hiddleton, 1973), and are based on both semi-quantitative and qualitative approaches (McHlory *et al.*, 2004). MacLiachen *et al.*, 2007). Implice to this is the assumption that ichnolafies only vary in a dow-dip direction, as seen in bed-by-bed changes in ichnology (Taylor et al., 2003). Recent study of ichnofabrics, from within a single bed, have revealed significant local patchiness in ichnofabric that requires reassessment of the assumption of ichnological homogeneity at the bed seale (McHroy, 2007).

3.1.1 Patchiness of the modern endobenthos

Study of spatial variability in modern benthic populations by biologists has categorized benthic seafloor patchiness as being in the form of gradients, clusters, and mosaics:

 Gradient patterns are comparable to the inferred along-depositional-dip variability inherent in most ichnological studies in the rock record. Species are distributed along environmental gradients, and variability is gradual along the gradient (e.g. onshore to offshore), and reflects trends in sedimentological parameters (e.g. energy and grain size; Johnson, 1971; Bloom *et al.*, 1972; Valentine and Jabonski, 2010).

 Clustering and clumping patterns of species, or communities constitute abrupt or discontinuous spatial distributions, and are often recognized as discrete, intensely populated, patches on the seafloor (Woodin, 1976; Tilman *et al.*, 1997).

3) Mosaic patterns have spatial-temporal significance, clusters of species or communities overlap, and undrego disturbances over time. Both physically-induced (e.g. erosion and detribal inputs), and biologically-induced (e.g. predation and larval dispersal) phenomena can produce a complex spatial patchwork on the seafloor. When the time interval between disturbance events in som-uniform, this can add a temporal component to mosaic ecological trends/patterns of communities (Johnson, 1970; Reise, 1979; Levinton and Kelaher, 2004).

Clustering and mossic patterns are common phenomena in response to local trends, usually parallel to the shoreline, and are typically not systematically related to depth gradient patterns. The most common first-order biological controls on patchiness of the modern seafloor are: 1) localized input of particulate food to the sediment-waterinterface (Shanks, 2002), which creates betrogeneity in the distribution of food resources; and 2) the motility and mobility of benchin organisms, which greatly affects their ability to exploit spatially-localized resources (Levinton and Kelaher, 2004), particulary after defaunation events. The spatio-temporal controls acting on the distribution of modern benthis seafloor communities are complex. Anomalosuly large detrilal input events may attract larvae or boost invertebrate appulation growth (Levinton and Kelaher, 2004). The motility of epibenthic, and enablemthic organisms encompasses both adult, and juvenile organisms. The mobility of organism mostly affects javeniles, and is caused by currents (c.g. Thercon, 1909, Brackern and Vlas, 1989).

Seafloor patchiness in widely studied, by both biologists and ecologists. However, equating such ecological/biological variability with ichnofabrics in the rock record is not straightforward. Biological studies are typically focused on organisms, rather than their burrows, and snapshots of ecology are on biological rather than geological timescales. Inherent in any analysis of ancient ecosystems is the possibility for time averaging of acketal assemblages, by reworking and winnowing of skeletal material (Kidwell and Bosence, 1991; Valentine and Jablonski, 1993; Fürsich and Abchan, 1994). Superimported on these ecological/palseverimentent parameters are

34

taphonomic processes. It is almost impossible to determine whether an assemblage of fossils or trace fossils reflects a true biological community or ichnocoenosis (Cummins *et al.*, 1986; Kidwell and Flessa, 1996; Mellroy and Garton, 2010; Liu *et al.*, 2011).

There is a need to develop an understanding of the combined effects of biological patchiness with respect to the time-averaging typical of ancient sedtmentary units when interpreting ichnology. The variability seen in ichnofabries is pertinent to: 1) the establishment of ichnologically-defined facies (Mellroy, 2008); 2) interpreting paloeenvironmental parameters from ichnolossil assemblages (Taylor *et al.*, 2003); and 3) predicting changes in sediment properties in porous media (Tonkin *et al.*, 2010, Pemberton and Gimtras. 2005).

3.1.2 Paleoecological studies of patchiness in ancient strata

A bioturbated bed or ichnofabric rarely preserves burrows relating to a single benthic community. Ichnofabrics are commonly the product of several time-averaged communities. Therefore a lateral profile along a bioturbated bed will commonly incorporate both spatial, and temporal components. There are few studies of lateral variability of trace fossils/ichnofabrics/chnofacles (Mellroy, 2007). Given the expected hydrodynamic homogeneity on the scale of tens of meters, much of the variability in thorabative is likely to be primarily related to time-averaged patchiness (Mellroy, 2007).

When sampling for patchiness on the modern walloor, and in the rock record a consistent methodology is important, small replicate sampling protocol is recommended (Bennington, 2003), although time-averaging on a ecological timescale (e.g. seasona), Gingras *et al.*, 2008) may be effective in homogenizing patchiness. If barrow type is equated with trophic mode, the effects of time averaging can be incorporated into understanding of lateral variability in ichnofabrics. Lehnofabrics could be considered as being representative of in situ spatial variability, the ichnological distribution being the result of the life activity on the ancient sea-floor. Cross-cutting relationships, and depth of burrowing seen in ichnofabrics additionally provide proxies for community structure, and succession can be considered with respect to sediment accumulation style.

This chapter expands on McIlroy (2007), and considers ichnological variability in three case studies from a range of onshore to offshore shallow marine settings. The aim of the presented studies is to determine the lateral variability of ichnological, and sedimentological characteristics of a given bed along a horizontal transect within a range of wave-influenced depositional settings. This understanding of the variability of ichnofabrics is fundamental to reliable understanding of what constitutes a significant (interpretable) difference in ichnofabrics relative to normal inherent variability (McIlroy, 2007). Comparable ichnological datasets have been collected from three case studies from onshore to offshore: 1) a proximal Quaternary fan delta succession (New Zealand); 2) a Cretaceous shoreface succession (Utah); and 3) a Miocene offshore shelfal succession (New Zealand). Collection of semi-quantitative and qualitative ichnological data such as bioturbation intensity, ichnotaxa identification, burrow size/fill, cross-cutting relationships, and bioturbation styles highlights ichnofaunal response to changes in physico-chemical parameters, and enables recognition of trends in spatial distribution. These case studies are used to assess the importance of lateral ichnological variability in a number of wave-dominated shallow marine facies.

3.2 Methodology

To aid paleoenvironmental reconstruction of each case study, a variety of techniques are used to interpret the complex relationship between physico-chemical parameters and the associated ichnology. Well-esposed, accessible, laterally-continuous outcrops were logged to determine sedimentary facies. At intervals along a chosen bedding plane sedimentological and ichnological observations were made to assess lateral variability adoption 25 m to 60 m profiles.

3.2.1 Ichnological analysis

Each sample was characterized using both the ichnofabric and the ichnofacies approaches (see Chapter 1). Each sample underwent detailed ichnological analysis. Ichnofabric analysis involves categorization of the ichnology, ichnofuversity, burrow diameter, bioturbation intensity and cross cutting relationships (Taylor and Goldring, 1993; Taylor et al., 2003). Semi-quantitative data on bioturbation intensity was based on the amount of destruction of sedimentary fabric by bioturbation (Bioturbation Intensity Bi: Taylor and Goldring, 1993).

Assessment of ichnodiversity involved quantification of the burrow number of ichnotaxa present, and is somewhat subjective due to taphonomic and ichnotaxonomic biases. Potential taphonomic biases include preferential preservation of mid- to deep-tier level trace fossils, late colonizers, deposit feeding burrows, and large burrows ('elite traces' of Bronley, 1996). Other taphonomic controls include: 1) the degree of likolocical heteroeneity and intensity of biotrabation; and 2) difficulties of identifying ichnotaxa from vertical cross-sections (e.g., McIIvoy et al., 2009). Maximum burrow diameter was measured from all the most abundant ichnotaxa. This quantification of burrow size was performed for the total abundance number of trace fossils in each ichnothrie. Burrow diameter has been used as a prosy to define fluctuating bottom water oxygenation (cf. Bromley and Ekdale, 1984), although preservation biases (taphenomy), and the potential to sample a range of both juveniles and adult tracemaking organisms is potentially militadiang. In this work, ichnofabries were categorized and named based on the dominant trace fossil or fossils within a sample or sample area (*Toplese et al.*, 2003, Mellery, 2004, 2009).

Ichnofacies were determined through comparison of the ichnotaxe composition of assemblages to pre-established/archerypal ichnofacies according to the proposals of MacEachern *et al.* (2010). Burrowing activity categories or bioturbation styles (Tonkin *et al.*, 2010) are applied to each dataset studied, in order to describe the physical medifications made by each ichnotaxon or "bioturbation style" (Table 3.1). The categories of bioturbation styles used are: sediment mixers, sediment cleaners, sediment packers and pipe-work builders (Chapter 2; Tonkin *et al.*, 2010). This new classification can be used to summize ichnological patterns, and can be used for reservoir characterization.

The primary objective for data collection was to undertake systematic sampling (e.g. replicates sampling): Bennington, 2003) as a basis for a quantitative ichnological study. The following data were collected at 5 m or 10 m lateral spacings along horizontal transets in the field on androxef from stab faces:

1) Grain size.

3-8

2) Lithology.

3) Organic matter content.

4) Body fossil identification and abundance.

5) Sedimentary structures.

6) Diagenetic features.

7) Bed thickness.

8) Intensity of bioturbation.

9) Ichnotaxon identification and abundance.

10) Burrow size.

11) Burrow fill.

12) Depth of bioturbation.

13) Cross cutting relationships between trace fossils.

14) Ichnodiversity.

These data are used to systematically assess the relative sedimentological and ichnological heterogeneity across a lateral profile (see reviews in Taylor et al., 2003; Mcllny, 2004 for detailed methodology). This ichnological approach is used to decipter a high resolution dopositional history frame each hateral profile and highlights along-strike ichnological variability. Biogenic structures that cannot be attributed to a specific ichnotaxon (for lack of appropriate ichnological analyses. Burrow-motting textures and cryptobiluration are the net effect of balk sediment mixing tracemaker behaviours, and in the case studies presented herio constituent a significant of the ichnologic. It is important to document these structures since they are a component of the ichnofabric, and can affect bulk sediment properties (e.g. Chapter 2, Tonkin et al., 2010).

Shih hee analyses, analogous to core used in hydrocarbon exploration, enable core-widh (do-100 mi) views of sedimentary environment and ichnofabric. Thin slabs of sedimentary reck were sampled at 5 or 10 m spacings along a horizontal transect, to assess variability over lateral distances of up to 60 m. In the Quaternary case study, collection of samples was not possible and vertical surfaces (0.4 m by 0.4 m) on outerop surfaces were cut into the cliff face (with a blade) and detailed descriptions and photography were collected. While lateral transects of the scale of 10% of meters would be ideal, no suitably accessible beds were located at the field localities. Samples have undergone facies, ichnological, petrographic analysis, and large thin slicing (Garton and Mellory, 2006).

3.2.2 Thin section analysis

Thin sections (25 mm by 45 mm) were cut from a slice of the sample slab face. Detailed petrographic analysis of each thin section are undertaken, including description of grain size, sorting, coundness of grains, grain shape, matrix distribution, mineralogy, and cementation. Visual estimates of sorting were measured using comparison durits (Jerram, 2001). Proportions of quarte, calcite, clay and organic matter were visually estimated and photomicrographs were taken of microfabric textures for each sample. Petrographic analysis provides microscopic detail, which aids lithological classification and enables identification of micrological burrow-grain relationships.

3.2.3 Large Thin Slicing

The technique of large thin slicing is used to study the sedimentary and biogenic fabrics in study and a study of the study of the study of the study of the 2006. When viewed in transmitted light, the large thin slices display sedimentary structures and the ichnology not otherwise visible in polished hand specimen or field samples.

The results of three case studies were chosen to reflect a range of onshore to offshore facies across wave-influenced shallow marine systems: 1) a Quaternary lower delta plain in a fan delta succession (New Zealand); 2) a Cretaceous shorefnee succession (Unbh); and 3) a Miscene offshore shelfali succession (New Zealand).

3.3 Proximal fan delta succession (Quaternary Conway Flat, NZ)

Coarse-grained fan delta deposits are well-exposed in coastal eliffs at Conway Flut, South Island, New Zealand (Figure 3.1). This Quaternary succession is composed of a complex of fan-delta facies including pro-fan-delta, gravelly distributary channels, sandy gravel barrier bars and embayment facies (Lewis and Ekdale, 1991). The lateral profile is messared within the delta front-delta plain transition facies association (Lewis and Ekdale, 1991).

In the late Quaternary, a series of small, short, and steep fan deitus drained the Hawkeswood Range, building into the nearby Pacific Ocean (Figure 3.1). The gravel of the Gilbert-type fan deltas was sourced from the Mesozoie sandstones of the Hawkeswood Range (Ratenbury *et al.*, 2006). Loses-trick tealiment was derived from the



Figure 3.1. Locality map of Conway Fist, South Island, New Zealand. Cliff sections of Quaternary age sand, mad and gravet are exposed parallel to modern day Conway coatiline. The fawknewood Range trend NIc-SW through Mt Wilson (elevation 640 m). Offshore from the field locality lies the Conway Trough and Ridge in the SW Paelid Cosen (taket from Lewis and Eddale, 1991). The 30m length lateral profile was sampled from a constal elif section.

Southern Alps as a product of wind deflation from glacial outwash plains, and fluxial transport (Lewis and Edalac, 1991; McConnico and Bassett, 2007). The bathymetrically deep (~800 m) Conway Trough lies just offshore and runs parallel to the present day consultine, and is the receiving basin for coarse-grained deflatis sediments (Catter *et al.*, 1982; Figure 3.1). In the most northern part of the fan delta complex exposed along the Conway Tale coastline, fossil word has been ¹¹C dated at between 7600 and 8400 years (Ota *et al.*, 1984). The sedimentation rate is calculated at 0.5 m (1000yr⁻¹) since 20,000 yr DP (Cruter *et al.*, 1982).

Facies architecture in the fun delta is highly complex and laterally variable. A 25 m high cliff section within the emboyment facies (Lewis and Ekdale, 1991) was loged. The lateral profile bed is part of the distal emboyment facies characterized by moderately to intensely biotrabated (BI 3 to 115, 5 (juges 3.2 and 3.3) sand, inter-bedded with very thin carbonaceous mud and silt to very fine sand-grade leess deposits. The horizon chosen for the lateral profile study is at the proximal delta front-lower delta plain transition lies stratigraphically above a delta front, gravelly bar facies, and below a delta plain, thizolith-dominated mud facies. Hand samples were not collected along the profile due to the unconsolidated nature of the Quateraray sediments, a small thin section sized sample was collected intact. Instead, a smooth 0.4 m by 0.4 m area was prepared in the field. A lateral profile of 30 m was logged at 5 m interval spring Highlights the lack of continuity of bed within this embourned facies.

3-13



Figure 3.2. Quaternary proximal fan delta plain facies, Conway Flat, New Zealand. A) Along-strike view of lateral profile bed north of Ploughmans Creek, Conway Flats, North Canterbury, New Zealand. B) Slab sample C3 at 10m, 0.4m by 0.4m guadrat area containing mudstone with very thin interbeds of carbonaccoss mud, slit, and cross-lamited very fine sand. C) Photomicrograph of thin section from provisional delta plain facies.



Figure 3.3. Quarternary proximal fam delta plain facies, Conway Flat, New Zealand. D) Cross-laminated thin sandstone bed with *Skolubos* (Sk). E) *Phycosiplos-dominated ichnothieric* (Ph). F) *Planolites* (Pl) in thin carbonaccoss modisorbe bed. G) *Diplocostarion* (10) cross-cuting *Diplocostapos* (indicative).



Figure 3.4. Lateral profile of Corway Flats, data summary figure. Bioturbation intensities (BI) range from 4 to 5. Ichnodiversity is moderate, with common Planokluss along-strike, and correspond to the presence and absence of the large trace fossil Diplocruterion. Sediment mixing, pipe-work building, and combination cleaning-packing Phycosiphon, and biogenic (burrow) monthing (solid black line). Rare Shollshos and Diplocraterion are also present (dashed black line). Burrow diameters are variabl

3.3.1. Sedimentological varability

Loess-rich grey bioturbated mud with very thin interbeds of light brown to orange silt to very fine sand, dark grey carbonceous mud, and grey loesial mud beds are sampled for lateral variability assessment. A dark grey to black carbonaceous mud bed (10-20 mm) with woody fragments, and a laminated to cross-laminated very fine sand (10-20 mm) with woody fragments, and a laminated to cross-laminated mud, forming marker horizons in the 0.4m yo 0.4m quadrat (Figure 3.2A). Basal contacts of the carbonaceous and sand beds are typically wavy and erosional into the underlying mud. The thickness of these very thin beds is highly variable, and the beds pinch and swell along strike (Figures 3.2B, and 3.3A-D), with woody particulate and fragments increasing to the north. Laminated to ripple cross-laminated all to very fine sands also thicken to the north. Small scale syn-sedimentary faults, with offsets of -50 mm are common in this fielse.

The thin section (Figure 3.2C) collected from this mud facies is mainly composed of clay and silt-grade grains (~25%), with lesser amounts of organic material (~5%) and very fine-grained sand (~25%). Very fine-grained sand and coarse silt are moderately sorted, sub-angular to sub-rounded, and spherical to blade-shaped quartz grains. Very fine scale lateral and vertical heterogeneity exists in this facies, within the muddominated 0.4 m by 0.4 m areas (Figures 5.2B, and 3.3-A.5).

3.3.2 Ichnology

The highest intensities of bioturbation (BI 5) are in the grey mud, and are dominated by pervasive *Phycosiphon* along the horizontal transect. Mud beds contain common Planolites, with rare Diplocraterion and Skulithos, and abundant burrowmottled texture. In the carbonaceous mud bed, biotarbation ranges from moderate to high (B1 3 to 5), and is dominated by Planoliter. The ripple cross-laminated sand beds have low biotarbation intensities (B1 1 to 2), and contain rare Diplocraterion and Skulihos.

Phycosiphon dominates the loces-rich horizontal transect in this fan delta complex. These mud-filled burrows, <1 mm to 1 mm in diameter with very fine sandy halos, oriented in all directions (Figure 3.3B). This distinctive texture of dark grey curved and hook-shaped burrows is recognized in the mud, silt and very fine-grained sand beds, but is absent in the dark grey carbonaceous mud beds (Goldring *et al.*, 1991; Wetzel and Brownley, 1994; Bedmaz and Mellroy, 2009). *Phycosiphon* are cross-cut by *ange Diphoceurcican ad Storbios* (Eddale and Lewis, 1991) in the loessial mud beds.

Simple horizontal sand- or sill-filled traces of *Planolites* are common in the carbonacous mud bed, at all intervals along the lateral peofile (Figure 3.3C). Burrows are circular to oval in cross-section, and range from 2 mm io 7 mm in diameter. *Planolites* consistently post-date (cross-cut) *Phycosiphon* in heessial grey mud beds, but no other systematic cross-outing relationships are recognized within the measured vertical surface.

Rure Diplocraterion cross-cut multiple beds of grey mult (Figure 3.3D). The spreiten of Diplocraterion are alternately composed of mud, and stand, with diameters from 15mm to 26mm, and depthe 20 mm to 70 mm (Figure 3.3D). Utiliand mud-filled vertical burrows of Skolubas, with diameters of 2 mm to 5 mm, and cross-cut Photosphorn duartow-motified ichnolities (Figure 3.A). Observations along a bioturbated horizontal transect reveals a patchy distribution of the four identified ichnotaxa in the Quaternary, Conway Flat section (see summary Figure 3.4). Ichnodiversity is low in the ichnofabrie studies, ranging from 2 to 4 ichnotaxon. Maximum burrow diameters range from 5 mm (in Skolihos) to 26mm (in Diplocraterion) along strike. Ichnofabrics can be categorized as Phycosylphon-dominated or Phycosylphon-Diplocraterion, and Planoliters-dominated. Alternatively, using the ichnotacies approach the lateral profile dis assigned the Crustom ichnoficies.

Bioturbation styles across the profile are dominated by burrows of combination cleane-packing (e.g., Phycosiphon), sediment mixing (e.g., burrow-motiling texture), and pipe-work, building strategies of Planolites and Skoluboa. Rare examples of sediment packing bioturbation style (Diplocraterion) are associated with the thin carbonaceous mud, and ripple consul-minitted stand beds.

3.3.3 Discussion

The loess-rich mud is intensely bioturbated (BI 5), and in some cases homogenized, these characteristics reflect low selfimentation rates relative to the rate of bioturbation. The lower delta plain facies is inferred to have been well-oxygenated with abundant food sapply in the form of detrilal organic matter. Bioturbation intensily in the storm-induced sand beds is generally low (BI 1 to 3), as these event beds are related to rapid deposition of storm washover sheets. Rare root traces are not related to the studied both, but have penetrated from the stratigraphically higher thizolith facies in the section.

The heterolithic facies form the marginal marine component of a fan delta complex (Ekdale and Lewis, 1991; Figures 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4). This ichnological investigation focused on a back barrier, lagoonal facies, with inter-bedded terrigenous matter and ripple cross-haminated sand bed. These thin event beds erode into underlying mud, suggesting fluctuating hydrodynamic energy and rapid deposition during episodic flooding, and storm washover creats. The highly variable bioturbation linensity (B1 1 to 5) of the beds is a direct result of the episodic high fluvial discharge (allowing time for organisms to colonize substrate between depositional events), and associated high estimation track (impeding rate of bioturbation) on the flood-proce lower deta plain.

The lateral profile at Conway Flat is dominated by fair-weather *Phycosylphon*dominated ichnofabrics, with event bed *Planolites*: ichnofabrics (Figure 3.4). Sedimentation rates are variable, and consist of episodic, storm (sand) and flood-related (carbonacceous mud) deposition. The bioturbation style is dominated by sediment mixing and combination cleaning-packing with, similar ichnofabrics along the short lateral distance of 30 m.

3.4. Shoreface succession (Neslen Formation, Book Cliffs, Utah, USA)

In the late Cretaceous, continental collision of the Pacific Plate and the North American Plate produced high mountains in western Utah, while eastern Utah was drowned by seas from the east (Kauffman, 1984). This tectonically induced transgression of eastern Utah formed an inland sea, and a coastal plain developed between the east and west coal swamps (Franczyk *et al.*, 1992). Foreland basin deposition took place during the Sevice Orogeny (Cross, 1986), and is characterized by a range of silicilicatist shallow mirrine facies. A variety of depositional environments have been interpreted in the upper Cretaceous stratu of eastern Book Cliffs including coastal plain, estaturine, shoreface, delta front and offshore marine (e.g. Sego Sandstone, Neslen Formation and Castlegate Sandstone of the Mesaverde Groupy: Swift et al., 1987; Vam Wagoner, 1995; Willis, 2000; Kinchbaum and Hettinger, 2004; Pattison et al., 2007). Ophiomorpha-dominated ichnofabrics of the Sego Sandstone (stratigraphically below the Neslen Formation) reveal variations in burrow architecture of Ophiomorpha that are controlled by hydrodynamic energy, grain size and sedimentation rate (Anderson and Dorser, 1998). The present study has focused on a single upward coarsening succession (garasequence) of wellemented heterothic mudstones, and siltstones inter-bedded with muddy very fine grained hummooky cross stratified (HCS) sandstones of the Neslen Formation (Figure 3.5). The HCS sandstone beds become amalgamated at the top of the succession indicating deposition in the middle shoreface. Cliff-line exposures of the Neslen Formation a Sagers Canyon, Book Cliffs, Eastern Utah were sampled along at 10 m interval shorg a talterally continuous corposure (Tigures 3.5) and 3.6A).

3.4.1 Sedimentological variability

The studied horizon is very fine grained, well-cemented, sandstone from within a thick 12 m heterolithic succession of hummody cross-stratified luminated mudistones and bioturbated siltstones. The thickness of the sandstone bed was found to vary laterally from 0.13 to 0.22 m. The basal contact with the underlying heterolithic facies is wavy and erosive. Parallel laminae (<1 mm to 1 mm spacing) are present in the basal portion of the bed in all samples, with the exception of SC11. The upper portion of the sandstone is supercently mussive with no erading anotzent in hand specimen. When studied in large



Figure 3.5. Locality map of Sagers Canyon, Book Cliffs, Utah, USA. (taken from Anderson and Droser, 1998). The 50 m lateral profile was sampled from a cliff-line section.



Figure 3A. Shortches necession, Late Createcous Neales Formation, Book Cliffs, Uha, A) View of efficience hierarches necession. Barger Cargon, Book Cliffs, Uha, B) Hummocky cross-straffield (HCS) Ned instrehedded within heteralithic lower discretion factors. C) Ophomorphic (Oph) and *Chambries* (C) in ort stillsupped set (C). If on the State profile bear. D) Protemicrapped Pol (C) Reater profile bear. This section is impregatated with blue speasy, blue cost aboves prev space. E) Vertical alutif of Ophomorphic (Oph) barrow in hummocky cost-straffield (ICS) shot.

thin slice, the massive fabric is resolved as very low angle, fuzzy lamination (Figures 3.7A-3.7E).

The samples are from the same mukly very fine-grained sandstone bed, which calcareously cemented. Petrographic characteristics are similar along-strike, all samples are composed of clay, silt, and very fine sand fractions, and are moderately sorted, with a calcitic or clay-mineral cements (Figure 3.6D). In sample SC3, the proportions of lowered calcitic (25%), and proportionally higher clay content (40%) coincide with the presence of an *Ophiomorphic* burrow. Sedimentological characteristics are homogeneous along strike in this hummecky cross-startified bed (HCS).

3.4.2 Ichnology

Biourhation intensity is consistently 10-20% across the length of the studied bed (B2 of Taylor and Goldring, 1993). Discrete trace fossils of *Physosiphon,Cylindr ichmus* and *Ophisomorpha* overprint the prevalent fuzzy lamination which is interpreted as explosionariation [Figure 3:7A-3:7].

Mudstone-filled *Phycouphon* (<1mm diameter) are common within the HCS hed as moderate intensity clusters of "frogspawn texture" (cf. Bednarz and Melloy, 2010; Figures 37, 43, 74); *Phycouphon* is only visible in large thin slices, as weathering and cement obscure these tiny burrow structures under normal light in hand sample (Figures 37, 78) and 37C).

Ophiomorpha irregulaire (18 mm diameter) are recorded in cut slab sample SC7 only despite being the most abundant and conspicuous trace fossil in outcrop, and uncut sample faces (SC3, SC5, and SC9, 9-20 mm diameter). Ophiomorpha irregulaire



Figure 33. Shoreface successing, Late Createcous Needs Formation, Book Cliffs, Tuth, AJ, Low-angle "farger", (-cyrophosharthanic) minimation in large than like image of anapted SC 41 (Burn, B) Specem patches of Phycouphen (Ph), and cyrophoshurbation in large thin alse image of anapted SC 42 and 100. B) Specem patches of Phycouphen (Ph), and cyrophoshurbation in large than list isomage of anapted SC 42 and 200. B) Phycouphen (Ph) and exprobationation in large than list isomage of anapted SC 42 and 200. B) Phycouphen (Ph) and exprobationation in large than list isomage of anapted SC 43 and 200. B) Cohombine (Ph) and expression of the physical schedule of a startle schedule (Ph) and and physical schedule of Physical schedule and physical schedule (Physical schedule

burrows are lined with circular to oval mudstone-rich pellets (1-3 mm pellet diameter) and its recognition in outerop and core has been the subject of some debate (Bromley and Petersen, 2008; McHory *et al.*, 2009). Some Ophiomorpha are parsively infilled with alternating studience laminac (Figure 3.7D). Ophiomorpha have vertical to inclined shafts and bedding parallel galteries and are cross-out by Physosiphon.

Cylindrichmas (8-16 mm diameter) is circular to ovoid in cross-section, with concentric mudstone-rich fllt, vertical to inclined to bedding, and often topers into a cone shape (Howard and Frey, 1984). This trace is not visible in any of the cut slab faces along the lateral profile, but was common in the field and present in uncut sample faces of SCL SCS. SCF 207 and SCI 1.

Analysis of the cut slab samples along a bioturbated horizontal transect reveals distribution of *Phycosiphon* and *Ophiomerpha* in the Neslen Formation, Book Cliffs, Utah (see summary Figure 3.8). *Cylindrichwar* is omitted from the quantitative dataset, as it is not present in the cross-section of any of the random samples. In the cut slab sample data set, cryptobioturbation and *Phycosiphon* traces are common. Ichnolabrics are variable are comprised of *Phycosiphon* (SCI, SCS, SC9 and SCI)), cryptobioturbation (SC3), and *Ophiomorpha* (SCT). Using the ichnolacies approach, onto samples would fall within either the archetypal *Cruciuma* ichnolacies (SCI, SC3, SC5, SC9 and SCI)) or stressed proximal *Oraziona* ichnolacies, and the archetypal *Cruciuma* ichnolacies for sample SC7 (cf. MacEachern et al., 2010). Ichnoliversity is low and ranges from 1 u o 2 identified ichtotaxa. The maximum burrow diameter of trace fossils at each sample point ranges from >1mm *Phycosiphon* to 18 mm in the single *Ophiomorpha*. Biotarbation scyles (CfMarel 7, Tokin et al., 2010) across the profile are

3-25



Figure 3.8. Lateral profile of Neslen Formation, data summary figure. Rehnodiversity is low, with common Phycosophion, and cryptobioturbation (solid black line). Rare Ophiomorpha are also present (dashed black line). Bioturbation intensity (BI) is low at 2, with preserved laminae in this HCS bed. Burrow diameters are variable alone. and correspond to the presence or absence of the large trace fossil Ophicomorpha. Soliment mixing, and combination cleaning, packing styles dominate dominated by sediment mixing (e.g. cryptobioturbation), with the combined cleaningpacking behaviours (e.g. *Phycosiphon*) being common, and more rarely sediment packing (*Ophiomorpha*).

3.4.3 Discussion

The calcureous sandy silistone bed sampled for the lateral profile study is consistent with deposition shoreflace setting, and interpreted to be a storm-induced HCS bed (Figures 3.6, 3.7 and 3.8). Deposition is inferred to have been above storm wave base, but below fair weather wave base. The source of sand is interpreted to be from beaches and monthbars, ereded during storm conditions, and re-deposited in the lower shoreflace and offshore transition zone to create sheet-like sandstone geometries (Damas and Armot, 2006).

The HCS bed studied herein has an unduating erosive basal contast with the underlying background heterolithic package. The bulk of the HCS bed consists of cross laminae with a fazzy appearance, this post-depositional modification may have formed biogenically by meiofunant cryptebioturbation (Howard and Frey, 1973) or by smallscale physically-induced dewatering or liquefaction (Owen, 1996; Hildebrandt and Egenborff, 2007). It is considered difficult to distinguish between these possibilities for lack of objective recognition criteria. In this thesis the fuzzy laminated texture is termed cryptobioturbation.

Ichnodiversity of the HCS storm-induced event is impoverished relative to the enclosing highly bioturbated heterolithic interbeds. Bioturbation styles are relatively similar in all samples, with sediment mixing and combined sediment cleaning-mixing
strategies volumetrically dominant in the bed. In outcrop exposure *Ophinomerpha* and *Cylindrichuma* are compicuous components of the ichnofabric (Figures 3.6C and 3.6E), but the field observations are not reflected in sample dataset. In addition, while *Phycosiphon* were not noted in outcrop or uncut sample surfaces, they are common in large thin silese, and demonstrate observational biases from fields to slab samples.

Bioturbation intensity and ichnodivenity of trace fossils are low in all samples and are laterally unvarying in the sample dataset. *Ophiomorpha* and *Popcosiphon* consistently overprint the prevalent fazzy laminated texture (crytobioturbation of eventering), this relationship suggests tehter that the original sediment mixing community predates the subsequent larger traces or that there is mutual avoidance. Postevent colonization of the HCS sandatone by *Ophiomorpha*, *Phycosiphon* and *Cylindrichum* is considered to have been short-lived since bioturbation intensity is low (B1 2) relative to the intense bioturbation characteristic of the enclosing fair-weather facies.

In summary, physical and biogenic sedimentary structures, and petrography do not vary significantly in the present study (Fijner 3.3). This homogeneity is taken to imply little discernable patchiness and a lack of significant biological stress in the postevent ecosystem. Observation of any slab (in retrospect) would have been acceptable for fixels characterization of the bod throughout the lateral profile.

3.5 Offshore shelf (Pohutu Formation, Raukumara Basin, New Zealand)

The late Miscere to carlly Plicscree age strata of East Cape, Rakamara Peninsula, New Zealand were deposited in a forearc basin located along the Hikurangi convergent plathe boundary. This open coast marine succession of siliciclastic rocks has high volcaniclastic input because of its proximity to the active Coromadel Volcanic Arc during the Neogene (Adams et al., 1994). Tuff beds are re-deposited as volcaniclastic sediment gravity. Hows, from influx, of material into the basin via Hurshart (Ballance et al., 1991; Shane et al., 1998). These strata comprise the Pascenosen and Polutus Formations of the Mangaheia Group (Mazengarb et al., 1991), and are now recognized as potential analogous reservoir facies to those offbhore in the Raukumara Basin (Stagpoole et al., 2008). The petroleum potential of the Raukumara Basin has been identified from 2D seinnic data (RAU07), direct hydrocarbon indicators, and seismic facies of shelf and turbidite sandstones are interpreted as potential neservoir (Urusk) et al., 2008).

The background mudstones, siltatones and very fine sandstones of the Pohunu and Paconcore Formations are interbedded with sediment gravity flows (slamps, turbidles, debris and grain flows) and tuff borizons (Ballance *et al.*, 1991). The majority of these sediment gravity flows are bioturback law errosional bases and are of rhyolitic volcanic origin. The upper-slope to outer-shelf marine succession of the Pohuru Formation coarsens upwards, and is in gradational contact with the sandier Paconeone Formation. Bioturbation is intense in most beds, and trace fossils are well-preserved, owing to the strong inhological contrasting between the dark grey lithic mudstones and sandstones, and lithe-colored volcanickatisc borro fil.

3-30

Samples were taken from a bedset exposed in a wave cut platform, close to the gradational boundary between the Pohutu and Pacencone formations, at Whararki Point, along 60 m of outcrop at 5 m intervals (Figure 3.9). Siliciclastic mudatones, silistones and sandstones are intervaled with volenniclastic rocks of Neogene age in Pohutu Formation upper slope to outer shelf depositional settings (Ballance *et al.*, 1991). The shallowing upward succession of grey sandy mudstone facies are interbedded with revorked rhyolitic tuff beds. The studied bed runs parallel to the present day coastline in a WWSE strike direction. The length of the lateral profile was limited due to erosion and small scale faulting in the section, but represents the longest continuous exposure available for study.

3.5.1 Sedimentological variability

Sandy mudstone is interbedded with two thin tuff beds, and are sampled to assess the lateral ichnological and sedimentological variability. The lower pale-grey to while fine-grained tuff ranges from 20-50 mm thickness along strike in the 60 m profile (Figure 3.10A). The basal contact with the underlying mudstone is highly variable, being irregular, and either sharp or diffusely bloutbated. The upper cream to orange colored, pumice-rich coarse-grained volcanic tuff bed is between 60 and 120 mm thick, and lies directly above the lower fine tuff or above a thin bed of sandy mudstone between the two tuff beds. The enclosing sandy mudstone is absent of sedimentary structures due to intense bioturbation (B15). Sedimentary structures in the pyroclastic tuff beds are rare, but include wary, irregular thin (1-3 mm) laminas are recognized in the basal 0-30 mm of the coarse tuff bed sample EC12 (Figure 3.10B). Braive shell fingments (<5 mm) are







Figure 3.16. Steffal accession, Pohan Formation, Eard Cape, Raukuman Peninshu, Neo Zaaland. A) Along-witheview of Matter Poffle Kob wet of Marrarki Koning, Earden, Ba Fiser- and come grained htfl interbedded within andy mulsitone. Rare preservation of limitation in base of coarse turbled (dash sample ECZ at 200a). C Fortive science in the State of State State and State St

dispersed throughout the mudstone, but are absent in the tuff beds. Most samples contained both a bioturbated fine-grained tuff and a coarse tuff bed. The discontinuous lateral distribution of the tuff beds in the sample is a product of the erosive, undulating contact both volcaniclastic beds with the underlying sandy mudstone (ECS, ECG, Figures 3.107B, 3.10Cc, and 3.11A). In localities with deeper erosion (e.g. below the upper tuff) the thin tuff beds are stacked, and the intercalated mudstone bed is not preserved.

Color and lithological contrast are commonly the only evidence of bedding in this study. As a consequence of the lack of physical sedimentary structures in the Pohnu Formation, ichnological and other paleontological analyses are the basis of the paleontroinomethal interpretation.

3.5.2 Ichnology

Bioturbation intensity ranges from BI 4 to 5 (61-99%) along strike in the lateral profile. The sandy mudstone consistently has intense bioturbation (BI 5), dominated by Asterosoma. In both the fine- and coarse-grained tuff beds, bioturbation is intense (BI 4 to 5), with laminae only rarely preserved (EC12). *Phycosiphon, Teichichmus, Scolicia, Chondrites, Planolites, Thalassinoides*, and ambient burrow-motiled textures are recorded from cut slab faces. Along-strike ichmodiversity is variable (1 to 4 discrete ichmotae, Fieure 3, 1006-3, 1015), and 3, 11(C).

Burrow diameters of *Asterosoma* range from 15 to 90 mm, with concentrically laminated sandstone or alternating tuff-mudstone burrow fill in most of the samples (cross sections of shafts and arms, Figures 3.10C and 3.10E). At, or near bedding conclusts with tuff, all burrows are readily seen, and both the vertical shafts and



Figure 31.1. Solidal succession, Poluent Formation, East Cape, Raukuman Peninsta, Nev Zaaland, Au Burrow motiet (cloribudy, with Pjezopolsky), Net discontingene and The Globa sample (21 of 400). B) Vertical section adjacent to ECU sample, with fine ads-field *Teichicknuw* below. C) Bedding plane view of the minimum plane BCB. D) CT care and 90 of 100 of 100

longitudinal/transverse sections through the radial arms of *Asterosoma* are determined. A complete burrow system with both central shaft and radiating arms is visible sample EC10, and in outerop (Figure 3.10E). *Asterosoma* burrows in sample EC2 and EC10 have a central core of coarse-grained tuffaceous fill, linking them to an overlying sediment water interface at a depth of tiering of 0.15m (Figure 3.10E).

Phycosiphon are common in small patches in the sandy muddone facies. The dark muddone-filled burrow cores are up to 1mm in diameter with slightly lighter siligrade haloes. Phycosiphon cross-cuts Astersonou in samples EC7 and EC8. This small trace is difficult to distinguish from background burrow-motiled texture in the field, having little lithological contrast, and therefore may be more prevalent than recorded herein.

Chondrites are rare and variably distributed in the sandy mudstone. The burrows are generally filled with fine-grained tuff. The branches of Chondrites are 1 to 3mm in diameter, and are orientated subparallel to bedding (Figure 3.11A). No systematic crosscuting relationships are recognized in relation to other ichnotaxa and the vertical shaft is not documented berein.

Horizontal, circular to ovoid cross sections of *Planolites* are present in samples EC1 and EC6 only. The burrows are fine tuff or sandstone-filled in contrast to enclosing rock, and range from 3 mm to 12 mm in diameter. *Planolites* have wavy margins, and no systematic cross-cutting relationships are observed. *Thalassinoides* is present in samples EC1, and EC3 to EC5, and is found to be filled with fine-grained tuff or mudstone, in thiological contrast to enclosing thiology. Horizontal burrows of *Thalastinoides* range from 7 mm to 27 mm in diameter and cross-cutting relationships with other ichnotaxa are not observed.

Scolicia is rarely observed in vertical sections of samples (EC3), but are commonly seen in outcrop at the interface between mudstone and tuff beds (Figure 3.11C). Burrow is 22mm diameter and visible an X-ray image of sample EC3 (Figure 3.11D). Alternating mudstone and tuff meniscate backfill makes this horizontal *Scolica* burrow conspicuous in the EC3 sample. Tuff is likely a constituent of all samples across the profile, as in bedding planes in outcrop.

Terichichmus zig-sag (Frey and Brennley, 1985; Martin and Pollard, 1996) is rare in the stratigraphic interval sampled except in sample. The inclined burrows have diameters of between 5 mm and 10 mm. Burrow fill is either fine-grained tuff, or alternating tuff and sandstore within mudstore host sediment. Burrows of *Circlichnum* mutally crosscut one another and have wavy margins. *Teichichnus* is common in outcrop, below and adjacent to sample points along the lateral profile (Figures 3.10D and 3.11B). The case for potential over-representation of *Teichichnus* in sample EC7 is interesting. The importance of this ichnotaxon could easily have one-rinterpreted had that point been intersected in a core-based study in the substrafee.

Circular to ovoid coarse tuff-filled burrows are present in the mulatone facies. Burrow margins are sharp with diameters ranging from 7 to 12 mm, in horizontal and vertical orientations in samples EC1, EC4, EC11 and EC13. In samples where discrete trace fassils are not discernible, or where discrete traces overprint intensely bioturbated ishonbries, this biogenic texture is named burrow-monthing and occurs where lithological contrast is low or the sample is intensely bioturbated (Figures 3.10B-3.10E, and 3.11A-3.11E).

Sampling along the lateral transect reveals patchy distribution of the seven identified ichnotaxa in the upper Pohutu Formation, Raukamara Basin, New Zealand (see summary Figure 3.12). Asteronoma and Phycosiphom dominate the ichnofabrics, with accessory ichnotaxa being Chondrites, Scollcia, Thalassimoldes, Planolites and Teichichmus. The ichnofabrics seen are subdivided conservatively into: Asteronomadominated ichnofabrics (EC2-6; EC8-12), burrow-mottled ichnofabric (EC1), and a Teichichmus-Phycosiphon (EC7) ichnofabric. Alternatively, using the ichnofacies approach, all sample point along beds would be grouped into the Cruziana ichnofacies, with the exception of EC1. Ichnofaversity is low to moderate in all ichnofabrics, and ranges from 2 to 4 identified ichnotaxa. The total ichnofaversity of the lateral profile is 7 ichnotaxa. Maximum burrow diameters range from 12mm to 90mm along strike and are usually attributable to Asteronoma.

Bioturbation styles across the profile are dominated by sediment mixing (e.g. mottling texture), with common sediment packing (Asternooma and Scolicia), and combination cleaner-packers (e.g. Phycosiphon; Tonkin et al., 2010). Minor pipe-work building Thalaxstroides and Planolites are also present in low abundance in EC1, EC3 to EC9 samples (Figure 3.12).

3.5.3 Discussion

The intensely bioturbated sandy mudstones of the Pohutu Formation are inferred to have been deposited on a wave/storm-dominated shelf paleoenvironment.

- 65 103999999 11172 - SS - 653 45m - 500 - me? - mcJa - 52 33 - EC2 - ^ma² +Ocedites- = 1 - 50, EC. -Thalantholdes + Scolicial 5 Nape

Figure 3.12. Lateral profile of Pohutu Fournation, data summary figure. Ichnodiversity is moderate, with common Asternooma, Phycosiphon, and burrow-mottling (solid black line). Rare Chondrites, Planolites, Scolicia, and Thalassinoides are also present (dashed black line). Bioturbation intensity (B1) is high at 5, Burrow diameters are ariable along-strike, and correspond to the presence or the large trace feesil of Astronoma. Sediment mixing, and combination cleaning-packing Sedimentation rate on the outer shelf is inferred to have been low based on the high bioturbation intensity, but is punctuated by epitodic rapid deposition of reworked pyroclastic tephra. Tuff has also been biogenically mixed into the intensely bioturbated andy mukstone. and sourced from air-full tephra, and subsequent suspension settling (Figures 3.10b-3.10E). This mudstone is considered to be the background fair-weather facies on the outer shelf. The reworked subaqueous tuffs are likely to be deposited by sediment gravity flows generated by rapid deposition of fluwial-derived proclastic material onto the inner shelf (Fisher, 1984). The type of sediment gravity flow is difficual to define, as only are sedimentary structures are preserved in utf beds. The presence of complete Boums sequences in the upper-slope facies telewhere in the lower Polutu Formation (Einsele *et al.*, 1991) suggests that they were deposited by either debris flows or turbidly currents. The mudstone/lititone-rich outer shelf facies are inferred to have been sourced from a fluwis-deblaic system which supplied a mix of siliciclastic and violaniclastic sediments to the Raakuman Basin.

Softground substrates are recognized over the short vertical section (1.0-1.5 m) as defined by wavy barrow margins of trace fossils (Figures 3.10B, 3.10C and 3.10D). Periods of non-deposition allowed for development of firmground conditions (reflected in the ichnological assemblage). An alternative hypothesis is estumation of a firmground by erosive sediment gravity flows. Previous authors have discussed winnowing out of clay-size fraction of sediments by bottom water currents produced by geostrophic flow (Swith and Thorme, 1991; Ballance *et al.*, 1991). The low mad content in the wavelstomdominated shelfal facies suggests clay-grade sediment was being transported offshore to deeper slope facies (Ballance *et al.*, 1994). MacQuader and Gawdorpe, 1993). This interpretation is confirmed by abundance of silt-size grains in thin section, and the locality of the beds on the shelf are likely areas of sediment bypass, accounting for the low sedimentation rates, erosion of paleo-seafloor by ash-rich turbidity currents.

Relatively condensed sections are recognized by the abundant cross-cutting relationships between trace fossilis seen in the ichnofabrics, representing the overprinting of multiple successive soft-bottom communities (ichnoceenoses). The fine-grained turflaccous bel is found to be discontinuous as a result of differential erosion by the turbidite current that deposited the overlying coarse-grained turff, and locally due to intense bioturbation (Figures 3.10B and 3.11A). The pre-suff mudstone displays evidence for multiple colonization events, involving repeated cycles of erosion and deposition, followed by slow rates of sedimentation and recolonization. Many of the burrows in the mustless facisies can be categorized as softground "floating" burrows (Droser et al., 2002), such as *Chondrites* and *Techchemus* where they are recognized in isolation from the fine turf bed that is inferred to have sourced their burrow fills. The deep iter *Chondrites* and *Techchemus*, and mild tier *Asterssonu* and *Physiophom*, are complicuous along the lateral profile bed. Shallow tiers are removed prevision and reburrowing during yeurs-bed deposition the sediment-ture interface.

Several tuff-filled burrows including Asterosoma, Chondrites, Scalicia, Thalastisnidides, Hausolites and Techchehms are present in the background shelf facies up to 0.6 m below tuff beds, this suggests that either: 1) the open burrows were part of the background facies community and were passively infilled during tuff deposition (e.g., Thalastisnidides, Planolites and Chondrites); or 2) colonization occurred after deposition of the tuff bed and tracemakers burrowed into underlying substrate actively filling their

3-41

burrows as they moved through the sediment (e.g. *Asterssona, Scolicia* and *Teichichus)*. In some samples (EC9 and EC10) the central core of *Asterssona* contain coarse-grained taff, the associated colonization surface for these burrows are likely to pre-date deposition of the coarse-grained tuff.

The patchiness and rarity of *Thalassinoides* in samples and outcrop suggests that the trace-makers were either: 1 allocithionous organisms were entrained in tuff sediment gravity flows and transported to the outer shelf (Föllmi and Grimm, 1990); or 2) recolonizing the paleo-seafloor post-event bed deposition. The latter is considered more probable as *Thalasciated* are reconstrained in the "backeround" inhoritability.

The burrow-mottled background ichnofabrie is cross-cut by several ichnotaxa, this relationship suggests the ichnofabries do not represent a single ichnocennosis, or community at any of the localities along strike. The lateral profile beds are condensed and represent successive overprinting of multiple communities or ichnoconsense. There is strong evidence for time-averaging, with multiple cross-cutting relationships, intense overprinting, and intense bioturbation. Although the time-averaging has not completely removel fithological heterogeneities along the horizonal transect.

Intensely bioturbated outer shelf environments are interpreted as sites of abandant fiod supply, stable marine ailanity, oxygenated water column and pore waters for benthic organisms. Ichnological analysis reveals lateral variability in the ichnolabrics (Figure 3.12). Four ichnolabrics in descending order of abandance: Asternooma-dominated, Asternooma-Phycosiphon, burrow-mottled, and Teichichmus-Phycosiphon ichnolabrica are recognized in the same bed. The Crucious ichnolabrics is present in 12 of 13 samples. With Stafizhor ichnolabrics at a single sample point within the single statisfied bed.

3-42

Biourbation styles (*uenu*: Tonkin *et al.*, 2010; Table 3.1) show little variability between the samples, with sediment mixing, sediment packing, and combination cleaner-packing behaviours being persistent throughout the dataset (Figure 3.12). In addition, low bandmare patients of pipe-work trace fossils are present. Rare patches of the pipe-work bioturbation style are directly associated with ichnotasa from the post-event bed, and are not part of the background sedimentation. Therefore, although both qualitative and quantitative ichnological analyses reveal significant lateral heterogeneity in the ichnological dataset, the net-effect on sedimentary fabrics is generally uniform at the scale of the tube presented here.

3.6 Onshore-offshore lateral trends in ichnological variability

In all three case studies there is little change in sedimentology of the studied units on the scale of the lateral profile from 35 m to 60 m in shallow marine settings. However lateral changes in ichnology were found to be variably developed. Maximum variability as found in the offshore shelfal deposition of the Polutus Formation, characterized by slow continuous deposition in association with event hed deposition. Neslen Formation shoreface and Conway delta plain studies were characterized by relative little lateral change in ichnofibric. Along-artike variability, or patchiness, was found to be un-related to proximity to the paleo-shorefline in the three wave-dominated depositional systems. Instead, the most critical factor appears to the sediment accumulation style.

Patchiness of the modern seafloor is unlikely to be preserved in the rock record. Modern gradient patterns are comparable to along-dip variability from the onshore to offshore, and are preserved at a gross-scale in the rock record (Valentine and Jablonski, 2010). The depth-related gradient patterns are a concept on which the archetypal ichnofacies are based upon (Seilacher, 1967). The clustering and mossic patterns (parallel to the shorelino) on the modern benthic seafloor, a concept on which this study is based cannot be objectively identified due to time averaging and tuphonomic processes. The closest analogy of modern seafloor patchiness is a frozen profile bed or frozen tier (Savrda and Bottjer, 1986; Orr, 1994; Taylor *et al.*, 2003), where rapid deposition (e.g. event bed) and minimal erosion has preserved an infaunal community. And, even in such examples (e.g. Utah case study) it is impossible to determine whether the preserved trace fossils reflect a multiple biological communities or a single community.

3.7 Conclusion

The patchy distribution of the modern benthis scalloor is not directly analogous to patterns of spatial ichnological distribution in the rock record. Silvo continuous deposition was found to produce complex and highly patchy ichnofabrics, whereas rapid, episodic, event bed deposition was found to be associated with the most uniform development of ichnofabris. Erosion, fluctuation of sedimentation rates and overprinting of successive communities at the sediment-water interface, all introduce geological complexity to ecological patterns – hitherto unexplored. Biological factors of larval dispersal, competition and predation are unlikely to be contributing factors in controlling the benthic spatial distribution in the rock record due to time-averaging on a geological timescale.

In reservoir characterization studies variability in ichnology and ichnofabrics can be an important control on reservoir quality (e.g., Pemberton and Gingns, 2005; Tonkin et al., 2010). For the petroleum geologist it is commonly the effect of the trace fossil on reservoir quality that is important rather than the ichnotaxonomic identification. The burrowing activity categories of Tonkin et al. (2010) are proposed as a practical approach to ichnology for the petroleum geologist undertaking reservoir characterization. The studies of lateral variability presented herein suggest there is inherent ichnotaxonomic variability within most beds, if one consider only the effect on reservoir quality and the style of biotrabution, lateral variability of ichnofabrics/ichnofacies is seen to be less variable than would first appear.

References

- Adams, C.J., J.J. Graham, D. Seward, and D.N.B Skinner, 1994, Geochronological and geochemical evolution of late Cenozoic volcanism in the Coromandel Peninsula, New Zealand: New Zealand Journal of Geology and Geophysics, v. 37, p. 359-379.
- Anderson, B.G., and M.L. Droser, 1998, Ichnofabrics and geometric configuration of Ophiomorpha within a sequence stratigraphic framework: and example from the Upper Cretaceous US western interior: Sedimentology, v. 45, p. 379-396.
- Ballance P.F., M.R. Gregory, G.W. Gibson, G.C.H. Chapreniere, A.P. Kadar, and T. Sameshima, 1984, A Late Micerne and Early Pliceme upper slope-to-shelf sequence of calcareous fine sediment from the Pacific margin of New Zealand, *in*, D.A.V. Stow, and D.J.W. Piper, ed., Fine-grained sediments, deep water processes and facies: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 15, Geological Society of London, p. 331-342.
- Bednarz, M., and D. McIlroy, 2009, Three-dimensional reconstruction of "phycosiphoniform" burrows: implications for identification of trace fossils in core: Palacontologica Electronica, v. 12, 15p; <u>http://pulacoelectronica.org/2009.3105/findex.html</u>.
- Bennington, J.B., 2003, Transcending Patchiness in the Comparative Analysis of Paleocommunities: A Test Case from the Upper Cretaceous of New Jersey: Palaios, v. 18, p. 22-33.

- Beukema, J.J., and J. de Vlas, 1989, Tidal-current transport of thread-drifting postlarval juveniles of the bivalve *Maxoma balihica* from the Wadden Sea to the North Sea: Marine Ecology Progress Series, v. 52, p. 193-200.
- Bloom, S.A., J.L. Simon, and V.D. Hunter, 1972, Animal-sediment relations and community analysis of a Florida estuary: Marine Biology, v. 13, p. 43-56.
- Bromley, R.G., 1996. Trace fossils: biology, taphonomy and applications: London, Chapman and Hall, 361 pp.
- Brenky, R.G. and G.K. Petersen, 2008, Ophiomorpha irregulaire, Mesozoic trace fossil that is either well understood but rare in outcrop or poorly understood but common in core: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 270, p. 295-298.
- Carter, L., R.M. Carter, and G.B. Griggs. 1982, Sedimentation in the Convoy Trough, a deep near-shore marine basin at the junction of the Alpine transform and Hikurangi subduction plate boundary, New Zealand: Sedimentology, v. 29, p. 475-407.
- Cross, T.A., 1986, Tectonic controls of foreland basin subsidence and Laramide atyle deformation, western United States, in, P.A. Allen, and P. Homewood, eds., Foreland basins: International Association of Sedimentologists Special Publication 8, p. 15–40.
- Cummins, H., E.N. Powell, R.J. Stanton, and G. Staff, 1986, The rate of taphonomic loss in modern benthic habitats: how much of the potentially preservable community is preserved?: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 52, p. 291-320.

- Droser, M.L., S. Jensen, J.G. Gehling, P.M. Myrow, and G.M. Narbonne, 2002, Lowermost Cambrian ichnofabrics from the Chapel Island Formation, Newfoundland: Implications for Cambrian substrates: Palaios, v. 17, p. 3-15.
- Dumas, S. and R.W.C. Arnott, 2006, Origin of hummocky and swaley crossstratification: the controlling influence of unidirectional current strength and aggradation rate: Geology, v, 34, p. 1073-1076.
- Ekdale A.A., and D.W. Lewis, 1991, Trace fossils and paleoenvironmental control of ichnofacies in a late Quaternary gravel and loess fan delta complex, New Zealand: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 81, p. 253-279.
- Franczyk, K.J., T.D. Fouch, R.C. Johnson, C.M. Molenaar, and W.A. Cobban, 1992, Cretaceous and Tertiary paleogeographic reconstructions for the Uinta-Piceance basin study area: US Geologic Survey Bulletin, v. B-1787-Q, p. 1–37.
- Fisher, R.V. 1984, Submarine volcaniclastic rocks, in, B.P. Kokelaar, and M.F. Howells, Marginal Basin Geology: Volcanic and associated sedimentary and tectonic processes in modern and ancient marginal basins: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 16, p. 5-27.
- Föllmi, K.B., and K.A. Grimm, 1990, Doomed pioneers: Gravity-flow deposition and bioturbation in oxygen-deficient environments: Geology, v. 18, p. 1069-1072.
- Fürsich, F.T., and Aberhan, M., 1994, Significance of time averaging for palaeocommunity analysis: Lethaia, v. 23, 143-152.
- Garton, M., and McIlroy, D. 2006: A new method for the study of ichnofabric in cryptic highly lithified facies. Journal of Sedimentary Research 76, 1–5.

3-48

- Gingras, M.K., S.G. Pemberton, C.A. Mendoza, and F. Henk, 1999, Assessing the anisotropic permeability of *Glossifungites* surfaces: Petroleum Geoscience, v. 5, p. 349-357.
- Gingras, M.K., B. Macmillan, B.J. Balcom, T. Saunders, and S.G. Pemberton, 2002, Using magnetic resonance imaging and petrographic techniques to understand the textural attributes and porosity distribution in *Macaronichnus-burrowed* sandsone: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 72, p. 525-558.
- Gingras, M.K., C.A. Mendoza, and S.G. Pemberton, 2004, Fossilized worm burrows influence the resource quality of porous media: AAPG Bulletin, v. 88, p. 875-883.
- Gingras, M.K., S.G. Pemberton, S. Dashtgard, and L. Dafoe, 2008, How fast do marine invertebrates burrow?: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 270, p. 280–286.
- Goldring, R., J.E. Pollard, and A.M. Taylor, 1991, Anconchichnus horizontalis: a pervasive ichnofabric-forming trace fossil in post-Paleozoic offshore siliciclastic facies: Palaios, v. 6, p. 250-263.
- Hildebrandt, C., and S. Egenhoff, 2007, Shallow-marine massive sandstone sheets as indicators of palaeoseismic liquefaction; an example from the Ordovician shelf of central Bolivia: Sedimentary Geology, v. 202, p. 581-595.
- Howard, J.D., and R.W. Frey, 1975, Regional animal-sediment characteristics of Georgia Estuaries: Senckenbergiana Maritima, v. 7, p. 33-103.
- Howard, J.D., and R.W. Frey, 1984, Characteristic trace fossils in nearshore to offshore sequences, Upper Cretaceous of east-central Utah: Canadian Journal of Earth Sciences, v. 21, p. 200-219.

- Jerram, D.A., 2001, Visual comparators for degree of grain-size sorting in two and threedimensions: Computers and Geoscience, v. 27, p. 485-492.
- Johnson, R.J., 1970, Variations in diversity with marine benthic communities: The American Naturalist, v. 104, p. 285-300.
- Johnson, R.J., 1971, Animal-sediment interactions in shallow water benthic communities: Marine Geology, v. 11, p. 93-104.
- Kauffman, E.G., 1984, Paleobiogeography and evolutionary response dynamic in the Cretaceous Western Interior Seaway of North America, *in CE.G.* Westermann, ed., Jurassic-Cretaceous biochronology and paleogeography of North America: Geological Association of Canada Special Paper 27, p. 273-306.
- Kidwell, S.M., and D.W.J. Bosence, 1991, Taphonomy and time-averaging of marine shelly faunas, in P.A. Allison, and D.E.G. Briggs, eds., Taphonomy: releasing the data locked in the fossils record: Topics in Geobiology 9, New York, Plenum Press, p. 115-209.
- Kidwell, S.M., and K.W. Flessa, 1996, The quality of the fossil record: Populations, species, and communities: Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences, v. 24, p. 433-464.
- Kirschbaum, M.A., and R.D. Hettinger, 2004, Facies analysis and sequence stratigraphic framework of Upper Campanian strata (Neelea and Mount Garfield Formations, Bluecastle Tongue of the Castlegate Sandstone, and Mancos Shale), Eastern Book Cliffs, Colorado and Utale: U.S. Geological Survey Digital Data Report, DDS-49-G, 40 pp.

- Levinton, J. and B. Kelaher, 2004, Opposing organizing-forces of marine benthic communities: Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, v. 300, p. 65-82.
- Lewis, D.W., and A.A. Ekdale, 1991, Lithofacies relationships in a late Quaternary gravel and loess fan delta complex, New Zealand: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 81, p. 229-251.
- Liu, A.G., D. McIlroy, J.B. Antcliffe, and M.D. Brusier, 2011, Effaced preservation in the Ediacara biota of Avalonia and its implications for the early macrofossil record: Palaeontology, v. 54, p. 607-630.
- MacEachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, K.I. Bann, S.G. Pemberton, and L.T. Reich. 2007, Applications of ichnology to high-resolution genetic stratigraphic paradigms, *in:* J.A. MacEachern, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K.L. Bann, eds., Applied Ichnology: SPM Ocrew Orchology 52, p. 59–131.
- MacEachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, S.G. Pemberton, and K.L Bann, 2010, Ichnology and Facies Models, *in* N.P. James, and R.W. Dalrymple, eds., Facies Models 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 19-58.
- MacQuaker, J.H.S., and R.L. Gawthorpe, 1993, Mudstone lithofacies in the Kimmeridge Clay Formation, Wessex Basin: implications for the origin and controls on the distribution of mudstones: Journal of Sedimentary Petrology, v. 63, p. 1129–1143.
- McConnico, T.S. and K.N., Bassett, 2007, Gravelly Gilbert-type fan delta on the Conway Coast, New Zealand: Foreset depositional processes and clast imbrications: Sedimentary Geology, v. 198, p. 147-166.

- McIlroy, D. 2004, A review of ichnological concepts, methodologies, applications and frontiers, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palacenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 3-27.
- Mellroy, D., 2007, Lateral variability in shallow marine ichnofabrics: implications for the ichnofabric analysis method: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 164, p. 359-369.
- McIlroy, D., 2008, Ichnological analysis: The common ground between ichnofacies workers and ichnofabric analysts: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v, 270. p. 332-338.
- McIlroy, D., N.S. Tonkin, C. Phillips, and L.G. Herringshaw, 2009, Comment on "Ophiomorpha irregulatire, Mesozoic trace fossil that is either well understood but rare in outcrop or poorly understood but common in core" by R.G. Bromley and G.K. Pedersen: Palaeocegorphy, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 284, p. 392-395.
- McIlroy, D., and M. Garton, 2010, Realistic interpretation of ichnofabries and palaeoecology of the pipe-rock biotope: Lethaia, v. 43, p. 420-426.
- Martin, M. A., and J. E. Pollard, 1996, The role of trace fossil (ichnofabric) analysis in the development of depositional models for the Upper Jurassis Fulmar Formation of the Kittiwake Field (Quadrant 21 UKCS), *in* A. Hurst, H. D. Johnson, S. D. Burley, A. C. Canham, and D. S. Mackerich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Graben and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 114, p. 163-183.

- Mazengarb, C, D. A. Francis, and P. R. Moore, 1991, Sheet Y16—Tauwhareparae, Geological map of New Zealand, scale 1:50 000: Lower Hutt, New Zealand, Department of Scientific and Industrial Research.
- Middleton, G.V., 1973, Johannes Walther's law of the correlation of facies: GSA Bulletin, v. 84, p. 979-988.
- Orr, P.J., 1994, Trace fossil tiering within event beds and preservation of frozen profiles: and example from the Lower Carboniferous of Menorca: Palaios, v.9, p. 202-210.
- Ota, Y., T. Yoshikawa, N. Iso, A. Okada, and N. Yonekura, 1984, Marine terraces of the ConwayCoast, South Island, New Zealand: New Zealand Journal of Geology and Geophysics, v. 27, p. 313-325.
- Owen, G., 1996, Experimental soft-sediment deformation; structures formed by the liquefaction of unconsolidated sands and some ancient examples: Sedimentology, v. 43, p. 279-293.
- Pattison, S.A.J., H. Williams, and P. Davies, 2007, Clastic sedimentology, sedimentary architecture, and sequence stratigraphy of theirodettaic, shorterface, and sheff deposits, Upper Cretaceous, Book Cliffs, eastern Utah and western Colorado. in, R.G.I.I. Raynolds, ed., Roaming the Rocky Mountains and Environs: Geological Field Trips: Geological Society of America Field Trips: Geological Society of Americ
- Pemberton, S.G., and R.W. Frey, 1984, Quantitative methods in ichnology: spatial distribution among populations: Lethaia, v. 17, p. 33–49.
- Pemberton, S. G., and M. K. Gingras, 2005, Classification and characterizations of biogenically enhanced permeability: AAPG Bulletin, v. 89, p. 1493-1517.

- Pemberton, S.G., and J.A. MacEachern, 1995, The sequence stratigraphic significance of trace fossili: examples from the cretaceous Foreland Basin of Alberta, Canada, *in*, J.A. Van Wagoner, and G.T. Bertram, eds., Sequence Stratigraphy of Foreland Basin Deposils - Outcrop and Subsurface Examples from the Cretaceous of North America: American Association of Petroleum Geologists Memiot 64, p. 429-475.
- Reise, K., 1979, Spatial configurations generated by motile benthic polychaetes: Helgoland Marine Research, v. 32, p. 55-72.
- Savrda, C.E., and D.J. Bottjer, 1986, Trace-fossil model for reconstruction of paleooxygenation in bottom bottom waters: Geology, v. 14, p. 3-6.

Seilacher, A., 1967a, Bathymetry of trace fossils: Marine Geology, v. 5, p. 413-428.

- Shanks, A.L., 2002, The abundance, vertical flux, and still-water and apparent sinking rates of marine snow in a shallow coastal water column: Continental Shelf Research, v. 22, p. 2045–2064.
- Shane, P., T. Black, S. Eggins, and J. Westgate, 1998, Late Miocene marine tephra beds: recorders of rhyolitic volcanism in North Island, New Zealand: New Zealand Journal of Geology and Geophysics, 1998, v. 41, p.165-178.
- Stagpoole, V., B. Field, R. Sutherland, C.I. Uruski, and K. Zinik, 2008, Petroleum proppectivity of the Raukumara Basin, New Zealand, in, GNS Science Consultancy Report 2008/111, New Zealand Open-file Petroleum Report 3921: Crown Minerals. Wellington, 80 p.
- Swift, D.J.P., P.M. Hudelson, R.L. Brenner, and P. Thompson, 1987, Shelf construction in a foreland basin: storm beds, shelf sandbodies, and shelf-slope depositional

sequences in the Upper Cretaceous Mesaverde Group, Book Cliffs, Utah: Sedimentology v. 34, p. 423-457.

- Swift, D.J.P., and J.A. Thorne. 1991, Sedimentation on continental margins, E: a general model for shelf sedimentation, in Swift, D.J.P., Oertel, G.F., Tilman, R.W., and Thorne, J.A., eds., Shelf Sand and Sandstone Bodies: International Association of Sedimentologistis, Special Publication 14, p. 3–31.
- Taylor, A.M., and R., Goldring, 1993, Description and analysis of bioturbation and ichnofabric: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 150, p. 141-148.
- Taylor, A.M., R. Goldring, and S. Gowland, 2003, Analysis and application of ichnofabrics: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 60, p. 227-259.
- Thorson, G., 1950, Some factors influencing the recruitment and establishment of marine benthic communities: Netherlands Journal of Sea Research, v. 3, p. 267-293.
- Tilman, D., C.L. Lehman, and P. Kareiva, 1997, Population dynamics in spatial habitate: in D. Tilman, and P. Kareiva, eds., Spatial Ecology, The Role of Space in Population Dynamics and Interspecific Interactions: Monographs in Population Biology 30, p. 3-20.
- Tonkin, N.S., D. Mellrey, R. Meyer, and A. Moore-Turpin, 2010, Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: A case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada: AAPG Bulletin, v. 94, p. 1059-1078.
- Uruski, C.I., C. Kennedy, V. Stagpoole, R. Sutherland, and S. Henrys, 2008, The discovery of a new sedimentary basin: Offshore Raukumara, East Coast, North Island, New Zealand: APPEA Journal. v. 48. p. 53-68.

- Valentine, J.W., and D. Jablonski, 1993, Fosil communities: Compositional variation at many time scales, in, R.E. Ricklefs and D. Schluter, eds., Species diversity in ecological communities: historical and geographical perspectives: University of Chicago Press, p. 341-349.
- Valentine, J.W., and D. Jablonski, 2010, Origins of marine patterns on biodiversity: some correlates and applications: Palaeontology, v. 53, p. 1203-1210.
- Van Wagoner, J.C., 1995, Sequence stratigraphy and marine to nonmarine facies architecture of foreland basin strata, Book eliffs, Utah, USA. *in J.C.* Van Wagoner, and G.T. Bertram, eds., Sequence Stratigraphy of Foreland Basin Deposits: American Association of Petroleum Geologists Memoir 64, Tulsa, p. 137–256.
- Van Wagoner, J.C., R.M. Mitchum, K.M. Campion, and V.D. Rahmanian, 1990. Siliciclastic sequence stratigraphy in well logs, cores, and outerops: concepts for high resolution correlation of time and facies: Tulsa, AAPG Methods in Exploration Series 7, 55pn.
- Wetzel, A., and R.G. Bromley, 1994, *Phycosiphon incertum* revisited: *Anconichmus horizontalis* is its junior subjective synonym: Journal of Paleonotology, v. 68, p. 1396-1402.
- Willis, A., 2000, Tectonic control of nested sequence architecture in the Sego Sandstone, Neslen Formation and Upper Castlegate Sandstone (Upper Cretaceous), Sevier Foreland Basin, Utah, USA: Sedimentary Geology, v. 136, p. 277-317.
- Woodin, S.A., 1976, Adult-larval interactions in dense infaunal assemblages: patterns of abundance: Journal of Marine Research, v. 34, p. 25-41.



Chapter 4: Bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces and their autocyclic and allocyclic interpretations

Abstract

Trace fossils are common at key stratigraphic surfaces (both erosional and nondepositional) reflecting their common association with parasequence boundaries in many petroleum reservoir intervals and in a wide range of marine facies. The most common of these trace fossils is perhaps Thalassinoides, which are easily identified in both core and in outcrop, and colonize a variety of substrates including softerounds and firmerounds. This large, unlined branched burrow often forms deep-tier box-works and/or galleries that are conspicuous within the substrate, and can form conduits for flow of hydrocarbons. Four idealized tanhonomic expressions of Thalassinoides are considered in terms of possible autocylic and allocyclic causative mechanisms: 1) coarse-grained burrow fill in fine-grained sediment (e.g., mudstone: sandstone); 2) fine-grained burrow fill in finegrained sediment (e.g., mudstone; mudstone); 3) fine-grained burrow fill in coarsegrained sediment (e.g., sandstone: mudstone); 4) coarse-grained burrow fill in coarsegrained sediment (e.g., sandstone: sandstone). With careful ichnological investigation, realistic paleoenvironmental interpretations should be considered to assess the relative merit of integration of both autocyclic and allocyclic processes for trace fossil-bearing surfaces of sequence stratigraphic significance.

4.1 Introduction

A key sequence stratigraphic surface is a sedimentary surface that characterizes a hinus produced by crossion or non-deposition (Michum *et al.*, 1977; Van Wagoner *et al.*, 1990). Erossion and non-deposition can be caused by either allocyclic or autocyclic mechanisms. Distinguishing between basin-wide and local environmental processes is longraph to sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 1991; Catumeanu, 2006; Tomer, *et al.*, 2011). Sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 1991; Catumeanu, 2006; Tomer, *et al.*, 2011). Sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 1991; Catumeanu, 2006; Tomer, *et al.*, 2011). Sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 1991; Catumeanu, 2006; Tomer, et al., 2011). Sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), dependence of a sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), and a sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), and a sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), and the sequence stratigraphic analyses (Einsel *et al.*, 2011), and 2010 a

Ichnological analysis enables interpretations of an autocyclic origin, a process that occurs within an evolving sedimentary basin without any external (custatic) forving; or an allocyclic origin, a process influenced by events external to the basin inteluling changes in global climate, tectonism and eustasy (Einsele et al., 1991). Shallow marine deposition of sandatone or mudatone is a component of transpressive, or regressive parasequence sets; and associated with: 1) aggradution; 2) progradution; ce') netrogradution. Key sequence stratigraphic surfaces with distinctive ichnological expressions include the transgressive surface of erosion (TSE), sequence boundary (SB), flooding surface (FS) or amalgamated surface (SB/TS).

Stratigraphic surfaces in bioturbated successions are commonly identifiable where there is some combination of distinct facies change, variation (usually an anomalous increase) in bioturbation intensity, unexpected trace fossil cross-cutting relationships, and lithologic contrast in burrow III relative to the host sediment. Even where there is low lithologic contrast or subtle facies changes, bioturbated stratigraphic surfaces may be expressed as overprinting ichnofabrics. Key sequence stratigraphic surfaces have alkeycific, autocyclic or ecological significance and can be fundamental in the identification of system tracts, and thus ichnological expressions (Einsele et al., 1991; Cummann et al., 2009; Dahympie, 2010; Faure 4.1).

Key sequence stratigraphic surfaces of relative sea-level change may involve erosion, non-deposition or condensation, and in marine settings commonly have distinctive chonological expressions (Figure 4.2). Ichnology can provide aids in the recognition of such surfaces in marine environments in several ways by providing evidence for:

 Significant paleoenvironmental change reflected in marked ichnological assemblage change across or associated with a single stratigraphic surface.

2) Stratigraphic condensation, which may be inferred from the presence of anomalously intense bioturbation intensities (often with an associated facies shift) In regions of very slow sedimentation. Overprinting of infaunal communities



Figure 4.1. Summary diagram of environmental parameters and auto/allocyclic controls governing production and taphenemy of trace feesily. Autocyclic and and allocyclic controls act upon both biological and physico-chemical parameters. The different taphonomic expressions of Troitzesinoider enable depositional history, and environmental information to be interpreted, including recognition of key sequence stratigraphic surfaces.



Figure 4.1, Taphonony of Thelicricoides horrows. Relation flow diagram of cration and proceeding corporation of Tholarosticale horrows in an idialicials therefore that hadrow marker overvations. For tuphomotic presents on Thalarosticale in a indicidant therefore that hadrow marker overvation are andatoms: Elited horrows in marketing and marketing of the large strain and the strain of the strain and the strain of the strain and strain and marketing of the large strain and strain strains. The strain and the strain of the strain is marketing and marketing of the strain is marketing to the strain and strain and the strain of the strain o related to gradually changing (often deepening) paleoenvironments (ichnological cross-cutting relationships).

3) Parially lithified sediments on the seafloor evidenced by the presence of firmground Glossifungtier isknofacies trace fossils or borings into fully lithified carbonate substrates (*Tryponites* isknofacies). Lithification may either be caused by seafloor cementation or envisional exhumation of lithified sediment (caused by errosion induced by relative seai-vect lange).

Ecolopical studies are, by necessity, performed on biological timescales, considering census populations of organisms, not burrows (e.g., Swinburks and Latersauer, 1987. Inherent in any analysis of ancient ecosystems is the possibility for time averaging or laserenbiases of fossils (Kidwell and Boenes, 1991; Valentine and Jablonski, 1993; Fürsich and Aberhan, 1994). The same is true of trace fossils represents the activities of a true biological community (Cummins *et al.*, 1986; Kidwell and Dense, 1996; McHroy, 2008; McHroy and Garton, 2010). Thus, it is unlikely a trace fossil assemblage represents a coenosis in the strict sense of the term (see discussion of chanceenosis in McHroy, 2004a), rather it is the preservation of a number of communities that are superimposed (e.g., multiple Ichnoceenose). The most commonly cited example of a Ichnological assemblage at a bioturbated key stratgraphic surface is the firmground *Glossylmgites* eithence of erosion (e.g., MacEaherm and Parbenton, 1992; Taylor and Gawhorpe, 1993; Stordar *et al.*, 2010; Gingras *et al.*, 2021).

Thalassinoides is the trace fossil most commonly recognized in association with the Glossifungites ichnofacies (Table 4.1). Thalassinoides is also a component of the Cruziana, Zoophycos and Nereites, and Teredolites ichnofacies (Frey et al., 1990). Thalassinoides is easily recognizable in core, and is common in shallow marine strata from the Triassic onwards (Table 4.1 and Table 4.2). Recent work has recognized that the classical expression of the Glossifungites ichnofacies as firmground burrows cut into bioturbated mudstones can also express autocyclic processes associated with colonization of erosional channel floors, and in association with tidal flat firmgrounds (Mellroy, 2004b). In modern estuarine firmgrounds, Thalassinoides at "Glossifungites surfaces" are attributed to both autocyclic and allocyclic mechanims (Gingras et al., 2001, 2004). Firmground ichnotaxa (Glossifungites ichnofacies) include Skolithos, Diplocraterion, Chondrites, Palaeophycus, Psilonichnus and Zoophycos (MacEachern et al., 2007a). "Glossifungites surfaces" as they have been dubbed in the literature, may enhance the porosity and permeability characteristics of a reservoir by increasing vertical permeability (e.g., Gingras et al., 1999; Pemberton and Gingras, 2005; Cunningham et al., 2009; Tonkin et al., 2010).

The trace makers of *Thalassinoides* are commonly considered to be various species of calilianassid crustaceane (Swinbanks and Lutermaner, 1987; Table 4.1). These shrinps employ a range of burrowing behaviours in mudstone and sandstone facies (Ziebis et al., 1996; Yang et al, 2009; Table 4.1). Calilianasid shrimps produce extensive bedding-parallel galleries connected to the sediment water interface by shafts (Swinbanks and Lutermaner, 1987). The depth of bioturbation of calilianassids and ancient *Thalassinoides* is variable, and is commonly substrate dependent (e.g., Criffis and

4.7
Diagenetic enhancement						Carbonates	Mudstene/fine-grained in mudstone	Sandstone in sandstone												C assure authenticato.	sodiment (classic	Sandstone/coarse-grained filled in mudetone host	sediment	filled in sandstone host	Mudstene/fine-grained	Taphonomy of Thalassinoides
Delias, indexed by concretenary growin.	Stell metric in metric, Doloncee-fill in micrite.	Various chalk.	Outer shell, chalk-fill in murl and murloome-fill in chalk.	Sandy marksone-fill in sandy chalk.	Petagie, white chalk modules in darker mart	Sucresie dolernite in mierrisie culteite.	Passive margin shell classform-one. Type 1 madsaase in madsaase.	Slope.	Passive margin shelf, clinaform-lay, Type 2 sandstore/pebble in madstore.	Submarine hards, course sand petition (i).	Sandones (estantisc) in mathema (off-boos shall)	cent or carbonacous-rich silatore. Officiare traction zoes, shell deriv and sometid wern cast fill in	Department, their contract, same lists and in cost of the set of the cost of the set of	Lower officience, public-filled in madatone	SECTION, SECOND-111 II FEDEROXA,	I stal on buy more, shell daude-till.	Ilaria, sandaanacigralasaoon in medaanao	Cousial plant, simblese in maddinez.	Shell, coarse sandstono-till in sandstone.	Bay margin, brackish-water to marine, shell/sandstone-filled in Herito/madstone.	Dehak.	Flasio-deltaic succession.		Backsheer tidal channel.	Bay margin, brackish-water to marine, lignin-fill in sund.	Depositional Environment
Sequence Investing (345).	Pringrounds, preferential barrow fill dolernitization, no physical or biogenic introduction of different grain size.	Orrission surfaces, discentinaity surfaces, hardgowards.	Bod-junction preservation, sedimentation rate change, chastic dilation mechanism for carbonate cyclicity.	Firmground, sequence boundary/transgreative co-planar surface.	Differential concentries, early diagenesis, nen-deposition.	Ravinement bed developed on regional TSE (Crives(ineg/ice)).	Settgound, gluscerie sandrich intervals.	Total organic carbon (TOC) poor and low sudimentation rates.	Firinground (dop water Glossylvaylor) development indicates crossianal exhamation of compacted indiments, transproteion induced indiment starvation.	development of firingound. Firinground at sequence boundary, lensiand erosice at submarine bank-log setting.	Seasone beaufury, transmosche zu homest associated with K-T beaufary.	Marine Booding surface, orriside surface, firmareand to hasdaround development	Their control of the second second second second and characteristic second present The second second second second second second and characteristic second	SI overlait by forced regressive shore or high-energy FS/SII overlain by a still-tand sheerface (Gloss/hopptor).	Several stanged from over, tood of second valley system, sequence teenaday incoming surfaces (Glossyling)(or)	Base of pursuepartee.	Event and paleo-oxygentation indicators.	Basin-rode uncoefformaly (Cloudybergitra).	TSE (Gloss/keg3ey)	Represirie surface of enoise (TSE, Glossylingster)	Suparace boundary (Gioss/Surgitor).	Transgressive surface of crosien (TSE), wave revinement surface, transgressive lag (CloselySogSter).		Tidal charnel erosion (TeredoVes).	Transpositive surface of erosion (TSE, Chose(segster))	Key Surface Interpreted
Phatta Judas Ive Nisoose	Maxies I'm Lower Palence Carebrian to Ordinician	Costacoust Excess, Tertiary Dampean Challes	Demopelis Chalk Cretacous	Cettacous-Faloecos:	Costacosas	Arab-D Fra Jarassis	Ecome-Pliceme ODP Site 1073	Lase Quaternary	Exeme-Playere 00P Sile 1073	Mixory Meetersy Fm	Clinice Sands K-T boardary	Ula & Farsaad Fan Jamosio	Madelia Per Cresscours	Cardiam Pm Cretacees	Vang Hit Critacous	Parts Judas I'm Mocore	San Geograio I'm Oligio- Miesene	Mirador Pri Locore	Sag River I'm Trianic	Pebas Fra Misocre	Freitag Fri Perrian	Rio Bonito Fra Permian		Medern	Pelsas Fes Misoceau	Age
1996.	Mores, 1993.	Broard-sy, 1975.	Lockhir & Savsda, 1998.	Savoda, 2007.	Brondey, 1967.	Portbatton & Gingras, 2005.	Saveda et al., 2001,	Lowenark et al., 2004.	Sanda et al., 2001.	Sanda 1995	1993. Sanda 1993.	Tarlor & Gautherne	Variate 1984	MacEastern, 1995	Markahera A Markahera A Barton Markahera A Barton 2000.	Kray winked & Sey Inol. 1996.	Geinen & Folini 1994	Penderion & Grigras, 2005	Pomberson & Gingras, 2005.	Gingras et al., 2002.	Fidding et al., 2007.	Bassois et al., 2007.		Macl'achern et al., 2007a.	Gingracet al., 2002	References

Table 4.2. Thalaminahly occurrence in ancient & modern silicidantic and carbonau environments.

ż

Modern Thalassinoides tracemaker	Environment	Burrow Morphology	Significance	References
Callianacoa transcata, mud shrimp	Shalow bay, 2-15m water depth. Giglio Island, Italy, Moditerranean Sea.	Fire to course and. Conical mound (exhilart) and famel-shaped depressions (inhalant) at surface. Shern solinest depth, gallerics with chardeers.	Complex herror networks and functional herror meephology changes the perdormized chancers of the scherzers. Bio-pennying of disordered oxygen dirent to 60-80cm, accelerates organic matter degradation. Ooks addreast sumwards humows of 12-20cm elasterter.	Ziebis er ol., 1996.
Calianana californieusis and Calianana gaga, ghost shrimp.	Suff-botton intertiful sand and real flutt, tifdal height maximam is 2m, Bahia de San Quirtin, Buja Califernia, Matóas	Sasd burrer sodiment depth is 45cm. Mul hurror sodiment depth is 25cm. Galaries with chambers.	Sodancet type (and is much) influences barrier morphology.	Griffis and Chaver, 1988.
Neorypora californionsis, ghost shrimp.	Tidal chaenel margin. Magu Lagoon, California, USA.	Sand. Prodominantly vertical galleries with chambers, but estamove mass hertenetally- evented systems at artificial glass plate barriers.	Modern thalacciologua deringo respond to harriers by modifying the barrow architecture, et by finding a way around or through the barrier. Analogy can be applied to biochesis barriers or busied frangemends in the poste resolutions.	Miller and Curray, 2001.
Callianazsa culifornieneis, ghost shrimp.	Tidal flat, Fraser Deba, BC, Canada,	Mud to sand. Produzinantly herizontal galleries with charakses, and surficial messada. C. col/tomoral-curades IE +- 3 mil of wel sodiarent-bisimacifur endo the sub-state surface.	Distibuise en sidal flats net influenced by tratanal sofaneat properties. Although broand barrow intensity is edgrass reet mats.	Sn/inbunks and E-utermaner, 1987.
Neoroyanea californiensis, ghost shrimp.	Swath bars, macroidal flats, Deegho, Backes and Deervey, southwestern coast of Korea. Tafai height of fen.	Firingroud mult: Open, united barrows, destinated by Palvesbase and Palatonisokier that consects subground science of Statishos, accessible and Moissonworks. Mad cody needs to be buried an little an 0.5 m for a feat years to prochase the firinground mult.	Cricitologico, chantales et Polyacionas - auf Totaniovalo-Rec Entrero Is zascindo vish unspecti ingimition of the youth bars, rather than illingeric preveness such as transpositive trainements.	Yang et el., 2009.
Upogebia stellass and U. deltasera, mud shrimp.	Soft-betten, neuroboox, 7-19m water depth. Physnowth Sound, North Sen and Inde of Cambras, UK.	Galleries with chambers, 12-22mm diameter, 7- 24em sediment depth. Surface openings overvised.	Barrow infgation by pleopod beating, which draws ony genated water line the berryw and also particular fixed for suppression fixeding	Asual et al., 1997.
Cjosgebia pagestovis. mud shrimp.	Mesoridal estany, saktidal to intertidal, tidal range 2.3m, Willipa Bay, Washington, USA,	Softgoound to Sirreground reads, vertically sectored, 5-21mm diameter, sodiment depth 40- 60cm (unknewn maximum depth in firreground).	(Jugebia not observed in substrates femor than Le10° Par. Barrow morphology does not charge freet soft to firm substrate.	Gingmo et al., 2001.
Upogobia pagentonis, mud shrimp,	Mesoidal estany, Interidal, tidal tange 2-Jen, Willips Bay, Washington, USA	Phraground and and woodground with Phalaesisosiav-Bayberinge, 24mm diameter	Ease Tatatanismide-Bate Perings in Ternshiter is thushing is consulty out previously recognized. Barrow norphology does not change from soft to firm substrats. Transprotes surfaces may be demartand as early by the Ternshiter and Gaussiewaters interfaces, but also be over al subground assemblages.	Giegnis et al., 2004.

Table 4.1. Table of modern analogues of the Thalassionidez tracenskin

Chavez, 1988; Gingras et al., 2001). Thalaxsinoides is usually associated with intense hydrodynumic currents (Frey and Seilicher, 1980; Kamola, 1984; Gowland, 1996; Gingras et al., 1998; Buatois et al., 2007), and as such it is commonly filled with coarsegrained sediment post-mortem (or post-abandomment), to form the classical "*Classifingitus-type*" expression of the trace fossil (Macliachem et al., 2007); Figure 4.2). The coarse-grained infill of the *Thalaxsinoides* is commonly used to help recognize a significant change in hydrodynamic regime (Wanless et al., 1988). In many cases, that change in hydrodynamic regime has been inferred to be associated with relative sea-level change (Savrda et al., 2001; Gingras et al., 2002; MacEachem et al., 2007b). Relative sea-level change is not the only possible cause of the "*Classifungites* type" preservation of *Thalaxsinoides*, and valid autocyclic interpretations can also be drawn from a given stratigraphic surface.

This work explores the preservation of *Thalassinoider* as an example of a common *Glossifungines* ichnofacies trace fossil, and objectively assesses the fundamental ichnological and hydrodynamic processes responsible for them. A conceptual model to encompass the main expressions of *Thalassinoides* preservation in sandstones and mudatones, characterizing the burrow fill with respect to the host sediment, is developed herein. The rossible modes of preservation are:

 Coarse-grained burrow fill in fine-grained sediment (e.g., mudstone: sandstone; Figure 4.3A).

 Fine-grained burrow fill in fine-grained sediment (e.g., mudstone: mudstone; Figure 4.3B).

4-10

 Fine-grained burrow fill in coarse-grained sediment (e.g., sandstone: mudstone; Figure 4.3C).

 Coarse-grained burrow fill in coarse-grained sediment (e.g., sandstone: sandstone; Figure 4.3D).

Examples of the four taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides have been studied both in outcrop and core. Ichnofabric analysis is used in this study to assess changes in depositional setting and paleoecology associated with the different taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides (see reviews in Taylor et al., 2003; McIlroy, 2004a, 2008; Gingras et al., 2007). The ichnofabric method allows easy comparison of ichnofabrics from different geographic successions, recognition of sequence stratigraphic context, interpretation of community development (e.g., cross-cutting relationships and tiering) and consequent changes in community structure. This study recognizes the following stages of formation of Thalassinoides ichnofabrics: 1) deposition of the host sediment; 2) colonization of substrate by Thalassinoides-making organism; 3) infilling of burrow and deposition of the casting medium; and 4) burial and diagenesis (Figure 4.2). These fundamental components of the formation of Thalassinoides ichnofabrics are influenced by a combination of ecological, and sedimentological processes. The sedimentological processes may be either autocyclically or allocyclically controlled. The challenge for the petroleum geologist and ichnologist is determining whether the resultant ichnofabric is of sequence stratigraphic importance or whether normal autocyclic processes can account for the observed relationships. This research builds on previous work on trace fossils as key sequence stratigraphic surface indicators (Pemberton et al., 1992; Bromley 1996; Taylor and Gawthorpe, 1993; Gowland, 1996; Gingras et al., 2002, 2008; Taylor et al., 2003; McIlroy, 2004b; MacEachern et al., 2007b).

This study focuses on *Thalassinuides* due to its abundance in the rock record, and its pipe-work bioturbation style (cf. Tonkin et al., 2010 and Chapter 2). It is important to recognize that not all bioturbated surfaces or *Glossifungites* surfaces have sequence more commenly in the rock record as part of the evolution of a sedimentary basin. Published literature and case studies are used as examples of *Thalassinoider-basiring* stratigraphic surfaces, with the aim to provide both alternative autocyclic and allocyclic mechanisms to produce the same taphonomic outcome. Modern analogues (Table 4.1) and ancient examples (Table 4.2) are discussed in detail to demonstrate the multiple pathways (natocyclic and allocyclic); that lead to formation of a particular preservation of *Thalassinoides* (Figure 4.2). The overall objective of this study is to define the validity of using *Thalassinoides* as a indicator for key stratigraphic surfaces, and outline all applicable antocyclic and allocyclic); (Figure 4.2).

4.2 Modern analogues for Thalassinoides

Through the study of modern marine environments and aquaria experiments it is now recognized that the trace-marking organism of *Thalcastnoides* is most likely a thalassinid abrimp (e.g., Swinbanks and Laternaner, 1987; Miller and Curran, 2001; Table 1.). Many modern species of bruryoing crustaceaus produce *Ophinomytho*-and



Figure 4.3. Four taplessmeic expressions of Thadrasholder in marine effectivent's balance marine environments, Thompie A hum Hinkenber Formisci, Jack Cirit, Uhi. Laropett In Bui, Coron Lajia Fernikov, Norapeth Buis, Appenian. Europie D is core from the Nevis Formation, Eleborn Field, effbabre Nevfendiadini, Q J Jadarnisolet, Balance 1999, Santa S Thalaxsinoidar-like burrows (Pryor, 1975; Swinhanks and Luternauer, 1987). Thalassinidean decapods including the mud shrimp Upogebia, the phost shrimp Neorspace californitensis (formerly Calilanassa californitensis, Table 4.1), as well as fiddler cases create burrows somewhat analogous to Thalassinoider in modern soft substrates (Griffis and Suchanek, 1991; Gingras et al., 2001). Freshwatter cayfish (purstackid) are also possible progenitors of Thalassinoider durin et al., 2008).

Modern halassind shrings construct burrows that resemble *Thalassinoida* trace fossils with vertical shafts, and horizontal to oblique galleries at depths to 1 m deep (Swinhanks and Laternauer, 1987; Table 4.1). The burrows are kept clear of detrial sediment during the life of the burrowing organism by active manipulation of grains, and excavation of material back to the sediment-water interface by organism-induced water currents (Sheehan and Schriefelbein, 1984; Swinhanks and Luternauer, 1987). This process of excavation using the limbs of the crustacean can, in firmground sediments, leave scratch marks (bioglyphs) which have been named *Spongellomorphus* by some athons (Broneije and Fey, 1974; Gibert and Robles, 2005), but synonymised with *Thalassinoida*s by others (Fürsich, 1973; Schlirf, 2000). In vertical cross-section the bioglyph cannot be seen and recognition of a firmground expression is commonly based on a lack of compression of the burrow. The host mudstane is inferred to have already devatered and, as such will not simificantly compress during subsequent burits.

Research on the coology of thalassind shrimps in modern soft substrate environments describe these creataceans as dietary/trophic generalists or exhibiting a range of feeding behaviours, and eannot be considered exclusively as deposit feeders (offits and Chever, 1988; Nickell and Adxisono, 1995; Benotley 1996). Thalassind shrimp display deposit feeding, filter/suspension feeding, drift eatching and omnivorous scavenging feeding behaviour (Oriffis and Suchanek, 1991; Astall et al., 1997). Such endobembic shrimp efficiently control the oxygenation of their burrows, and can have inhalant and eshalant openings which produce conical mounds and finanel-shaped depressions at the sediment-water interface (Table 4.1; Ziebis et al., 1996; Astall et al., 1997). Burrow irrigation by thalassinid shrimps also has the additional benefit of introducing particulate matter to the burrow for suspension feeding (Pryor, 1975; Astall et al., 1997).

Most modern studies of burrowing shrimps that produce *Thalacsionida*-like burrows are from marginal to shallow marine settings, in particular shallow bays, interidial to sublide flats, and estuaries (Table 4.1). Research into water depths or modern thalassinid shrimp burrows range from the upper interidial to 15 m below mean sea-level, and burrows are commonly 9-24 mm in diameter, and infinunal tiering depths are 7-80 cm (Griffis and Chaver, 1988; Ziebis *et al.*, 1996, Astall *et al.*, 1997, Gingras *et al.*, 2001; Table 4.1). Thalassinidis are also efficient sediment reworkers and can extrude 18 s 9 m of vest estiment per day (Swinhanks and Luternaue, 1987).

Neorypoca and Ubogehia are recognized as bioturbaters that have the ability to penetrate softground and firmground deposite (Pemberton and Frey, 1985; Gingras et al., 2001, 2004). The burial time of a softground must be been easimated at a "few years", when buried at a depth of at least 0.5 m (Yang et al., 2009). Thalaximideds are also found in log-grounds in modern estuarine settings, and are produced by a mud shiring (Gingras et al., 2004). 2004). Modern marginal marine *Traduscindoi*-like burrows have been found to not change as burrows penetrate from softground sand veneer, through a firmground mud and into a "woodground" (Gingras et al., 2004). The implication of this observation is that firmground Thalaxinoides may be unrelated to a key sequence stratigraphic surface. The colonization surface maybe associated with an overlying surface, potentially up to 80 cm stratigraphically above (Table 4.2). Firmgrounds that are not exposed at the seafloor at time of burrowing are known as concealed firmgrounds (Bromley, 1990). As in ancient examples of Thalaxindusd-softmixed surfaces, modern analogues are commonly found to be related to hintal surfaces created by autocyclic- or allocyclic-induced erosion (Gingras et al. 2001, 2004; Yang et al. 2009), but at also normal intrinsic component of esturies.

4.3 Thalassinoides in ancient shallow water environments

The fill of *Thalastinoidas* is commonly found to correspond to that of the lithology overlying the colonization surface to which the burrow is associated. For this reason *Thalastinoidas* are easily identified in core and outcrop, and colonize a variety of substrates including softgrounds (*Cruciana* ichnofacies), and firmgrounds (*Giossifungites* ichnofacies).

The first occurrence of *Thalassinoides* comes from the Ordovician, and ranges through to the recent (Sheehan and Schiefelbein, 1984; Ekdale and Bromley, 2003; Buatois et al., 2007). *Thalassinoides* is well known from both siliciclastic and carbonate rocks, and is most common from the Triassic to Recent (Table 4.2; Kannola et al., 1984; Demberton and MacEashern, 1987; Zeibis et al., 1996; Gingras et al., 2001; Miller and Curran, 2001; Curran and Martin, 2003; Cunmingham et al., 2009). In siliciclastic facies, *Thalcassionides* are recognized in a broad range of depositional environments from marginal-marine estuarine facies to marine turbidite facies, but are most common in shallow marine facies (e.g., Buatois et al., 2007; Uchman, 1995; Phillips et al., 2011). A deep water *Glossifungites* surface has been recognized by Savrda (2001), and interpreted as a firmground produced by transgression-induced sediment starvation (MacEachern and Burton. 2000).

A wealth of literature exists on sandstone/shell/pebble filled *Thalassimoles* burrows in mudatones (e.g., Table 4.2; Bromley, 1975; Pemberton and MaEahern, 1995; Gingras *et al.*, 2002). Where such coarse-grained burrow fills are uncompressed in mudatones, they are commonly inferred use-grained burrow fills mey uncompression or hittal surfaces (Frey and Seilacher, 1980; Bromley, 1990; MacEachern *et al.*, 2007a; Table 4.2). These surfaces have been variously used to recognize the following sequence stratigraphic surfaces: sequence boundaries (SB); parasequence boundaries (JS); praver surfaces of erosion (TSE); and flooding surfaces (FS) (e.g., Table 4.2; Trolev and Gawhorne, 1993; Saved *et al.*, 2001; Gingras *et al.*, 2002).

In carbonate shelf to slope facies, *Thalassimides* has been recognized in clalkmarl successions at surfaces interpreted as omission surfaces where firmground and hardgrounds are inferred to have developed due to seathoor cementation/lithification (Bromley, 1967, 1975; Pemberton and Gingras, 1995; Locklair and Savrda, 1998; Table 4.2). Diagenetic enhancement (differential cementation) of *Thalassimoides* in carbonate fices (chalk, mark, dolomite and micrite) can be interpreted as aerly digenesis associated

4-17

with non-deposition (Bromley, 1967), and are associated with allocyclic generated sediment starvation (Table 4.2). Preservation of burrows can be enhanced or obscured by diagnesis. Four types of diagnentic burrow preservation have been described in carbonate facies: 1) preferred tube cementation; 2) preferred burrow cementation; 3) fabric-mimicking cementation, and 4) nodular hypo-burrow cementation (Gingras et al., 2007).

The Bernoulli effect created by the open burrow morphology of *Thubastinoides* is thought to improve circulation through the burrow, also predisposing the burrow to postmortem or post-abandonment infill from the sediment water interface (Vogel, 1981; Allanson, et al., 1992). The burrow fill is generally the same as the grain size of sediment present at the sediment water interface at the time of burial. However, if the burrow remains open for some time—and hydrodynamic conditions change—the burrow fill may be composed of an erosional lag to a subsequent event unrelated to conditions at the time of occupancy of the burrow (figure 4.2). *Thubastinoides* are often only clearly visible where there is lithologic contrast between the host sediment and burrow fill; examples of waldone-filled burrow in muddione-fibed size wild documented (Table 4.2).

Many authors have noted that normal basinal processes can generate *Thalassinkdes*-dominated surfaces in firmground settings in association with exhumation firmground muds by storm events, tidal scoart, tidal channel incision, submarine canyon incision, and changes in sediment delivery or rate (e.g., Grimm and Föllmi, 1994; Savrda, 1995; Lowemark et al., 2004; Mclitoy, 2004ab). Alternatively, a so called *Thalassinoides*-basing key stratigraphic surface surface at all, but a product of the trace-maker penetrating a concealed firmground, unconnected to a contemporaneous depositional surface (Bromley, 1990).

Thalacssinoides are found in a range of marine facies (marginal marine to slope), a variety of substrate consistencies (softground to firmground) and lithologies (siliciclastic and carbonate). The abundance and range of this marine ichnotaxon, therefore easts doubt on the preference in literature to invoke allocyclic processes to explain bioturbated stratizeraphic surfaces (e.g., firmground *Glossfinguies surfaces*; Table 4.2).

4.4 Taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides

The basic geological principle of erose-cutting relationships applies to trace fossils, and the study of taphonony (preservation) of race fossils is an integral part in deciphering of paleocommunity analysis and determining of colonization order (see review in Savrda, 2007). Taphonomic expressions of *Phalassinoides*, and the relationship depositional history and environmental information can be extracted (Figure 4.1). The depositional history and environmental information can be extracted (Figure 4.1). The depositional history can be broken down into: 1) deposition of burrowed substrate and associated processes; 2) colonization of substrate by trace-making organism; 3) infilling of burrow and further depositional processes; and 4) burial and singenesis (Figure 4.2). The pre-deposition ichnofabrics, have previously been described as the pre-event prostnosison axing (Unroper, 1975). There are many variables to this idealized model, and there may be more than one hiatal surface and/or condensed section, at different times in the taphonomic process (Figure 4.2).

Summaries of autocyclic and allocyclic interpretations for each of the four taphonomic expressions of *Thalaxianinide* are discussed. These interpretations are highly dependent on sedimentological centext. Detailed description of each of the faces of the heterolithic Lajas Formation (Middle Jarassis), Neuquén Basin, Argentina; shoreface facies of the Ben Nevis Formation (Early Cretaceous), Jeanne d'Are Basin, officier Vesefoundland; marginal marine facies of the Blackhawk Formation (Late Cretaceous), Book Cliffs, Utah; and supplemented with an literature example from the angrand marine faces of the Poles Formation (Miscole Pole Cliffs, 2020).

4.4.1 Deposition of mudstone (deposition of burrowed substrate)

The autosyctic interpretations of a softground marine mudstone in marginal marine to slope facies are: 1) continuous fair-weather sedimentation; or 2) event bed deposition (Einsele and Selitaber, 1991). Autosyctic interpretations for the development of firmground marine mudstone are: 1) exhumation by event bed deposition (Savrda *et al*, 2001); or 2) non-deposition due to change in sediment delivery (e.g., delta lobe abandomment or channel availsion; Roberts, 1997). Albesyclic interpretations of softground mud deposition are: 1) component of transgressive parasequence set; or 2) or preparise parasequence set. Albesyclic interpretations for firmground development me: 1) sub-serial exposure due to relative sea-level rise or sediment deposition due to relative sea-level full (e.g., HST, and SB/SB), and 2) current agitation precluding deposition (e.g., exhamation by wave or tidal ravinement; TSE). The trace-maker then colonizes the mudstone, creating open burrows, ready to be passively infilled during the next depositional even (figure 4.2).

4.4.1.1 Infilling of burrows by sandstone deposition (mudstone: sandstone)

The open *Thalaxiabioides* are infilled with sandstone, usually producing a distinct libbolgic contrast in the substrate (Figure 4.3A). The taphonomic expression of sandstone burrow fill, enclosed within firmground mudstone is commonly referred to as surfaces are: 1) event bed deposition and, 2) overprinting of ichnofabrics; or 3) change in sediment delivery (e.g., delta lobe switching or channel migration). The allocyclic interpretations for the same surface are: 1) transpressive surface of rossion (TSE); or 2) flooding surface (FS); or 3) amalgamated surface (SB and TSE); or 4) progradation of theoretics and or offshore muds during regression (FIEE) or 4).

4.4.1.2 Infilling of burrows by mudstone deposition (mudstone: mudstone)

Open Thulastinuides can be infilled with mudstone, producing a subtle lithologic contrast in the substrate (Figure 4.3B). The auto-yclic interpretations of this subtle fabric are: 1) continuous softground development or event bed deposition of mud; and 2) corporating of characteristic interpretations for the same fabric are: 1) parasequence boundary (pSB); 2) flooding surface (FS; e.g., juxtaposition of offshore mudstone on nearshore mudstone); or 3) amalgamated surface (SB and FS); or 4) accrudation during transgression (Figures 4.3B and 4.4).

4.4.2 Deposition of sandstone (deposition of burrowed substrate)

Deposition of the "pre-omission" or "pre-event" sandstone is typically generated by autocyclic processes. The autocyclic interpretations of a softground marine sandstone in marginal marine to slope facies are either; continuous fair-weather sedimentation, or event hed deposition. The allocyclic interpretations of a softground marine sandstone in marginal marine to slope facies are: 1) related to relative sea-level rise (e.g., TSE, PSB, FS); or 2) relative sea-level fall (e.g., SB). The trace-maker then colonizes the sandstone, creating open humory, nearly to be passively infilled during the next depositional event.

4.4.2.1 Infilling of burrows by mudstone deposition (sandstone: mudstone)

Open Thulaxinoide infilled with mudstone, produce a distinct lithologic contrast in the substrate (Figure 4.3C). The autocyclic interpretations of this preservation style are: 1) fair weather deposition of muld or event hed deposition; and 2) overprinting (colonization of historical layer from overlying sediment-water interface; or 3) change in sediment delivery (e.g., delta lobe switching or channel migration). The allocyclic interpretations for the same surface are: 1) flooding surface (FS; e.g., justaposition of offihere mudstone over shoreface sandstone during transgression); 2) parsequence boundary (eSF); and 3) analgameted surface (FSB and FS; furer 4.3C). 4.4.2.2 Infilling of burrows by sandstone deposition (sandstone: sandstone)

The open *Thalexsinoider* are infilled with sandstone, producing a subtle lithologic contrast in the substrate (Figure 4.3D). The autoxyclic interpretations of this subtle fabric are: 1) softground continuation or event bed deposition; and 2) overprinting of ichnolabrics. The allocyclic interpretations for the same fabric are: 1) transgressive surface of ension (TSE); 2) parasequence beundary (pSB); 3) analoganated surface (SB and FS); or 4) accardation during transgression (Figure 4.3D).

4.4.3 Summary of taphonomic expressions of Thalassinoides

Thalacsinnides-bearing surfaces, Thalacsinnides-dominated ichnolabries and "Glassifyingtes surfaces," are produced by a range of allocyclic and autocyclic-induced mechanisms. These four taphonomic expressions are not todely associated with fimmyounds or key sequences traitignibus surfaces. The subtle expressions of mulationefilled burrows in mudstone and sandhone-filled burrows in sandatone (Figures 4.3B and 4.3D) are generally attributable to autocyclically generated processes on softgrounds, including continuous quiescent deposition. These expressions of *Thalacsinnides* would likely be overlooked in the cock record, and an autocyclic interpretation applied to the biomodyria. These and the subtle overlooked in the root sector of the subtle overlooked in the root sector.

Expressions of *Thalassinoides* preservation with distinct lithologic contrasts, can have either auotcyclic or allocyclic interpretations (Figures 4.2, 4.3A, 4.3C, 4.4, 4.5A, 4.5B), including ichnological overprinting (condensed and amalgamated beds), change in substrate consistency, colonization/penetration from overlying surface, parasequence boundaries, sequence boundaries (SB), floeding surfaces (FS), transgressive surfaces (TS) and amalgamated surfaces (e.g., SB/TS). It is clear when studying all four taphonomic expression of *Thalassinoides*, sB/TS). It is clear when studying all four taphonomic distinct lithogic contrast, and this is clear from the over representation in literature of the *Glossifungues* ichnofacies, i.e., sandstone-filled burrows within mudstone or coal beds (Table 4.2).

4.5 Examples of the Thalassinoides-bearing surfaces

The preservation (uphonomy) of *Thalaxsinoides* yields detailed data on depositional history, which can be interpreted in an autocyclic or sequence stratigraphic (allocyclic) context (Figure 4.2 and Table 4.2). *Thalaxsinoides*-bearing surfaces from the case studies and published literature are used as examples of both autocyclic and allocyclic interpretentions for each taphonomic expression.

4.5.1 Sandstone-filled Thalassinoides in mudstone ("Glossifungites surfaces")

The first taphonomic expression is extremely compiscous throughout the reckrecord, and is often referred to as a "*Glossifungites* surface" (*ienus* Pemberton and MacEachern, 1995). *Thalassinsides* are commonly, passively filled with light colored subdoome enclosed in dark colored mutatore (Fijaret 43.4). Several examples of this taphonomic expression have been studied from marginal marine settings of Permian to Miceence in age (Table 4.2). The majority of interpretations of this *Thalassinoides*bearing key surface are allocyclically-based, sequence stratigraphic surfaces (e.g., TSE or SSI (Table 4.2 and Figure 4.4).

Examples of Thalazsinoidas from the shoreface facies of the Iten Nevis Formation are sandstone-filled burrows in modelone bed and interpreted to be formed by autocyclic mud event bed deposition (Figure 4.5A). Fulid mud deposition formed by enhanced tilting velocity during wave dissipation or shake tidal currents (MacQuaker *et al.*, 2010), creating a softground substrate for colonization. The laminated mudatone bed in the Ben Nevis Formation is interbedded with bioturbated sandstone, and also contains other pipeworking forming burrows of *Planoitles* and *Chandries* (Figure 4.5A): Tonkin *et al.*, 2010). The post-event burrows are then infilled by sand during the return of fair-weather conditions on the wave-dominated shareface.

The Blackhowk Formation, Book Cliffs, Utha contains abundant standstone-filled *Talaastivoides* in carbonaceous mudstone, and is part of a marine to non-marine succession (Figure 4.3A). The carbonaceous bed interpreted as a costal plain facies was deposited during a transgression, the increase in relative sea-level providing the accommodation space for carbonaceous mudstone development and preservation (Dublel, 2003). A significant hiatal period followed peat deposition, and represents the shoreline regression, allowing for the development of a marine firmground surface. Subsequent revision of mudstone and colonization by the *Thalaxionidar* reflects a return to marginal marine conditions, and the onset of transgression. These open burrows are then filled with snathane, associated with deposition of the overlying tild channel facies (Kamola,



"Glossifungites surface"

include: 1) transgressive surface of erosion (TSE), 2) purasequence boundary (pSB), or 3) analgamated surface of a sequence boundary (SB) and transgressive Figure 4.4. Schematic interpretation of the creation of a sand-filled Theirosinoides in madacone ("Giossifingites surfaces") in a idealized shallow marine depositional setting. Several possible autocyclic and allocyclic interpretations can be drawn from this Thalassinoides-bearing surface. Autocycli storprotations include: 1) event bed deposition, or 2) change in sodiment delivery (e.g. delta lobe switching or channel migration). Allocyclic interpretation surface of erosion (TSE).



Figure 4.5. Examples of Thalaconsoles-barring tarfaces. A) Standanton effited barrow in mulatone bol, from the observed fields of the Borvis for strating, or the Borvis Ford and Local, Faid and all is colonized by trace-maker post-event, and inflited by and (universite) interpostations. By Madatone effited Thalaconsoleties balled in the Jonessen Formation, New Zahad, An excellent actuation of the prevork balled induced on the Massenson Formation, New Zahad, An excellent actuation of the prevork balled induced control moduloses of BHT Thataconsoleties in turburscende for the Pransense Terminer. This induced the thermation is the Strategiest and the Strategies 1984; Figure 4.3A). Burrows are adhered to a bounding discontinuity surface that is laterally extensive in outcrep. This surface between the mudstone bed and tidal channel fill facies was allocyclically-induced and represents a sequence boundary (SB). The *Thalaxsinoidac*-dominated ichnofabric (condensed bed), as a whole represents a sequence foundary (SB), basal contact of bioturbated bed, Figure 4.3A), and transgressive surface of erosion (TSE), where the firmground carbonaceous bed (developed during sediment starvation) was exhumed and colonized during the onset of transgression (Zallin *et al.*, 1994). This marginal marine ichnofabric is also termed the *Giosylimgitos* ichnofacies, or surface (MacTachern *et al.*, 2007a). It is conceivable burrows may be unrelated to the stratigraphic surface between the two distinct facies, and be associated with colonization of a concealed firmgound/woodground from an overlying merkee.

In the deltaic Lajas Formation, Argentina, analotone-filled burrows are preserved in a mudatone bed with a cyster-rich shell lag (Figure 4.5D). This *Thalassinoidu*dominated ichnofabric and contemporaneous shell lag can be interpreted as a transgressive surface of erosion (TSI). Alternatively, the autocyclic interpretation is related to exhumation of a firmground by storm, or underflow-induced erosion on the distai delta front (McIltoy *et al.*, 2005). Although, the an autocyclic interpretation is more likely in this example, as the surface can be traced into deltaic topsets with shellrich rection.

4.5.2 Mudstone-filled Thalassinoides in mudstone

The subtle taphonomic expression of mutations to mutations: *Thalanzinoides*, are rarely recognized in the rock record. An example from the inner shelf facies of the Pasoneone Formation, New Zealand has burrows with mutation-fill within mutady substonce, and it interpreted as an autocyclic associated tuphonomic expression (Figure 4.5C). In outcrop, burrows are visible in hyporellef, eross-cut a highly bioturbated lehnofbrie, and are inferred to represent condensed beds and fair-weather deposition on the softground paleo-seafloor. The condensed bed is produced by repeated overprinting or findmal communities, and by softenization rate, (Figure 4.5C).

Mudstone-filled burrows in mudstone are recognized in the distal delta front facies of the Lajas Formation, Argentina, and is interpreted as allocyclic (Figure 4.3B). This ichnofabric is interpreted as a well-oxygenated, softground distal delta front facies, bioturbation intensity is high implying, slow sedimentation rates, and cross-cutting of earlier ichnofabrics (palimpescing).

4.5.3 Mudstone-filled Thalassinoides in sandstone

Mudstone-filled *Thalaxsinoides* are enclosed in sandstone, and are rare in the literature despite being complexous (Table 4.2). A literature example from the baymargin facies of the Pebas Formation, Peru show a complex *Glassifungites* ishnofacies association, including mudstone-filled *Thalassinoides* in sandstone bay-margin parasequences (Gingzas *et al.*, 2002). Marginal marine sands were colonized and parateriated by open horrows, then subsequently in-filled by the overlying mudstone. The surface between the sandstone and mudstone is interpreted as a transgressive surface of erosion (TSE) formed by wave and tidal ravinement, demarcating the base of a parasequence (Gingras et al., 2002).

In a coarsening upward deltais succession, Lajas Formation, Argentina, mudstonefilled turrows in sandstone are recognized at the boundary between 2 cycles of delta front deposition (Figure 4.3C). Sharp valled *Thalassinoidar* colonize sands in the distal delta front facies, these burrows are then infilled by mud deposition at the base of the next wavard coarsening delta front package. Either autocyclically or altocyclically induced mechanisms can be interpreted from this ichnofabric. The *Thalassinoidar*-bearing surface demarcates a boundary between two parasequences, and mudstone deposition may be associated with a marine flooding surface (McIlroy *et al.*, 2005). Alternatively, allocyclic or intra-basinal processes drive deposition, from either rapid fluid mud deposition (c.f. Macquaker *et al.*, 2010), or are a product of sediment delivery change on the delta front, caused by delta belos witching (Roberts, 1997).

Adatsone-filled Thalaxissiokides within a coarse-grained volcanticlustic sediment gravity flow bed are recorded from the inner shelf facies of the Paconome Formation, New Zealand (Figure 4.5B). A purely allocyclic interpretation is described for this *Thalaxistinokics* ishnotharie in this shelf faces. The reworked proclastic abt event bed is colonized by pipe-work building strategists (*Thalaxinoides*), and upon return to fairweather conditions is infilled with mudstone (Figure 4.5B). While, no *Thalaxinoides* burrows were identified in the enclosing background mudstone at this particular locality, further up-section mudstone in mudstone taphonomic expressions are visible in hyporelief (Figure 4.5C).

4-30

4.5.4 Sandstone-filled Thalassinoides in sandstone

Low contrast examples of *Thalaxinoides* in sandstone are not commonly described, although large thin slice images of core slabs reveal they may be more common in sandstones than previously documented (Chapter 2, Figure 2.3; Tonkin *et al.* 2010). Subtle expressions of sandstone-filled *Thalaxinoides* in sandstone of the Ben Nevis Formation and Lajas Formation are interpreted as autocyclic background sufficient of the lower shoreface, and defa from, crespective (Figure 4.30).

4.6 Discussion

There are variety of tupbonomic expressions of *Thalansinoides* in silicilatic recks (Figures 4.2, 4.3 and 4.4). Four have been documented in the author's research and literature. The two most conspicuous taphonomic expressions relate to lithologic and grain size contrasts, for example: 1) automomeliate larvest mudstone bart torck; and 2) mudstone-filled burrow in sandstone; filled host rock; but the more subtie; 3) sandstone-filled burrow in sandstone; and 4) mudstone barrow in mudstone bare reless compicuous in the rock record, and not well documented. There is a blain literature towards a predominantly allocyclic or sequence stratigraphic interpretation of *Thalansinoides-beating* bioturbard autorices (Table 2.4), altoogh it is clear that autocyclic interpretations of the same surface may in some cases be equally valid (Figure 4.2).

The bioturbated key surfaces can be broken down into six components: 1) sandstone or mudstone deposition and formation of physical sedimentary structure; 2) bioturbation, formation of biogenic structure; 3) no hintus, or hintus and creation of finground or condensed softground; 4) eolonization of the substrate by *Thalosisonider* and creation of an open burrow; 5) infilling of the burrow by overlying or bypausing sandstone or mudstone and; 6) diagenesis and burral, which may include compaction, mineral replacement, cementation and degradation of organic matter. At each stage, at a varies of brossical environmental and ecological controls are series (Figures 4), and 4.2).

Interpretations of Thalassinoida-bearing surfaces can be attributed to either autocyclic processes such as storm-induced event sedimentation, or regressive or transgressive shoreline shift (Figure 4.9). Parasceptence boundaries are often marked by *Classifungines surface*" and are interpreted as transgressive surfaces of orsoin (TSE; e.g., Pebas Formation, Gingras et al., 2007; Blackhawk Formation). Alternatively the "*Classifungines surface*" (sandatone:mudstone) and mudstone: sandatone expressions may be bioturbated concealed firmgrounds (e.g., Blackhawk Formation, Figure 4.3.0), faid mud deposition (e.g., Ben Nevis Formation, Figure 4.3.0) or storm induced erosion (e.g., Jagis Formation, Figure 4.5.0). Rately documented mudstone-filled *Thalassinoshide* in sandatone may be associated with transgression, as flooding surfaces (e.g., FS; Lajas Formation, Figure 4.30); transgressive surfaces of erosion (TSE; Pebas Formation, Figure 10kolocie contract (e.g., Ben Nevis Formation, Figure 4.5.8). Burrows with low 4.5C) are generally interpreted as condensed beds, and can be attributed to variation in sedimentation rates associated with varying hydrodynamic energy in hullow marine facies. In the delta front facies of the Lajas Formation all possible four taphenomic are expressed and can associated with allocyclic processes including delta lobe switching, and change in sediment delivery at the distal delta front (musicon-fill in sandstone).

The abundance of firmground mudstones in stuarias (Buntois et al., 2005), means that the Giossifungites ichnofacies is likely to form without association to allocyclic key surfaces. Relating the Giossifungites firmground directly to relative sea-level change should be accepted only once alternative autosyclically generated processes are excluded the implication of this conceptual study is the over-integretation of bioturbated surfaces as sequence stratigraphic surfaces, in particular misidentification of systems tracts in core is possible. In core analysis where recognition of the laterally extent stratigraphic surface is not possible, alternate allocyclic interpretations must be considered. The majority of stratigraphic surfaces are most likely not associated with relative sea-level change, but a product of autosyclically controlled physical processes such as change in sediment delivery, and event dedicosition.

4.7 Conclusion

While this study has focused upon generalities, in each case study should be considered in its full sedimentological context as part of a succession of rocks. When a *Thalassinoides-bearing* surface is considered in its proper sedimentological, stratigraphic, temporal and spatial context, it may be possible to favor either an autocyclic or an allocyclic controlling mechanism. Several possible auto/allocyclic interpretations can be drawn from each taphonomic expression of *Thalassinoides* (Figures 4.2, 4.3, 4.4 and 4.5).

Through a depositional step-by-step breakdown of the creation of a bioturbated key surface, the complexity of these surfaces is revealed. Multiple scenarios and interpretations can be commonly made. Non-unique solutions and interpretations of *Thalassinoidas* is knofabries or *Glassifungites* i kinofabries may be extracted with understanding of stratigraphic and sedimentological context. Objective analysis of bioturbated key stratigraphic surfaces is an excellent tool for palecenvironmental studies and networice *Anteurieritation*.

References

- Allanson, B.R., D. Skinner, and J. Imberger, 1992, Flow in prawn burrows: Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, v.35, p. 253-266.
- Astall, C.M., A.C. Taylor, and R.J.A. Atkinson, 1997, Behavioral and physiological implications of a burrow-dwelling lifestyle for two species of upogehid mudshring (*Crustace: Thalossinidea*): Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science, v. 44, p. 155-168.
- Bromley, R. G., 1967, Some observations of Thalssinidean crustaceans in chalk hardgrounds: Journal of the Geological Society of London, v. 123, p. 157-182.
- Bromley, R.G., 1975, Trace fossils at omission surfaces, *in* Frey, R.W., ed., The study of trace fossils; a synthesis of principles, problems, and procedures in ichnology: New York, United States, Springer-Verlag, p. 399-428.
- Bromley, R.G., 1990, Trace fossils: biology and taphonomy: London, Unwin Hyman, 280 pp.
- Bromley, R.G., 1996, Trace fossils: biology, taphonomy and applications: London, Unwin Hyman, 361 pp.
- Bromley, R.G., and R.W. Frey, 1974, Redescription of the trace fossil Gyrolithes and taxonomic evaluation of *Thalassinoides*, Ophiomorpha and Spongeliomorpha: Bulletin of the Geological Society of Denmark, v. 23, p. 311-335.
- Buatois L.A., R.G. Netto, and M.G., Mangano, 2007, Ichnology of Permian marginal- to shallow-marine coal-bearing successions: Rio Bonito and Palermo Formations, Parana basin, Brazil, in J. A. MacEachern, K. L. Bann, M. K. Gingras, and G. S. Pennberton, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEIPM Short Course Notes 52, p. 167-177.

- Catuneanu, O., 2006, Principles of sequence stratigraphy: Amsterdam; Boston, Elsevier, 375 pp.
- Catuneanu, O., V. Abreu, J.P.Bhattacharya, M.D. Blum, R.W. Dairymple, P.G. Eriksson, C.R. Fielding, W.L. Fisher, W.E. Galloway, M.R. Gibling, K.A. Giles, J.M. Holbrook, R. Jordan, C.G.St.C. Kendall, B. Macurda, O.J. Martinsen, A.D. Maill, J.E. Neal, D. Nammedal, L. Pomar, H.W. Posamentier, B.R. Pratt, J.F. Sarg, K.W. Shanley, R.J. Steel, A., Strasser, M.E. Tucker, and C. Winker, 2009, Towards the standardization of sequence stratigraphy: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 92, p. 1–33.
- Cummins, H., E.N. Powell, R.J. Stanton, and G. Staff, 1986, The rate of taphonomic loss in modern benthic habitats: how much of the potentially preservable community is preserved?: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, v. 52, p. 291-320.
- Cunningham, K.J., M.C. Sakop, H. Huang, P.F. Abarez, H.A. Curran, R.A. Renken, and J. F. Dixon, 2009, Prominence of lehnologically influenced macroporosity in the karst Biscayne Aquifer: stratiform "super-K" zones: Geological Society of America Bulletin, v. 121, p. 164-180.
- Curran, H.A., and A.J. Martin, 2003. Complex decapod burrows and ecological relationships in modern and Pleistocene intertidal carbonate environments, San Salvador Island, Bahamas: Palacegeography, PalaceClimatology, PalaceOcology, v. 192, p. 229-245.
- Dalrymple, R.W., 2010, Tidal depositional systems, in N.P James, and R.W. Dalrymple, eds., Facies Models 4: St John's, Geological Association of Canada, p. 201-231.

- Dubiel, R.F., 2003, Summary of Geology and Coal Resources of the Blackhawk Formation in the Southern Wasatch Plateau, Central Utah, in M.A. Kinchhaum, L.N.R. Roberts, and L.R.H. Biewick, Geologic Assessment of Coal in the Colorado Plateau: Arizona, Colorado, New Mexico, and Utah: Denver, U.S. Geological Survey Professional Paper 1625-B, U.S. Department of the Interior, p. 1-26.
- Ekdale, A.A., and R.G. Bromley, 2003, Paleoethologic interpretation of complex *Thalassinoides* in shallow-marine limestones, Lower Ordovician, southern Sweden: Palaeogeography, Palaeoetimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 192, p. 221-227.
- Einsele, G., and A. Seitacher, 1991, Distinction of tempesities and turbidites, *m* Einsele, G.W. Ricken, and A. Seitacher, eds., Cycles and events in stratigraphy; basic concepts and terms: Berlin, Federal Republic of Germany, Springer Verlag, p. 377-382.
- Einsele, G., W. Ricken, and A. Seilacher 1991, Cycles and events in stratigraphy; basic concepts and terms: Berlin, Federal Republic of Germany, Springer Verlag, 955 pp.
- Frey, R.W., and A. Seilacher, 1980, Uniformity in marine invertebrate ichnology: Lethaia, v. 13, p. 183-207.
- Frey, R.W., S.G. Pemberton, and T.D.A. Saunders, 1990, Ichnofacies and bathymetry; a passive relationship: Journal of Paleontology, v. 64, p. 155-158.
- Fürsich, F.T., 1973, *Thalassimoides* and the origin of nodular limestone in the Corallian Bed (upper Jurassic) of southern England: Neues Jahrbuch f
 ür Geologie und Palaontologie, Monathefte, v. 3, p. 136-156.

- Fürsich, F.T., and Aberhan, M., 1994, Significance of time averaging for palaeocommunity analysis: Lethaia, v. 23, p. 143-152.
- Gibert, J.M., and J.M. Robles, 2005, Firmground ichnofacies recording high frequency marine flooding events (Langhian transgression, Vales Penedes Basin, Spain): Geologica Acta, v. 3, p. 295-305.
- Gingras, M.K., S.G. Pemberton, C.A. Mendoza, and F. Henk, 1999, Assessing the anisotropic permeability of *Glossifungites* surfaces: Petroleum Geoscience, v. 5, p. 349-357.
- Gingras M.K., S.G. Pemberton, and T. Saunders, 2001, Bathymetry, sediment texture, and substrate cohesiveness: their impact: on modern *Glossifungites trace* assemblages at Willapa Bay, Washington: Palacogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoceology, V. 169, p. 1–21.
- Gingras, M., M.E., Raanen, S.G. Pemberton, and L.P. Romero. 2002, Ichnology and sedimentology reveal depositional characteristics of a bay-margin parasequences in the Miocene Amazonian foreland basin: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 72, p. 87 J-883.
- Gingras, M.K., C.A. Mendoza, and S.G. Pemberton, 2004, Fossilized worm burrows influence the resource quality of porous media: AAPG Bulletin, v. 88, p. 875-883.
- Gingras, M.K., G.S. Pemberton, F. Henk, J.A. Maeliachern, C.A. Mendoza, B. Rostron, R. O'Hare, and M.V. Spila, 2007, Applications of ichnology to fluid and gas production in hydrocarbon reservoirs, *in J.A.* MaeEachern, K. L. Bann, M.K. Gingras, and G.S. Pemberton, eds., Applied Ichnology: SEPM Short Course Notes 52, p. 131-145.

- Gingras, M.K., S.E. Dashtgard, J.A. MacEachern, and S.G. Pemberton, 2008, Biology of shallow marine ichnology: A modern perspective: Aquatic Biology, v. 2, p. 255-268.
- Griffis, R.B., and F.L. Chevez, 1988, Effects of sediment type on burrows of *Callianessa californiensis dana* and *C. gigas dana*: Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, v. 117, p. 239-253.
- Griffis, R.B., and T.H. Suchanek 1991, A model of burrow architecture and trophic modes in thalassinidean shrimp (*Decapoda: Thalassinidea*): Marine Ecology Progress Series, v. 79, p. 171-183.
- Grimm, K.A., and Föllmi, K.B., 1994, Doomed pioneers: Allochthonous crustacean tracemakers in anaerobic basinal strata, Oligo-Miocene San Gregorio Formation, Baja California Sur, Mexico: Palaios, v. 9, p. 313-334.
- Gowland, S., 1996, Facies characteristics and depositional models of highly bioturbated shallow marine silicitatis strata; an example from the Fulmar Formation (Late Jurassic), UK Central Grahen, *in* Hurst, A., H.D. Johnson, S.D. Burley, A.C. Canham, and D.S. Mackertich, eds., Geology of the Humber Group: Central Grahem and Moray Firth, UKCS: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 114, p. 185-214.
- Kamola, D.L., 1984, Trace fossils from marginal-marine facies of the Spring Canyon Member, Blackhawk Formation (Upper Cretaceous), East-Central Utah: Journal of Palaeontology, v. 58, p. 529-541.
- Kidwell, S.M., and D.W.J. Bosence, 1991, Taphonomy and time-averaging of marine shelly faunas, in P.A., Allison and D.E.G. Briggs, eds., Taphonomy: relasing the

data locked in the fossils record: Topics in Geobiology 9, New York, Plenum Press, p. 115-209.

- Kidwell, S.M., and K.W. Flessa, 1996, The Quality of the Fossil Record: Populations, Species, and Communities: Annual Review of Earth and Planetary Sciences, v. 24, p. 433-464.
- Krayvinkel, H., and H. Seyfried, 1996, Stelimentologic, palaeoecologic, taphonomic and ichnologic criteria for high-resolution sequence analysis: a practical guide for the identification and interpretation of discontinuities in shelf deposits: Sedimentary Geology, v. 102, p. 79-110.
- Locklair, R.E., and C.E. Savrda, 1998, Ichnofossil tiering analysis of a rhythmically bedded chalk-marl sequence in the Upper Cretaceous of Alabama: Lethaia, v. 32, p. 311-321.
- Löwemark, L., J. Schonfeld, F. Werner, and P. Schäfer, 2004, Trace fossils as a paleoceanographic tool: evidence from Late Quaternary sediments of the southwestern Iberian margin: Marine Geology, v. 204, p. 27-41.
- MacEachern, J.A., and J.A. Burton, 2000, Firmground Zoophycos in the Lower Cretaceous Viking Formation, Alberta: A distal expression of the *Glossifungites* Ichnofacies: Palaios, v. 15, p. 387-398.
- McEachern, J.A., and S.G. Pemberon, 1992, Stratigraphic applications of the Glossfungites Ichnofacies: definiting discontinuities in the rock record. in S.G. Pemberton, ed., Applications of ichnology to petroleum exploration - a core workshop: SEPM Core Workshop 17, p. 169–198.

- MacEachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, K.L. Bann, S.G. Pemberton, 2007a, The ichnofacies paradigm: high-resolution palocenvironmental interpretation of the rock record, in J.A. MacEachern, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K.L. Bann, eds., Applied Ichnology: SPM Ocrew Octobace 52, 27-65.
- Msellachern, J.A., M.K. Gingras, K.L. Bam, S.G. Pemberton, and L.T. Reich, 2007b, Applications of ichology to high-resolution genetic stratigraphic paradigms, *in:* J.A. Maclachern, S.G. Pemberton, M.K. Gingras, and K.L. Bann, eds., Applied Ichnology: PEM Ocre Workshorg 22, p. 59–131.
- Macquaker, J.H.S., S.J. Bentley, and K.M. Bohaes, 2010. Wave-enhanced sedimentgravity flows and mud disperal across continental abelves: reappraising sediment transport processes operating in ancient mudatone successions: Geology, v. 38, p. 947-950.
- McItroy, D. 2004a, A review of ichnological concepts, methodologies, applications and frontiers, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palaeoenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 3-27.
- McIlroy, D., 2004b, Ichnofabrics and sedimentary facies of a tide-dominated delta; Jurassic Ite Formation of Kristin Field, Haltenbanken, offshore mix-Norway, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palaecenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p.237-272.

- Mellroy, D., 2008, Ichnological analysis: The common ground between ichnofacies workers and ichnofabric analysis: Paleogeography, Paleoclimatology, Paleoecology, v. 270, p. 332-338.
- McIlroy, D., S.S. Flint, J.A. Howell, and N.E. Timms, 2005, Sedimentology of the tidedominated Jurassic Lajias Formation, Neuquien Basin, Argentina, in G.D. Veiga, L.A. Spalletti, J.A. Howell, and E. Schwarz, eds., The Neuquén Basin, Argentina; a case study in sequence stratigraphy and basin dynamics: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 252, p. 83-107.
- McIlroy, D., and M. Garton, 2010, Realistic interpretation of ichnofabrics and palaeoecology of the pipe-rock biotope: Lethaia, v. 43, p. 420-426.
- Martin, A.J., T.H. Rich, G.C.B. Poore, M.B. Schultz, C.M. Austin, L. Kool, and P. Vickers-Rich, 2008, Fossil evidence in Australia for oldest known freshwater crayfish of Gondwana: Gondwana Research, v. 14, p. 287-296.
- Miller, M.F., and H.A. Curran, 2001, Behavioral plasticity of modern and Cenozoic burrowing thalassinidean shrimp: Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, v. 166, p. 219-236.
- Mitchum Jr., R.M., P.R. Vall, and S. Thompson III, 1977, Seismic stratigraphy and global changes of se level, part II: the depositional sequence as a basic unit for stratigraphic analysis, in, Payton, C.E., ed., Seismic stratigraphy applications to hydrocarbon exploration: AARO Memoir 26, p. 35-62.
- Nickell, L.A., and R.J.A. Atkinson, 1995, Functional morphology of burrows and trophic modes of three thalassinidean shrimp species, and a new approach to the

classification of thalassinidean burrow morphology: Marine Ecology Progress Series, v. 128, p. 181-197.

- Pemberton, S.G., R.W. Frey, M.J. Ranger, and J.A. MacEachern, 1992, The conceptual framework of ichnology, in, S.G. Pemberton, ed. Applications of ichnology to petroleum exploration; a core workshop: SEPM Core Workshop Notes 17, Tulsa, OK, p. 1-22.
- Pemberton S.G., Frey R.W., 1985, The *Glassifungines* ichnoficies: modern examples from the Georgia Coastu USA, *in*, ILA., Curran, ed. Biogenis structures: their use in interpreting depositional environments: SEPM Special Publication 35, Tulsa, OK, p. 277-259.
- Pemberton, S.G., and M.K. Gingras, 2005, Classification and characterizations of biogenically enhanced permeability: AAPG Bulletin, v. 89, p. 1493-1517.
- Pemberton, S.G., and J.A. Madlachern, 1995, The sequence stratigraphic significance of trace fossili: examples from the cretaceous freehand Basin of Alberta, Canada, *in*, J.A. Van Wagener, and G.T. Bertram, eds., Sequence Stratigraphy of Foreland Basin Deposits - Outcrop and Subsurface Examples from the Cretaceous of North America: AAPO Memoir 64, a, 439-475.
- Pemberton, S.G., R.W. Frey, M.J. Ranger, and J.A. MacEachern, 1992, The conceptual framework of ichnology; Applications of ichnology to petroleum exploration; a core workshop: SEPM Core Workshop Notes 17, p. 1-32.
- Phillips, C., D. Mellroy, and T. Elliot, 2011, Ichnological characterization of Eocene/Oligocene turbidites from the Grès d'Annot Basin, French Alps, SE France: Palaeogeography, Palaeociimatology and Palaeoecology, v. 300, p. 67-83.
- Pryor, W.A., 1975, Biogenic sedimentation and alteration of argillaceous sediments in shallow marine environments: Geological Society of America Bulletin, v. 86, p. 1244-1254.
- Roberts, H.H., 1997, Dynamic changes of the Holocene Mississippi River delta plain; the delta cycle; Louisiana's barrier islands; an evaluation of their geological evolution, morphology and rapid deterioration: Journal of Coastal Research, v. 13, p. 605-627.
- Savrda, C.E., 1995, Ichnologic applications in paleoceanographic, paleoclimatic, and sealevel studies: Palaios, v. 10, p. 565-577.
- Savrda, C.E., J.V. Browning, H. Krawinkel, and S.P. Hesselbo, 2001, Firmground ichnofabrics in deep-water sequence stratigraphy, Tertiary clinoform-toe deposits, New Jersey slope: Palaios, v. 16, p. 294-305.
- Schlirf, M., 2000, Upper Jurassic trace fossils from the Boulonnais (northern France): Geologica et Paleontologica, v. 34, p. 145-213.
- Sheehan, P.M., and D.R.J. Schiefelbein, 1984, The trace fossil *Thalassinoides* from the Upper Ordovician of the eastern Great Basin: deep burrowing in the early Paleozoic: Journal of Paleontology, v. 58, p. 440-447.
- Swinbanks, D.D., and J.L. Luternauer, 1987, Burrow distribution of thalassinidean shrimp on a Fraser Delta tidal flat, British Columbia: Journal of Paleontology, v. 61, p. 315-332.
- Taylor, A.M., R. Goldring, and S. Gowland, 2003, Analysis and application of ichnofabrics: Earth-Science Reviews, v. 60, p. 227-259.

- Taylor, A.M., and R.L. Gawhorpe, 1993, Application of sequence stratigraphy and trace fossils analysis to reservoir description; examples from the Jarassi of the North Sea, in J.R. Parker, ed., Petroleum geology of Northwest Europe: Proceedings of the 4th centerence: The Geological Society, Londen, p. 317-335.
- Tomer, A., T. Muto, and W. Kim, 2011, Autogenic hiatus in fluviodeltaic successions: geometrical modeling and physical experiments: Journal of Sedimentary Research, v. 81, p. 207-217.
- Tonkin, N.S., D. McHroy, R. Meyer, and A. Moore-Turpin, 2010, Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: a case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offShore Newfoundland, Canada: AAPG Bulletin, v. 94, p. 1059-1078.
- Twitchett, R.J., and C.C. Barras, 2004, Trace fossils in the aftermath of extinction, in D. McIlroy, ed., The Application of Ichnology to Palaecenvironmental and Stratigraphic Analysis: Geological Society (London) Special Publication 228, p. 1974-18.
- Uchman, A., 1995, Taxonomy and palaeoecology of flysch trace fossils: The Marnosoarenacea Formation and associated facies (Miocene, Northern Apennines, Italy): Beringeria, v. 15, p. 3-115.
- Valentine, J.W., and D. Jablonski, 1993, Fossil communities: Compositional variation at many time scales, in, R.E. Rickleffs, and D. Schluter, eds., Species diversity in ecological communities: historical and geographical perspectives: University of Chicago Press, p. 341-349.

- Van Wagoner, J.C., H.W. Posamentier, R.M. Mitchum, P.R. Vail, J.F. Sarg, T.S. Loutit, and J. Hardenkol, 1988, An overview of sequence stratigraphy and key definitions, *in*, C.K. Wilgus, B.S. Hastings, C.G. St.C. Kendall, H.W. Posamentier, C.A. Ross, and J.C. Van Wagoner, eds., Sen Level Changes—An Integrated Approach: SEPM Special Publication 42, p. 39–45.
- Van Wagoner, J.C., R.M. Mitchum, K.M. Campion, and V.D. Rahmanian, 1990. Siliciclastic sequence stratigraphy in well logs, cores, and outerops: concepts for high resolution correlation of time and facies: Tulsa, OK, AAPG Methods in Exploration Series 7, 55p.

Vogel, S., 1978, Organisms that capture currents: Scientific American, v.229, p.128-139.

- Wanless, H.R., L.P. Tedesco, and K.M. Tyrrell, 1988, Production of subtidal tubular and surficial tempestites by Hurricane Kate, Caicos Platform, British West Indies: Journal of Sedimentary Petrology, v. 58, p. 739-750.
- Yang, B.C., 2009, Autogenic occurrence of *Glossifungites* ichnofacies; examples from wave-dominated, macrotidal flats, southwestern coast of Korea: Marine Geology, v. 260, p. 1-5.
- Zattlin, B.A., R.W. Daltymple, and R. Boyd, 1994, The stratigraphic organization of incised-valley systems associated with relative sea-level change, in R.W. Daltymple, R. Boyd and B.A. Zaitlin, Incised-valley Systems: Origin and Sedimentury Secureces: EPDF Seciol Publication 57, no 45-60.
- Ziebis, W., S. Forber, M. Huettel and B.B. Jørgensen, 1996, Complex burrows of the mud shrimp *Callianassa* and their geochemical impact in the seabed: Nature, v. 382, p. 619-622.

Chapter 5: Summary - Bioturbation as a tool in reservoir characterization

In bioturbated reservoir facies, ichnology is integral to reservoir characterization. This research uses bioturbated shallow marine case studies to create a first order understanding of likely reservoir quality (Chapter 2), reservoir heterogeneity (Chapter 3), and interpretation of autocyclic or allocyclic (sequence stratigraphic) key surfaces (Chapter 4), that can be incorporated into reservoir to basin scale models of hydrocarbon reservoirs.

5. 1 Effect of bioturbation on reservoir quality

Description and interpretation of bioturbation in shallow marine facies is a valuable tool in reservoir characterization. Ichnological analysis of a reservoir facies and subsequent classification into ichnofabrics or ichnofacies allows for characterization of subsequent classification into ichnofabrics or ichnofacies allows for characterization of toostils can be the first order control on petrophysical properties; e.g. if the bioturbated reservoir properties. In highly bioturbated reservoir facies, physical modification by trace fossils can be the first order control on petrophysical properties; e.g. if the bioturbated reservoir were quartz cencented, the cementation would be the first order control. The action of bioturbators can be classified in terms of: 1) sediment mixing; 2) sediment cleaning and packing; and 6) combination pipe-work building and sediment packing (res palse 6.1). These categories of bioturbation style have predictable effects on porosity

Bioturbation Style	Description	Common Trace Fossils	Ichnofacies	Bioturbation	Substrate	Porosity (net effect)
				Intensity	Consistency	
Sediment Mixing	Indiscriminate mixing of soliment grains, decreasing the sorting of the soliment by un-seering any grain-size trends. Softmart mixers burrow in the softmart without sorting the softmart into distinct burrow littings of fills.	Crypobioturbatien, Macarowichma and barrosa motiling,	Skolithon, Craziana, and Zoophyrou.	Moderate to interne (B14 to 5)	Softground	Reduce (commonly) or enhance.
Sediment Packing	Incorporation of fine-grade material (e.g., clay and fine organic matter) from the best sediment into burrow fills and/or limings decreases sorting of the sediment.	Asteronowsa, Clovadritor, Dipolecraterion, Ophieworpfaz, Padaropfiyeza, Phycrosopfaso, Scoficia, Teichicheas and Zauphycoz.	Skolithor, Cruziana, and Zoogdyccos.	Sparse to intense (BI 1 to 5)	Softground	Reduce
Stdiment Cleaners	Sherivity mrowing fine-grained matrix (e.g., precling, chy-sit, and oppatic matter) from the solitonest, increasing sorting of the solitonest, increasing sorting of the solitonest fines into the water estimation of the solitonest fines into the water estimation of the solitonest fines into the water estimation of the solitonest of the solitonest of the solitonest solution.	The loss works and Physical ph	Multikur, Crazium, and Zosphyson.	Spanse to interne (BI 1 to 5)	Softground	Edurce
Pipe-work Building	Open seni-permanent berrows in sodimentar perfents pre-existing physical asodirentary finites. Upon turrow abandorment, the burrow generally remains open and is passively filled with the overlying sediment at the sodiment- water insertice.	Ophionserpha Planulity Rudition, Grynfaltes, Pathiolenae, Arenicoliter and Thadasrinoides.	Giostifungites, Skelithos, Chariano, and Zoophyros.	Sparse to incease (BI 1 to 5)	Softground and firmground.	Enhance or roduce (dependent on lithological contrast)
Combination sediment cleaning & packing	Incorporation of finer grade material from the host sediment into burrow fills and/or linings, and cleaning of adjacent sediment.	Phycosiphon	Skolithos, Cruziana, and Zooplycos.	Sparse to intense (BI 1 to 5)	Softground	Enhunce
Combination pipe-work building & sediment packing	Open burrows in soliment performe pre- essing physical solimentary fabries, and pack finer grade material from the host softment into burrow limings.	Ophismorpha	Glossifangties, Stodahos, Cruziana, and Zoopshycos.	Sparse to intense (BI 1 to 5)	Softground and firnground.	Enhance or reduce (dependent on lithological contrast)

Table 6.1. Bionatusion Style categories in marine softments (modified and updated from Tentin et al., 2010).

2

and permeability, and can be easily incorporated into reservoir characterization, even by the non-expert.

5.2 Application of bioturbation styles as a tool to predict reservoir quality

Peroleum geologists are primarily concerned with the effect that bioturbation has on the petrophysical properties of a reservoir facies, rather than the details of kinotaxanomic identification. The proposed bioturbation style categories do not require in-depth howledge of khnology. The categories can easily be applied to facies and core analysis for incorporation into reservoir models. This approach makes ichnolabric study accessible and directly applicable to reservoir characterization. Bioturbation can redistribute grains and cause sorting or mixing (see Chapter 2), this physical modification of the primary sedimentary fabric effects poroxity and permeability in reservoir facies. The physical modification of the sediment by trace-making organisms has the potential to either decrease sorting, by un-sorting physically-sorted grains or increase sorting by direct manipulation of grains, and through creation of open hurrow systems. The bioturbation syle categories seen in a hydrosarbon reservoirs (Tonkin *et al.*, 2010), were introduced in Chapter 2, used in Chapter 2 and are further refined below (see Table 6.1).

 Sediment mixing -indiscriminate mixing of sediment grains, decreases the sorting of the sediment by un-sorting any grain size trends, and through mechanical destruction of depositional textures. "Sediment mixers" burrow in the sediment without origing the sediment indo distinct burrow linkings of fills (e.g. cryptobioturbation and burrow mottling). These biogenic structures generally cannot be attributed to a specific ichnotaxa. This type of bioturbation by bulk sediment mixers commonly constitutes a large proportion of ichnofabrics (cf. Chapters 2 and 3). Localized sediment mixing type in laminated facies enhances porosity and permeability, through elimination of finegrained laminase or pre-existing disrete traces (e.g. sediment packers) that act as biffles for fluid flow. Alternatively in burrow mottled fabrics (with high bioturbation intensities), the collective sediment mixing behavior of the trace-making organisms, and bulk sediment mixing Amsorting of grain size trends or bedding would relace permeability-iperosity. The net effect of sediment mixing style is most commonly provisiva apermeability reduction.

2) Sediment packing – incorporation of finer grade material (e.g. elay, silt and fine-grained organic carbon) from the adjacent stratigraphic levels into burrow filts and/or linings decreases the sorting of the sediment. Packing of clay and silt-grade grains into pore space locally reduces permeability, relative to the adjacent substrate. Lined burrows (g. *Palacophycus*), burrows that have been actively infilted by the trace make (e.g. *Astronoma, Chandrites, Diplocraterion, Phycosiphon, Scolicia, Teichichma* and Zoaphycus), can be categorized as "sediment packers". Tracemakers can also incorporate coarser grade material (e.g. sand and coarse tuff within a mudstone) from the adjacent stratigraphic levels into burrow filts and/or linings decreasing sorting of the sediment. The net effect of sediment packing style is most commonly porosily and permeability relation.

 Sediment cleaning – selective removal of fine-grained material (e.g., porefilling clay-silt and organic matter) from the enclosing substrate, increasing sorting. By

5-4

ingestion and subsequent defecation of fines into the water column. Burrows with halos of well-sorted clean sands (e.g. *Thalassinoides*) are categorized as "sediment cleaners". The net effect of sediment cleaning style is permeability enhancement.

4) Pipe-work building – open semi-permanent burrows in sediment perforate preexisting sedimentary fabrics or ichnofabrics. Such biogenic structures are connected to the sediment-water interface. Upon burrow abandonment, the burrow generally remains open and is passively filled with the overlying sediment at the sediment-water interface. Trace fossils of *ophiomorphia*, *Plandinetis*, *Shathias*, *Thalasanoidas* and *Teredolties* are categorized as "pipe-work builders". The net effect of this bioturbation style is dependent on the lithological contrast between the burrow fill and the host sediment. For example, *Thalasainoidsis* in the Ben Nevis field are sandstone-filled burrows within thin mud beds that produce vertical and horizontal macropere networks, with the potential to act as flow conduits (Chapter 2]. Tookin *et al.*, 2010). This bioturbation style can be further subdivided in vertical or biotcomation pipe-work building.

5) Combination sediment cleaning and packing — incorporation of filmer grade material from the host sediment into burrow fills and/or linings, and cleaning of adjacent sediment. *Phycosiphon* burrows are an example of this combined bioturbation style, with their clasy-grade core and coarser grained halo. The net effect of this combination bioturbation style is dependent on the lithological context, in particular the contrast between burrow fill and host substrate. For example, *Phycosiphon* halos have twice the volume of coarse-grained halo than the associated clay-rich burrow core, and therefore have the effect of permeability enhancement in shale gas reservoirs (Bednarz and Medroy, 2009).

5-5

Combination pipe-work building and sediment packing – open burrows in sediment perforate pre-existing physical sedimentary fabrics, and pack finer grade material from the host sediment or suspended sedimentary fabrics. Ophiomorphe burrows are an example of this combined style. Burrow margins are packed with mud, while the burrow itself remains open and is passively infilled with sediment. Ophiomorphe is distinct from other pipe-work building ichnotasa (*Hamiltee*, Skolithos, and Thalaszinoide) which are unlined. The ext effect of this bioturbation style is dependent on the Hidoolgcait contrast between burrow fill and host sediment.

Categorization of biotubrelion style can be applied to any bioturbated reservoir facies, and used as a tool to predict reservoir quality (Table 6.1). Enhancement or reduction of porssity/premeability, is dependent on trace fossil morphology, composition of burrow lining/IIIIs, hurrow size, bioturbation intensity, and bioturbation bioturbation styles are highly dependent on the lithological contrasts between burrow fill, and enclosing substrate. Seediment packing and sediment mixing styles commonly reduce porosity/premeability, while sediment cleaning bioturbation style enhances oprosity/premability. An understanding of trace fossil behavior, as it affects reservoir quality is important in reservoir characterization. The use of bioturbation style categories and the classification of trace fossils into these categories may be a more useful application or ichnological analysis reservoir geologists, than palecenvironmentallydriven ichnodice or cindnabries.

5.3 Ichnological trends in reservoir heterogeneity

While categorization of bioturbation style is a useful tool in reservoir characterization, lateral variations in reservoir quality and heterogeneity of hehofacies or ichnofabric must be incorporated into geological models in order to predict thaid flow in bioturbatef facies in the inter-well scale (Chapter 4). Trends in trace fossil distribution are excellent indicators of in-situ spatial variability of physico-chemical processes. Ichnological analysis allows insight into variations in sedimentation rate, hydrodynamic energy (crossive currents), usbtrate consistency, length of colonization window, and community succession (tilering and eross-cuting elationships). The patchy distribution of endobenthic organisms on the modern seafloor is not directly comparable to patterns of spatial distribution in the ichnological record. Biological factors (e.g., larval dispersal, competition and predation) are unlikely to be contributing factors in controlling the benthic spatial distribution in the rock record. Time-averaging, community succession and physical precesses of erosion and deposition on a geological timescale are likely to erage primary colonical signatures in more taxes.

There is inherent ichnological variability within most beds. However if one considers only the effect on reservoir quality caused by bioturbators (bioturbation style), the net effect on reservoir quality heterogeneity is seen to be less variable than would first appear. Ichnofabrics most commonly result from bioturbation by several communities, effectively a condensed representation of an unknown number of communities (with historsch.

5-7

The variability, or patchiness, along-strike was not found to be related to proximity to the paleo-shoreline in the three wave-dominated depositional systems. Instead, the most critical factor appears to be the sediment accumulation style. Slow continuous deposition was found to produce complex and highly patchy ichnofabrics, whereas rapid, episodic, event bed deposition was found to be associated with the most uniform development of kinnofabric.

5.4 Identification of key stratigraphic surfaces in bioturbated facies

Identification of bioturbatch biatal or key stratigraphic surfaces of erosion, nondeposition or condensation are clearly identifiable where there is a distinct linkological contrast in burrow fill relative to the host sediment. Autocylic and allecyclic interpretations of key stratigraphic surfaces can be postulated for the pre-bioturbation post-bioturbation in siliciclastic shallow marine settings. A case study illustrating the need for careful ichnological analyses has been undertaken as part of this thesis (see Chapter 4), and focuses on *Thalastioniola* burrows, and its validity as an indicator for key stratigraphic eurofaces, and outline all applicable antocyclic not allocyclic processes.

Thalassimider is easily identified in core and outcrop, has a pipe-work bioturbation style, and coloraize a variety of substrates including softground and firmground (*Clossifungites* including) substrates. The *Glossifungites* firmground association with base level change, and transgression may be an over-interpretation, and alternative autocyclically-generated processes should be investigated. Uncertical use of the *Glossifungites* includencies as a direct indicator for the identification of relative sea level rise is considered to be flaved. Possible autocyclic mechanisms for formation of firmground surfaces should always be objectively considered. Four taphonomic expressions of *Thalassinoides* are described: 1) sandstone-filled burrow in mudstone host rock; 2) mudstone filled burrow in mudstone; 3) mudstone-filled burrow in sandstone filled host rock; 4) andstone-filled burrow in sandstone; and have been discussed in this thesis (Chapter 3). These interpretations of *Thalassinoides*-bearing surfaces are generic and could be applied to carbonate facies such as chalks, marls, calcarenites and shell beds; and extended to other pipe-work building lehnotaxa (e.g. *Ophonompha*, *Skulthos*, and *Planolites*). With careful chenological investigation, realistic palaeoenvironmental and sequence stratigraphic interpretations can be made by objective consideration of both antocyclic and allocyclic processes.

5.5 Contributions of ichnology to reservoir characterization

Ichnological analysis is becoming an integral part of reservoir characterization. The petrohysical properties associated with bioturbation can be predicited (Chapter 2); spatial variability and heterogeneity can be determined in bioturbated reservoir facies (Chapter 3); and both autocyclic and allocyclic controls on ichnology can be incorporated into reservoir model (Chapter 4).

In bioturbated reservoir facies, the proposed bioturbation style categories (Tonkin et al., 2010 and herein) can be incorporated into conventional facies and core analysis. Core can be logged and assigned bioturbation styles, allowing the petroleum geologist to make predictions with respect to porosity/permeability trends, and define potential net pay intervals without needing to be a specialist ichnologist.

Ichnological variability in hydrocarbon reservoirs is dependent on sediment accumulation style. In depositional settings where there is slow continuous deposition, complex and highly patchy ichnolabries are recognized. Where event bed sedimentation is the norm, ichnolabries with very little change along-artic perdominate in the event kell itself. If the petroleam geologist focuses on the effect of bioturbation on reservoir properties using bioturbation style categorization (rather than genting deeply involved in ichnotaxonomic variability), lateral variability in reservoir quality can be assessed. This work has found that while ichnodiversity commonly changes, the net effect on reservoir quality, and the bioturbational style, is seen to be less variable than it might first appear.

This thesis has shown that ichnology analysis (ichnofabric and ichnofacies) is a useful, and directly applicable tool for reservoir characterization. With an improved, integrated, understanding of what biourbaiting organisms do to sediment, ichnology can continue to grow as an important component of reservoir characterization studies, and periodum geology in general.

5.6. References

- Bednarz, M., and D. McIlroy, 2009, Three-dimensional reconstruction of "phycosiphonform" burrows: implications for identification of trace fossils in core: Palacontologica Electronica, v. 12, 15p; <u>http://palacoelectronica.org/2009.3105/index.html</u>.
- Tonkin, N.S., D. Mellroy, R. Meyer, and A. Moore-Turpin, 2010, Bioturbation influence on reservoir quality: a case study from the Cretaceous Ben Nevis Formation, Jeanne d'Arc Basin, offshore Newfoundland, Canada: AAPG Bulletin, v. 94, p. 1059-1078.





